CELL CYCLE MEDIATED REGULATION OF RETINAL DEVELOPMENT: INSIGHTS FROM D-CYCLIN KNOCKOUT MICE

by

Gaurav Das

A dissertation submitted to the faculty of The University of Utah in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Neurobiology and Anatomy

The University of Utah

August 2010

Copyright © Gaurav Das 2010

All Rights Reserved

The University of Utah Graduate School

STATEMENT OF DISSERTATION APPROVAL

The dissertation of	Gaurav Das	
has been approved by the follow.	ing supervisory committee members:	
Edward M. Lev	ine, Chair	4/20/2010 Date Approved
Monica L. Vett	er, Member	4/20/2010 Date Approved
Chi-Bin Chier	n , Member	4/20/2010 Date Approved
John F. Ash	, Member	4/20/2010 Date Approved
Donald E. Aye	e r , Member	4/20/2010 Date Approved
and by	Monica L. Vetter	, Chair of
the Department of	Neurobiology and Anatomy	

and by Charles A. Wight, Dean of The Graduate School.

ABSTRACT

During nervous system development, progenitor cells multiply under the control of the cell cycle pathway. When they are poised to differentiate, they withdraw from the cell cycle to form appropriate neuronal cell types. Cell cycle regulation is therefore closely intertwined with progenitor proliferation and neurogenesis in the developing nervous system and often, common factors and pathways are utilized in these processes. Two properties of neuronal progenitors can be critical for proper nervous system development: the time they take to complete one cell cycle, and the exact timing of their withdrawal/exit from the cell cycle to form neurons. Understanding how these properties can be manipulated to influence progenitor cell proliferation and neurogenesis can be invaluable for devising therapeutic strategies involving neuronal stem/progenitor cells. Retina, the primary tissue for vision, is an excellent model system for studying nervous system development and neuronal progenitor cell biology. To gain potential insights into the issues described above, this dissertation focuses on the role of the cell cycle regulators the D-cyclins, Cyclin D1 (Ccnd1) and Cyclin D3 (Ccnd3), during retinal development and characterizes the retinal phenotypes of Ccnd1 and Ccnd3 knockout mice.

Chapter 1 is an introduction to retinal development and sets up the relevant questions addressed here.

Chapter 2 is a reprint of a published journal article titled, "Cyclin D1 fine-tunes

the neurogenic output of embryonic retinal progenitor cells." The study shows that during mouse embryonic development, CCND1 expression in retinal progenitor cells (RPCs) is critical for maintenance of their cell cycle time and also for their timing of exit from the cell cycle. Further, CCND1 ensures that the correct complements of early-born retinal neurons are generated from progenitors.

Chapter 3 deals with the role of D-cyclins during postnatal retina development. The study shows that CCND1 also influences the production rate of late-born retinal cell types. Unexpectedly, although *Ccnd1* null retinas experience progenitor cell depletion during development, proliferation, and neurogenesis persist well beyond the normal period of retinal histogenesis in mutant retinas. Further, *Ccnd3* is unable to compensate for *Ccnd1's* role in regulation of cell cycle time and cell cycle withdrawal.

Chapter 4 discusses the implications and relevance of the above studies. Future directions for these studies are also outlined.

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	iii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	vii
CHAPTERS	
1. INTRODUCTION	1
Chapter overview	2
Overview of retina development	
Retinal cell types	
The cell cvcle.	
Cell cycle phases	
Factors regulating RPC proliferation and precursor cell fate	15
Cell cycle regulators	
Rationale for studies	
References	
RETINAL PROGENITOR CELLS	42
Background	
Materials and methods	
Results	
Discussion	56
Conclusion	61
References	62
3. <i>Ccnd1</i> and <i>Ccnd3</i> HAVE NON-OVERLAPPING REQUIREMENTS IN MRETINAL DEVELOPMENT	10USE 77
Abstract	78
Introduction	78
Results	81
Discussion	88
Materials and methods	93
References	96

4. DISCUSSION	117
CCND1 regulates cell cycle time of RPCs	
CCND1 prevents premature cell cycle exit of RPCs	
Are G1 length and rate of cell cycle exit related?	
CCND1 and cell fate specification in the retina	
Restricted cellular lineages in the retina	
Future directions	
Conclusions	
References	

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The road to a doctoral degree can be long, sometimes quite long, both literally and metaphorically. As far as I am concerned, it would have been a journey without a destination, and ultimately without an end, if it were not for some individuals who I intend to acknowledge here.

My advisor, Dr. Edward Levine, was a constant companion on my journey. My first year in graduate school was not as smooth as I would have liked it to be. Ed was kind enough to take me into his lab during that difficult period and provided me a shelter and opportunity to prove myself. It is thanks to his patience and belief in me that I have been able to accomplish whatever little I have been able to during the last few years. I do not exaggerate when I say that his door was always open for me. Ed's open door policy led to many a discussion over the years; some of them turned into heated debates between two highly opinionated people, but most of them were enriching, informative, and fruitful. I cannot thank him enough for where I am today.

My dissertation committee members, Drs. Monica Vetter, John Ash, Chi-bin Chien, and Don Ayer, were also a source of inspiration and guidance. Without their timely advice, graduate life would have been that much more difficult. I am especially indebted to Monica for writing me recommendations for my postdoctoral job search, and Chi-bin for meticulously poring through and editing my dissertation document. Dr. Sabine Fuhrmann also deserves special mention for her role in my graduate career. She has been extremely generous, kind, and insightful. In short, she has been a second mentor to me.

I have been extremely lucky to have the company of some very generous and friendly people as my 'comrades' in the Levine lab. I shared the journey to graduation with fellow graduate students Sanghee and Crystal. Their dedication, hard work, and attention to details were inspiring.

I was very fortunate to have Anna Clark in the lab. Not only was she a good friend but also a life-coach. I also gained a very good friend in Felix Vazquez; he is an immensely tolerant, easy going, but focused individual. I had shared many meals with Anna and Felix and I believe they have been some of the most enriching times in my life. Other members of the Levine lab, past and present, have also been wonderful and I thank them all for their company, help, and support.

Various individuals, some of who will remain life-long friends, have immensely enriched my life in Salt Lake City. I thank them deeply and sincerely for their love and support in difficult times.

Finally, I am grateful to my wife, Suparna, for being my partner for the last five years. Without her, this dissertation would not have been possible. I am also grateful to our parents, siblings, and extended families for making us feel wanted and for just being there.

viii

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

Chapter Overview

This chapter is a primer on retina development from a cell biological perspective. It begins with a short introduction to retinal histogenesis. Subsequently, relevant properties of retinal cell types are discussed. Proliferation of progenitor cells in the retina and differentiation of retinal neurons from these progenitors is intricately associated with the cell cycle pathway. The time a progenitor takes to complete one cell cycle and the timing of its withdrawal/exit from the cell cycle are both critical factors for proper development of retinal form and function. Cell cycle regulators play a prominent role in retinal development. D-type cyclins are positive regulators of cell cycle progression. *CyclinD1 (Ccnd1)* is highly expressed in all retinal progenitors, but *Cyclin D3 (Ccnd3)* is normally expressed in glial cells of the retina. Towards the end of this chapter, a rationale for studying the role of CCND1 and CCND3 during retinal histogenesis is presented.

Overview of retina development

The basic pattern of vertebrate ocular and retinal development, outlined in Fig. 1.1, is conserved across species (Chow and Lang, 2001; Gehring, 2004; Lamb et al., 2007). Eye formation begins when a population of cells in the anterior neural plate, later to be the forebrain, is specified as the eye field (Fig. 1.1A). With the neural plate growing upward and inwards towards the midline (Fig. 1.1B), the optic grooves, derived from the eye field, evaginate towards the surface ectoderm (Fig. 1.1C and D). With the progress of development, the lips of the neural fold meet at the midline and pinch off from the surface ectoderm to form the neural tube (Fig. 1.1E). In addition, by this time, the optic grooves are in close contact with the non-neural surface ectoderm and form the optic

vesicles (Fig. 1.1 E). Signaling and patterning events at this stage begin to demarcate the presumptive neural retina, retinal-pigmented epithelium (RPE), and optic stalk domains (Yang, 2004). Interaction between the optic vesicle and the surface ectoderm induces the former to invaginate and the latter to differentiate into the lens placode (Fig. 1.1E). Invagination of the optic vesicle forms the optic cup structure, which consists of both the retina and the RPE in close apposition (Fig. 1.1F). At this stage, the progenitor cells in the retina domain have a greater rate of proliferation than RPE progenitors, making the retina much thicker than the single layered RPE (Bharti et al., 2006). The optic cups stay connected to the forebrain through the optic stalks (Fig. 1.1F). The lens placode also starts to proliferate and invaginate during this time; soon, it will pinch off from the surface ectoderm and form the lens (Fig. 1.1G). The optic cup eventually grows circumferentially to enclose the choroid fissure and neurogenesis initiates in the central optic cup, producing ganglion cells, whose axons form the optic nerve (Fig. 1.1G). This begins retinal histogenesis, a period of intense progenitor proliferation and the simultaneous production of all retinal cell classes (Agathocleous and Harris, 2009; Livesey, R. and Cepko, C., 2001).

Retinal cell types

Retinal progenitor cells (RPCs)

Restricted potential

Dividing neuronal progenitor cells that populate the retina from its specification up to the termination of its histogenesis can be called retinal progenitor cells (RPCs). All cell types in the retina ultimately arise from the RPCs. Unlike pluripotent stem cells RPCs are more restricted in their potential. They are capable of producing only retinal neurons. Therefore, both embryonic stem cells (ES) and induced pluripotent stem cells (iPS) are capable of generating RPCs and retinal neurons. To do so, they require specific growth factor/small molecule treatment or misexpression of the so-called 'eye field transcription factors' (EFTFs) (Dong et al., 2003; Ikeda et al., 2005; Lamba et al., 2006; Lamba et al., 2010; Osakada et al., 2009a; Osakada et al., 2009b; Osakada et al., 2008; Viczian et al., 2009; Zuber et al., 2003).

Pre-neurogenic versus neurogenic RPCs

Up to a certain point in retinal development, RPC are 'pre-neurogenic', in that they undergo division to produce only proliferating daughter RPCs (exponential division). Subsequently, RPCs are 'neurogenic' and become capable of producing immature neuronal precursor cells (precursors) that withdraw/exit from the cell cycle. The initiation of neurogenesis from neurogenic RPCs begins in the central optic cup (McCabe et al., 1999; Prada et al., 1991; Reese and Colello, 1992). Subsequently, a wave of neurogenesis spreads out towards the peripheral retinal regions. Recent studies in the chicken retina revealed distinct patterns of gene expression that distinguish between pre-neurogenic and neurogenic RPCs. Pre-neurogenic RPCs express the transcription factor PAX6 and the notch receptor pathway ligand DELTA1. As these RPCs transition to a neurogenic state, they decrease PAX6 expression, extinguish DELTA1 expression, and begin to express E2A, a known binding partner for pro-neural BHLH factors (see below) (Hsieh and Yang, 2009; Yang et al., 2009). The DELTA1 to E2A switch happens *en masse* in a group of neighboring RPCs and leads the outward-spreading wave of neurogenesis (Yang et al.,

2009). In regions through which the neurogenesis wave has passed, RPCs divide to produce either two daughter RPCs, a combination of an RPC and a precursor or two precursor cells. As retinal development progresses, the frequency of RPC-producing divisions decreases and neuron-producing divisions increases. Eventually, when the balance shifts to exclusively precursor-producing terminal divisions, retinal histogenesis terminates (Livesey, F. J. and Cepko, C. L., 2001). This dynamic pattern of progenitor cell division is also seen in other parts of the developing nervous system including the developing cortex (Chenn and McConnell, 1995).

Diversity in RPC expression profile

Being either pre-neurogenic or neurogenic is not the only parameter of variability amongst RPCs. RNA expression profiling of mouse RPCs at various stages of development revealed great diversity amongst these cells, even when they were isolated from the same stage of development (Trimarchi et al., 2008). Dynamic expression of transcription factors in RPCs accounted for a major part of this diversity (Trimarchi et al., 2008). Expression differences amongst multipotent RPCs point towards diversity in their intrinsic identity, capacity to respond to their environment, and competence to produce different precursor cell types over their developmental history.

Temporal changes in RPC competence

Several lines of evidence support the idea that RPCs change their 'competence' over developmental time. Competence is defined as the ability of an RPC to respond to its environment and make certain types of precursors or acquire a strong bias towards making these precursors.

It was observed that precursor cell types were produced from RPCs in an evolutionarily conserved temporal sequence (Young, 1985a; Young, 1985b). Further, when 'early' RPCs were co-cultured with 'late' RPCs, or were transplanted into a developmentally advanced retina, they still generated the early-born cell types that they normally would in spite of being in a 'late' environment. Conversely, when late RPCs were co-cultured with excess of early RPCs, they did not generate early-born cell types (Belliveau and Cepko, 1999; Belliveau et al., 2000; Rapaport et al., 2001; Watanabe and Raff, 1990). This suggests that RPCs have intrinsic 'competence states' that undergo unidirectional changes over time. Such competence stages were also observed in the developing cortex (Desai and McConnell, 2000). The competence model was nicely demonstrated in Drosophila neuroblasts (NBs), where transient and sequential expression of the four transcription factors Hunchback (*Hb*), Krüppel (*Kr*), *Pdm*, and *Castor* conferred temporal competence upon NBs to produce a conserved order of distinct progeny neurons. These factors retained their expression in the neurons produced from NBs during their expression period (Isshiki et al., 2001). Factors like HB, KR, PDM, and CASTOR were both necessary and sufficient for production of the cell types that retained the expression of these factors (Grosskortenhaus et al., 2006; Isshiki et al., 2001; Pearson and Doe, 2003). Thus, when HB or KR was overexpressed, they induced NBs to produce more of the cell types that express these factors, at the expense of the later-born cell types. Conversely, when HB or KR was removed, the NBs skipped the production of the earlierborn cell types that expressed factors but produced later-born cell types (Isshiki et al.,

2001; Livesey, R. and Cepko, C., 2001). However, mere expression of these factors was not always enough to induce NBs to produce neurons that retained their expression. Although misexpression of HB in older NBs was sufficient to induce production of earlyborn cell types, this ability declined with increasing age of the NBs (Pearson and Doe, 2003).

Recent studies have lent more credence to this model in the mouse retina. Expression of IKAROS (IK), the mouse ortholog of HB, was seen in early embryonic RPCs, but its expression faded from late postnatal RPCs, many of which were derived from IKAROS-expressing RPCs (Elliott et al., 2008). IKAROS expression was also observed exclusively in early-born retinal ganglion, horizontal, and amacrine cells. In $Ik^{-/-}$ mice, production of the above-mentioned cell types were significantly reduced, not eliminated, but production of late-born cell types was normal. Forced expression of Ik in later stage retinas (postnatal day one mice), significantly increased the expression of horizontal and amacrine cells. *Ik* misexpression did not induce the production of ganglion cell, the earliest born retinal cells, *in vivo*. However, *Ik* misexpression did induce ganglion cell production from RPCs in low-density cultures of late retinal cells (Elliot 2008). Interestingly, loss of IKAROS expression was required for production of Müller glia cells and misexpression of IKAROS prevented glial cell formation.

In another study, conditional deletion of the RNAse III enzyme *Dicer* in the mouse retina, important for microRNA (miRNA) maturation, extended the period of ganglion cell genesis well beyond birth (Georgi and Reh, 2010). Further, differentiation of late-born cell types like glia or bipolar cells was severely impaired in retinal areas lacking *Dicer*. This indicates that *Dicer* activity or specific miRNAs are required by

RPCs to progress from an early ganglion cell producing competence state to late-born cell type producing competence state (Georgi and Reh, 2010). Incidentally, most cell types except ganglion cells failed to survive in mature *Dicer* deficient retinas, underlining the extensive requirement for DICER in retinal development and function.

The above studies highlight the importance of both intrinsic state and external environment in defining competence. For testing whether a factor truly induces a competence state for production of certain cell types, misexpression of the factor is not adequate. The misexpressing cells must be placed in a permissive environment for true test of a competence state and a competence-inducing factor.

Retinal neuronal precursors and neurons

Defined order of cell type genesis

If a progeny cell of an RPC division is fated to become a neuron, it exits or withdraws from the cell cycle pathway to form an immature precursor cell. The time of exit of a precursor from the cell cycle is the 'birth date' of that cell. With the progress of retinal development, precursor cells express markers of maturation appropriate to their particular neuronal lineage. Subsequently, they migrate to their appropriate laminar location in the retina and integrate into the emerging visual circuit. Retinal precursors are 'born' in a defined but overlapping order (La Vail et al., 1991; Rapaport et al., 2004; Wong and Rapaport, 2009). In general, the less abundant cell types are born earlier and the more abundant cell types are born later during retinal development (Farah and Easter, 2005; Finlay, 2008; Jeon et al., 1998). Thus, retinal ganglion cells (RGCs) are the first cell types to be born, followed closely, in an overlapping manner, by horizontal cells and cone photoreceptor cells. Amacrine and rod photoreceptor cell production follows, with the genesis period of the rod cells, the most abundant cell type in the murine retina (Jeon et al., 1998), straddling both embryonic and postnatal stages. Finally, the last cell types to be generated are the bipolar neurons and Müller glia cells. This order of neuronal cell production is highly conserved amongst various species. The only known subtle exception to this temporal sequence is rod photoreceptor cell generation. Nocturnal animals have relatively more rods for facilitating low light vision. The peak of rod photoreceptor production in these animals moves towards later development. This has been proposed to be part of an evolutionary strategy, where the 'envelope' of cell cycle exit, and the production of more abundant cell types, is shifted towards later development (Dyer et al., 2009; Finlay, 2008). Therefore, in Xenopus, rod generation closely follows cone generation (Wong and Rapaport, 2009). However, in the nocturnal mouse retina, the period of rod genesis is pushed more toward the end of retinal histogenesis, away from cone genesis. Temporal orders of birth also exist among subclasses of cells within a major class. For example, cone bipolar cells are born before rod bipolar cells, GABAergic amacrine cells are produced ahead of glycinergic amacrine cells, and axonbearing horizontal cells are born before axon-less horizontal cells in chick (Cherry et al., 2009; Edqvist et al., 2008; Morrow et al., 2008; Voinescu et al., 2009).

The cell cycle

Overview

The cell cycle is the one-way molecular pathway through which a progenitor undergoes cell division. In course of the cell cycle, a progenitor cell doubles its diploid genomic content, and during mitosis, its DNA is equally distributed between daughter cells. In somatic tissues, the cell cycle is also associated with cellular growth (Levine, 2004), and besides duplicating and dividing its genome, a dividing cell also undertakes 'cytokinesis', whereby it distributes its cytoplasm amongst its daughter cells.

The most common somatic cell cycle, coupled to growth and occurring in the developing retina, has four major phases (G1, S, G2, and M). It also has major 'checkpoints' to prevent erroneous cell cycle progression and a 'restriction-point' towards the end of G1 beyond which an RPC is irreversibly committed to cell division (Hartwell and Weinert, 1989; Kastan and Bartek, 2004; Pardee, 1974). Progression through the cell cycle is mainly ensured by the Cyclin and Cyclin dependent Kinase family (CDK) of proteins (Malumbres and Barbacid, 2009). Cyclin dependent kinase inhibitors (CDKIs) are negative regulators of cell cycle progression that provide balance to the process (Sherr and Roberts, 1999).

Cell cycle time and neurogenic output

It is intuitive to comprehend that the time an RPC takes to go around one complete cell cycle can affect the overall cell number of a tissue. A faster cell cycle may lead to increased proliferation and growth. A slower cell cycle can result in a tissue with low cell number. Usually as development progresses, the average cell cycle time of the RPC population increases (Alexiades and Cepko, 1996). This correlates with an increase in precursor producing cell divisions and a decrease in progenitor producing divisions. As we shall see in subsequent chapters, a change in cell cycle time regulation can result in altered proliferation, lower total cell number, and perhaps even an altered period of retinal histogenesis (Chapters 2 and 3).

The rate and timing of cell cycle exit of the RPC population during development can be critical for proper growth and the final size of a tissue. In a developing tissue, cell cycle exit is the primary process that initially apportions precursor cells to each cell class. At any given point during retinal development, the rate of precursor generation from RPCs by virtue of cell cycle exit can be defined as the <u>neurogenic output</u> of RPCs. Neurogenic output, or the rate of cell cycle exit, is amenable to direct measurement by simple assays.

Historically, neurogenic output is similar to measurements of the quiescent (Q) fraction, which is the fraction of progenitor cells exiting the cell cycle during a single cell cycle (Takahashi et al., 1996; Takahashi et al., 1997). The complementary measurement is the proliferative (P = 1-Q) fraction, which is the fraction of progenitors that continue to proliferate. Chapters 2 and 3 of this dissertation will highlight instances where cell cycle exit decisions ultimately affect retinal cell fate decisions and cellular composition of the retina.

Cell cycle phases

Gap 1 (G1) phase: cell cycle progression versus cell cycle exit

The G1 phase or the first 'gap' phase is so termed because it is considered a gap between the mitosis (M) and the DNA synthesis (S) phase. This phase of the cell cycle is critical during the development of a tissue because a progenitor cell makes the decision either to remain in the cell cycle or to withdraw from the cell cycle at G1. To stay in the cell cycle, a progenitor cell has to pass the 'restriction point', near the end of the G1 phase of the cell cycle (Blagosklonny and Pardee, 2002). Once past this point, a progenitor enters the DNA synthesis phase and is almost sure to complete cell division.

The molecular pathway that is central to regulation of G1 phase progression or withdrawal from the cell cycle is the retinoblastoma (RB) pathway (Sun et al., 2007). The retinoblastoma protein family (*Rb1*, *Rbl1/p107*, and *Rbl2/*p130) is important for regulation of G1 progression, cell cycle exit, and maintenance of the precursor state after cell cycle exit. Active or under-phosphorylated forms of RB proteins prevent a progenitor from progressing past the restriction point and seem to keep exited cells from re-entering the cell cycle. Deletion of RB in the retina results in ectopic proliferation of neuronal precursor cells (Chen et al., 2004; Dyer and Bremner, 2005; Zhang et al., 2004). This is strikingly demonstrated in the 'single copy *p107*' retina, where only a single genomic copy of the *p107* gene is expressed in the retina. Horizontal cells in the retina of these animals re-enter the cell cycle and proliferate prodigiously. However, at the same time, they retain characteristics of mature horizontal cells (Ajioka et al., 2007). Therefore, Rb family members are critical for connecting cell cycle state with cellular differentiation state, so that neuronal maturation only occurs in cells that have exited the cell cycle.

D and E type cyclins are G1 phase specific (Sherr, 1993). Activity of D-cyclins is required in early G1 phase. They bind to and partner with CDK4/6 to perform two important functions that lead to phosphorylation and thus inactivation of RB proteins. Firstly, they directly phosphorylate RB proteins through the kinase activity of CDKs. Secondly, they sequester P27KIP1, an inhibitor of Cyclin E-CDK2 complex, and enable the complex to further phosphorylate retinoblastoma proteins at a different site (Kozar and Sicinski, 2005; Levine and Green, 2004; Musgrove, 2006). Cyclin E expression is itself repressed by RB proteins through their inhibitory effect on E2F transcription factors (Chen, H. Z. et al., 2009; Sherr, 1995a). Thus, activation of Cyclin E-CDK2 complex initiates a positive feedback loop that leads to full activation of Cyclin E. The phosphorylation-mediated inactivation of RB proteins ultimately leads to overcoming the restriction point. E2Fs are instrumental downstream of RB proteins in this process and promotes entry into S-phase by activating targets like Cyclin E, Cyclin A, and DNA polymerases for DNA replication (Lundberg and Weinberg, 1998; Sherr, 1993; Sherr and Roberts, 1999).

Given that the retinoblastoma pathway is central to the regulation of cell cycle progression versus exit, CDK inhibitors that keep RB proteins in an active state tend to promote cell cycle exit. Loss of *p27Kip1*, *p57Kip2*, and *p19Ink4d*, the three CDKIs expressed in the retina, leads to ectopic proliferation (Dyer and Cepko, 2000a; Dyer and Cepko, 2001; Levine and Green, 2004; Levine et al., 2000). Interestingly, combined deletion of *p27Kip1* and *p19Ink4d* led to synergistic increase in ectopic proliferation and cell cycle re-entry of horizontal and amacrine cells (Cunningham et al., 2002).

DNA synthesis (S) phase

A progenitor cell doubles its 2N DNA content to 4N through DNA replication in the S phase. DNA replication is initiated at multiple replication origin points in the genome and the action of replication complexes that include DNA helicases and polymerases ensure duplication of the genome. Cyclin A-Cdk2 complex promotes Sphase progression by activating existing replication complexes (Coverley et al., 2002). It also inhibits assembly of new replication complexes during the same period, ensuring that origins do not fire again until the next S phase (Coverley et al., 2002; Machida et al., 2005). Passage through S phase involves unwinding and rewinding of the genome. During this process, chromatin-remodeling complexes can potentially change the configuration of the genome in progenitor cells. Further, this can provide access for cell fate determinants to previously inaccessible parts of the genome and so influence cell fate determination (Fichelson et al., 2005; Holtzer et al., 1975; Ohnuma and Harris, 2003).

Gap 2 (G2) phase

The second 'gap' phase lies between the S phase and the M phase. In G2, progenitor cells prepare for mitosis. Checkpoints at the junction of G2/M phase ensure that entry into mitosis is halted if DNA replication is incomplete or defective (Johnson and Walker, 1999). The Cyclin A-Cdk2 complex is still the active driver of G2 and as its level builds up, it promotes enough Cyclin B1 expression for initiating mitosis (Fung and Poon, 2005; Lindqvist et al., 2009). It is postulated that the G2 phase is important for receiving signals that induce cell cycle exit and cell fate specification (Livesey, F. J. and Cepko, C. L., 2001). In the developing cortex, progenitor cells can be influenced in their cell fate decisions in late S/G2 phase (McConnell and Kaznowski, 1991). In the retina, it seems likely that amacrine cell fate specification occurs at G2 (Belliveau and Cepko, 1999). Further, certain fate specification factors like OTX2 and cell cycle exit regulators as P27KIP1 also upregulated their expression in G2 (Dyer and Cepko, 2001; Trimarchi et al., 2008). This indicates that events in G2 may be critical for cell cycle exit and cell fate.

Mitosis (M) phase

Mitosis sees the equal distribution of genetic material of a progenitor cell into two of its daughter cells. The Cyclin B-Cdk1 complex is the driving force of mitosis, forming maturation promoting factor or mitosis promoting factor (MPF), first studied in frog oocytes as a factor that initiated mitosis (Gerhart et al., 1984; Lohka et al., 1988; Masui, 2001; Masui and Markert, 1971). Cyclin B-Cdk1 drives progression of M phase up to the point where sister chromosomes are lined up at the centre, with the mitotic spindles pulling on them (Sullivan and Morgan, 2007). Beyond this point, the anaphase promoting complex (APC), an E3 ubiquitin ligase, promotes progression of the cell to G1 by mediating separation of sister chromatids and degradation of Cyclin B (Fung and Poon, 2005; Sullivan and Morgan, 2007). Division of the cytoplasm during M phase is not an equal distribution of cellular content. Amongst factors that are asymmetrically distributed between daughter cells are cell fate determinants. The consequences of asymmetrical cell division in the nervous system/retina and cell fate specification are succinctly outlined in the following reviews (Cayouette and Raff, 2002; Cayouette and Raff, 2003; Cayouette et al., 2006; Gotz and Huttner, 2005; Malicki, 2004; Miyata, 2007; Zhong and Chia, 2008).

Factors regulating RPC proliferation and precursor cell fate

Regulation of RPC proliferation and determination of cell fate is critical for proper retinal histogenesis. The cell cycle is intimately associated with both of these processes. This section offers an overview of the major classes of determinants that influence retinal proliferation and precursor cell fate. Not surprisingly, G1 phase regulators feature prominently among these factors.

Homeobox genes

Homeobox genes get their name from a highly conserved stretch of DNA, 180 base pairs long (excluding introns). The homeobox encodes for a DNA binding motif, the homeodomain (McGinnis et al., 1984). Homeobox proteins bind DNA and usually code for transcription factors (Gehring et al., 1990; Gehring et al., 1994). They were first identified in the early 1980s in Drosophila homeotic genes, which are responsible for laying out the body plan during development (McGinnis et al., 1984; Scott and Weiner, 1984). Since then, highly conserved homologs have been identified in many species where they perform similar functions. Homeobox genes are often classified by the presence of other conserved functional DNA binding motifs. Many homeobox genes influence cell fate specification in RPCs and precursors (Del Bene and Wittbrodt, 2005; Levine and Green, 2004; Wang and Harris, 2005).

Several homeobox genes are expressed in RPCs from the earliest stages of eye development. Genes as *Rx1*, *Lhx2*, and *Pax6* are important for early eye field specification, optic vesicle patterning, and maintenance of RPC proliferation. Some of these genes and their functions are discussed below.

Rx1 is important for eye field specification. In Rx1 null mice, optic vesicles fails to form (Mathers et al., 1997). Misexpression of Rx, along with other factors, in pluripotent animal pole cells from Xenopus blastula induces formation of retinal cell types (Viczian et al., 2009). This indicates that Rx1 is also important for a retinal fate.

Lhx2, another homeobox gene, is essential for eye formation. Deletion of the *Lhx2* arrests eye development at the optic vesicle stage, leading to anopthalmia (Porter et al., 1997; Tetreault et al., 2009; Yun et al., 2009). *Lhx2* has been deemed crucial to link

intrinsic and extrinsic pathways of optic cup formation in early eye development. Germline deletion of *Lhx2* leads to precocious neurogenesis. Conditional deletion of *Lhx2* later during development results in loss of RPCs and overproduction of stage specific precursors (Yun et al., 2009). This indicates a possible role of *Lhx2* in maintenance of RPC identity (Yun and Levine, unpublished).

Pax6 is a much studied homeobox gene. Targeted expression of the *Pax6* Drosophila homolog *eyeless* induces ectopic eye formation in flies, as does the Xenopus homolog of *Pax6* in frogs (Chow et al., 1999; Halder et al., 1995). Loss of the *Pax6* gene in mouse allows eye field determination but leads to developmental arrest of optic vesicles, premature neurogenesis, and loss of RPC multipotency (Baumer et al., 2002; Philips et al., 2005).

Two other homeobox genes, *Vsx2* and *Sox2*, are also important for maintenance of RPC identity, proliferation, and multipotency. *Vsx2* expression is critical for the specification of retinal cells from RPE cells during early eye development (Horsford et al., 2005; Rowan and Cepko, 2004). RPC proliferation is severely reduced in *Vsx2* mutants, in part due to its role in cell cycle time regulation. Further, the onset of neurogenesis is delayed in the *Vsx2* null retinas, indicating that the transition from pre-neurogenic to neurogenic RPC state may be delayed (Bone-Larson et al., 2000; Green et al., 2003; Sigulinsky et al., 2008). The requirement for *Sox2* function in the retina was demonstrated in the *Sox2* mutants. RPC proliferation is reduced in *Sox2* null retinas and their capacity to produce neurons is severely impaired (Taranova et al., 2006).

Homeodomain proteins exert their influence at most cell cycle phases. *Prox1* expression, required for horizontal cell specification in the retina, is seen at its highest

level in select RPCs at G2 (Dyer et al., 2003). This suggests PROX1 influences horizontal cell fate by functioning in G2. *Six3* promotes RPC proliferation by repressing GEMININ, an inhibitor of S phase DNA replication, by direct binding (Del Bene et al., 2004).

Several homeobox genes that are expressed in the RPCs also maintain their expression in precursor cells. For example, VSX2 retains its expression in post-mitotic bipolar cells (Burmeister et al., 1996). Deletion of VSX2 results in complete elimination of bipolar cells (Green et al., 2003). *Sox9* is expressed in RPCs during development and it maintains its expression in mature Müller glia cells. It is necessary for glia specification in the retina (Poche et al., 2008). Deletion of *Sox9* severely reduces or eliminates Müller glia cells from the mouse retina (Muto et al., 2009; Poche et al., 2008). *Sox2* is also expressed in a subset of amacrine cells and Müller glia cells. Forced expression of SOX2 promotes the differentiation of these cell types (Lin et al., 2009).

Other homeobox genes are expressed exclusively in post-mitotic retinal cells and are important for differentiation, cell fate specification, and maintenance of neurons (Ohsawa and Kageyama, 2008). A few examples are cited below.

Pou4f2 (Brn3b) is expressed by almost 80% of newly born ganglion cell precursors. It is essential for maintenance of ganglion cell identity and ganglion cell survival (Badea et al., 2009; Gan et al., 1999; Qiu et al., 2008).

Crx or the cone rod homeobox gene is expressed in photoreceptor precursors. *Crx* plays a critical role in photoreceptor precursor differentiation, identity, and maintenance (Freund et al., 1997; Furukawa et al., 1997; Morrow et al., 1998).

Otx2 is another homeodomain transcription factor expressed in photoreceptors and bipolar precursor cells. It is important for maintenance of photoreceptor and bipolar cell fates (Koike et al., 2007; Nishida et al., 2003).

The above examples highlight the diversity in expression and function of the homeobox genes during development in all retinal cell types. A thorough appreciation of their function is essential for understanding retinal development.

BHLH genes

Another important group of retinogenesis determinants are the basic helix-loophelix (BHLH) family of transcription factors that are related to the Drosophila *atonal* and *achaete-schute* pro-neural genes (Vetter and Brown, 2001). BHLH factors can be broadly divided into two categories based on function. Repressor BHLH proteins maintain a RPC's proliferative status and inhibit precursor formation. Activator or pro-neural BHLH factors promotes specific precursor cell fate and function (Hatakeyama and Kageyama, 2004; Ohsawa and Kageyama, 2008). Repressor BHLH factors such as the *Hes* genes prevent differentiation of RPCs by repressing the pro-neural genes (Ishibashi et al., 1995; Van Doren et al., 1994).

Hes1 and *Hes5* belong to the *Hes* family of genes that are homologs of Drosophila *Hairy* and *Enhancer of split* (Sasai et al., 1992). *Hes1* is expressed in RPCs during development in a cell cycle phase specific pattern (Das et al., 2009; Tomita et al., 1996) (Fig. 2.14). Germline deletion of *Hes1* leads to loss of RPCs, premature differentiation of precursors, and a microphthalmic eye (Tomita et al., 1996). *Hes5* is also expressed in the developing retina. Although *Hes5* null retinas look normal, Müller glia population is decreased, suggesting a role for Hes5 in glia specification. This notion is further supported by the fact that misexpression of *Hes5* enhances Müller glia production (Hojo et al., 2000). *Hes1*, *Hes5* double mutant embryos completely lack optic vesicles, indicating that these genes are able to compensate for each others' loss (Hatakeyama et al., 2004). *Hes1* and *Hes5* are downstream targets of the *Notch* signaling pathway, which is itself required for maintenance of proliferative state in RPCs (Livesey, F. J. and Cepko, C. L., 2001; Perron and Harris, 2000). A recent study suggests that a combination of Notch receptors and downstream targets like *Hes1* or *Hes5* regulates production of retinal cell types (Riesenberg et al., 2009).

Activator or pro-neural BHLH factors are associated with all cell classes in the retina and play a role in their genesis. A few of them are discussed below.

Math5 is essential for ganglion cell formation and is expressed in a subset of RPCs that are about to exit from the cell cycle. Deletion of *Math5* or its homologs leads to loss of ganglion cells in multiple species (Brown et al., 2001; Brown et al., 1998; Kanekar et al., 1997; Kay et al., 2001).

Math3 and *NeuroD* are expressed in RPCs and regulate amacrine cell genesis. Combined deletion of *Math3* and *NeuroD* results in complete ablation of amacrine cells (Hatakeyama et al., 2001; Inoue et al., 2002).

Ptf1a is a BHLH transcription factor that is expressed in postmitotic horizontal and amacrine precursor cells. It is crucial for horizontal and amacrine cell specification (Fujitani et al., 2006; Nakhai et al., 2007). Deletion of *Ptf1a* results in a fate switch of horizontal/amacrine cells to ganglion cells (Fujitani et al., 2006; Nakhai et al., 2007). In

Xenopus retinas, *Ptf1a* promotes GABAergic neuronal cell fate over glycinergic cell fate (Dullin et al., 2007).

Horizontal and amacrine cell fate specification pathways are closely related, and involve the action of *Math3*, *NeuroD*, *Ptf1a* along with genes like *Prox1* and *Foxn4* (Ohsawa and Kageyama, 2008). Other BHLH genes like *Barhl2* and *Bhlhb5* are also expressed in amacrine precursors and are known to promote glycinergic and GABAergic amacrine cell formation, respectively (Feng et al., 2006; Mo et al., 2004).

Mash1 and *Math3* are expressed in bipolar precursor cells and are critical for bipolar cell specification (Jasoni and Reh, 1996; Takebayashi et al., 1997). Combined deletion of both genes leads to complete absence of bipolar cells (Tomita et al., 2000). Another factor *Bhlhb4* is crucial for rod bipolar cell survival but not specification. Rod bipolar cells are generated in the absence of *Bhlhb4*. However, they fail to thrive and eventually undergo apoptosis (Bramblett et al., 2004).

Typical BHLH factors such as those mentioned here usually act together with homeobox factors and other transcription factors in determination of RPC proliferation or precursor cell fate (Ohsawa and Kageyama, 2008). Thus, a complex network of signaling pathways and multiple classes of transcription factors control retinal histogenesis.

Cell cycle regulators

Cell cycle regulators are perfectly poised to influence proliferation and neurogenesis during development. Although regulators in all cell cycle phases can influence developmental processes in the retina, G1 phase regulators have received the most attention. Therefore, this section will focus on G1 regulators, especially those in the retinoblastoma (RB) pathway.

CDKI, RB, and E2F factors

E2F1, E2F2, and E2F3 are transcriptional activators that are crucial for G1/S progression of progenitor cells. Although *E2f1^{-/-}*, *E2f2^{-/-}*, *E2f3^{-/-}* triple null mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs) are unable to progress into S phase, *E2f1^{-/-}*, *E2f2^{-/-}*, *E2f3^{-/-}* mouse RPCs still proliferate due to compensation by the BHLH gene *Nmyc* (Chen, D. et al., 2009; Wu et al., 2001). In the retina, E2Fs mainly act downstream of RB proteins to prevent ectopic division of precursor cells due to cell cycle re-entry (Chen, H. Z. et al., 2009). An isoform of E2F3, E2F3a, acts downstream of RB to affect starburst amacrine cell differentiation via a cell cycle independent mechanism (Chen et al., 2007).

As mentioned before, the retinoblastoma protein family (*Rb1*, *Rbl1/p107*, and *Rbl2/*p130) regulates G1/S progression versus cell cycle exit. The loss of RB proteins in the retina results in ectopic proliferation and cell death (Chen et al., 2004; Dyer and Bremner, 2005). *Rb1* is also involved in differentiation of rod photoreceptor cells (Zhang et al., 2004).

The three CDKIs (*p27Kip1*, *p57Kip2*, and *p19^{lnk4d}*) have a crucial role in promoting cell cycle exit. They are generally inhibitors of proliferation and their deletion leads to prolonged proliferation in the retina (Levine and Green, 2004). P27KIP1 and p57KIP2 are negative regulators of proliferation and are expressed in distinct populations of RPCs (Dyer and Cepko, 2000a; Dyer and Cepko, 2001; Levine et al., 2000). The Xenopus homolog of KIP1, $p27^{Xic1}$, is necessary and sufficient for Müller glia cell fate specification. This function is independent of its cell fate role (Ohnuma et al., 1999).

D-type cyclins

D-cyclins are small (33-34 kDa), evolutionarily conserved proteins that are the principal drivers of G1 (Sherr, 1995b). In humans, the three D-cyclins, Cyclin D1, D2, and D3, share high identity (~78%) within the CDK-binding 'cyclin-box' motif. However, outside the cyclin-box, identity is only at ~58%, suggesting significant divergence of functions amongst the D-cyclins (Xiong et al., 1992). It is believed that D-cyclins connect extracellular signaling pathways with the core G1 progression machinery (Matsushime et al., 1991; Paavonen et al., 1996; Pagano and Jackson, 2004; Sherr, 1994). No direct cell fate instructive roles for D-cyclins have been identified yet in the retina. However, G1 regulation is intricately related to cell cycle exit and differentiation of precursor cells.

Besides their better-known role in the cell cycle through CDK interaction, Dcyclins have cell cycle-independent roles and can even act as a transcription factors (Coqueret, 2002; Fu et al., 2004; Li et al., 2006). Therefore, D-cyclins can potentially influence cell fate through both cell cycle dependent and independent mechanisms.

In mice, the three D-cyclins are expressed in tissues-specific, dynamic, and often mutually exclusive patterns. Deletion of individual D-cyclins yields phenotypes reflecting their tissue-specific requirement (Ciemerych and Sicinski, 2005; Ciemerych et al., 2002; Pagano and Jackson, 2004; Sherr and Roberts, 2004). It was observed that development progressed relatively normally in most cellular lineages of mouse embryos lacking all Dcyclins up to E16.5, at which point the embryos died due to severe anemia and heart defects (Kozar et al., 2004). Despite reduced proliferation in triple knockout tissues, including the retina, D-cyclins seem mostly expendable for cell cycle progression (Kozar et al., 2004).

Rationale for studies

Cyclin D1 (*Ccnd1*) expression is strongest in the retina during mouse embryonic development; it is also significantly expressed in brain and other restricted tissue compartments (Sicinski et al., 1995). In the developing retina, CCND1 is expressed in RPCs but not in post-mitotic precursors and mature neurons (Barton and Levine, 2008; Trimarchi et al., 2008). *Ccnd1* deletion or knockdown resulted in hypocellular retinas in mouse and zebrafish (Duffy et al., 2005; Fantl et al., 1995; Sicinski et al., 1995). Another study of *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas demonstrated a focal pattern of photoreceptor cell death, initiating at around postnatal day 5 (Ma et al., 1998). Further, by [³H]Thymidine labeling of P0 retinas, it was demonstrated that proliferation was reduced in the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas compared to wild type/heterozygous control retinas (Ma et al., 1998). Reduction in proliferation was most likely responsible for almost a threefold decrease in total cell number of mutant retinas (Ma et al., 1998). Overall, CCND1 loss was detrimental for retina development, and electroretinogram (ERG) readings were essentially flat in the mutant mice, implying almost no visual function (Geng et al., 1999; Sicinski et al., 1995).

It was clear from the hypo-proliferative and hypocellular P0 *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas that CCND1 was required for proper retina development during the embryonic period. However, none of the studies elucidated the precise role of CCND1 during embryonic retinal development. Therefore, we wanted to elucidate CCND1's function in RPCs from the earliest possible time point. One important issue was whether cell death in the absence of CCND1 contributed to the smaller size of the mutant retina. Further, we could not formally rule out a cell cycle-independent role for CCND1 during retinal development. However, given the expression of CCND1 in dividing progenitors and the general role of D-cyclins, it was almost certain that CCND1 had cell cycle-specific functions in the retina. We wanted to know what these functions were and how the cell cycle of RPCs was affected in the absence of CCND1. Finally, given that D-cyclins usually promote G1/S progression, we were curious whether cell cycle progression and complementarily, differentiation/neurogenesis were affected in the *Ccnd1* mutant retinas. The study described in Chapter 2 of this dissertation addressed the above issues during retina development in *Ccnd1* null mouse embryos.

It was observed that proliferation was not entirely eliminated from *Ccnd1* null retinas at birth. Further, in spite of a smaller retina, a fair number of retinal neurons were generated in the mutant (Ma et al., 1998) (Chapter 2). Potentially, this could be due to compensation from the other two D-cyclins during development (Ciemerych et al., 2002; Satyanarayana and Kaldis, 2009). CCND2 is not normally expressed in the developing retina and CCND3 is expressed only in Müller glia cells (Dyer and Cepko, 2000b; Geng et al., 1999). However, a previous study demonstrated that CCND3 levels were prematurely elevated in *Ccnd1* null neonatal retinas (Tong and Pollard, 2001). To address potential compensation by CCND3 in the *Ccnd1* mutant retinas and further, to verify predictions arising from our first study (Chapter 2), we carried out the experiments described in Chapter 3 of this dissertation.

References

Agathocleous, M. and Harris, W. A. (2009). From progenitors to differentiated cells in the vertebrate retina. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* 25, 45-69.

Ajioka, I., Martins, R. A., Bayazitov, I. T., Donovan, S., Johnson, D. A., Frase, S., Cicero, S. A., Boyd, K., Zakharenko, S. S. and Dyer, M. A. (2007). Differentiated horizontal interneurons clonally expand to form metastatic retinoblastoma in mice. *Cell* **131**, 378-390.

Alexiades, M. R. and Cepko, C. (1996). Quantitative analysis of proliferation and cell cycle length during development of the rat retina. *Dev Dyn* **205**, 293-307.

Badea, T. C., Cahill, H., Ecker, J., Hattar, S. and Nathans, J. (2009). Distinct roles of transcription factors brn3a and brn3b in controlling the development, morphology, and function of retinal ganglion cells. *Neuron* **61**, 852-864.

Barton, K. M. and Levine, E. M. (2008). Expression patterns and cell cycle profiles of PCNA, MCM6, cyclin D1, cyclin A2, cyclin B1, and phosphorylated histone H3 in the developing mouse retina. *Dev Dyn* **237**, 672-682.

Baumer, N., Marquardt, T., Stoykova, A., Ashery-Padan, R., Chowdhury, K. and Gruss, P. (2002). Pax6 is required for establishing naso-temporal and dorsal characteristics of the optic vesicle. *Development* **129**, 4535-4545.

Belliveau, M. J. and Cepko, C. L. (1999). Extrinsic and intrinsic factors control the genesis of amacrine and cone cells in the rat retina. *Development* **126**, 555-566.

Belliveau, M. J., Young, T. L. and Cepko, C. L. (2000). Late retinal progenitor cells show intrinsic limitations in the production of cell types and the kinetics of opsin synthesis. *J Neurosci* **20**, 2247-2254.

Bharti, K., Nguyen, M. T., Skuntz, S., Bertuzzi, S. and Arnheiter, H. (2006). The other pigment cell: specification and development of the pigmented epithelium of the vertebrate eye. *Pigment Cell Res* **19**, 380-394.

Blagosklonny, M. V. and Pardee, A. B. (2002). The restriction point of the cell cycle. *Cell Cycle* **1**, 103-110.

Bone-Larson, C., Basu, S., Radel, J. D., Liang, M., Perozek, T., Kapousta-Bruneau, N., Green, D. G., Burmeister, M. and Hankin, M. H. (2000). Partial rescue of the ocular retardation phenotype by genetic modifiers. *J Neurobiol* **42**, 232-247.

Bramblett, D. E., Pennesi, M. E., Wu, S. M. and Tsai, M. J. (2004). The transcription factor Bhlhb4 is required for rod bipolar cell maturation. *Neuron* 43, 779-793.

Brown, N. L., Patel, S., Brzezinski, J. and Glaser, T. (2001). Math5 is required for retinal ganglion cell and optic nerve formation. *Development* **128**, 2497-2508.

Brown, N. L., Kanekar, S., Vetter, M. L., Tucker, P. K., Gemza, D. L. and Glaser, T. (1998). Math5 encodes a murine basic helix-loop-helix transcription factor expressed during early stages of retinal neurogenesis. *Development* **125**, 4821-4833.

Burmeister, M., Novak, J., Liang, M. Y., Basu, S., Ploder, L., Hawes, N. L., Vidgen, D., Hoover, F., Goldman, D., Kalnins, V. I. et al. (1996). Ocular retardation mouse caused by Chx10 homeobox null allele: impaired retinal progenitor proliferation and bipolar cell differentiation. *Nat Genet* **12**, 376-384.

Cayouette, M. and Raff, M. (2002). Asymmetric segregation of Numb: a mechanism for neural specification from Drosophila to mammals. *Nat Neurosci* **5**, 1265-1269.

Cayouette, M. and Raff, M. (2003). The orientation of cell division influences cell-fate choice in the developing mammalian retina. *Development* **130**, 2329-2339.

Cayouette, M., Poggi, L. and Harris, W. A. (2006). Lineage in the vertebrate retina. *Trends Neurosci* 29, 563-570.

Chen, D., Livne-bar, I., Vanderluit, J. L., Slack, R. S., Agochiya, M. and Bremner, R. (2004). Cell-specific effects of RB or RB/p107 loss on retinal development implicate an intrinsically death-resistant cell-of-origin in retinoblastoma. *Cancer Cell* **5**, 539-551.

Chen, D., Pacal, M., Wenzel, P., Knoepfler, P. S., Leone, G. and Bremner, R. (2009). Division and apoptosis of E2f-deficient retinal progenitors. *Nature* **462**, 925-929.

Chen, D., Opavsky, R., Pacal, M., Tanimoto, N., Wenzel, P., Seeliger, M. W., Leone, G. and Bremner, R. (2007). Rb-Mediated Neuronal Differentiation through Cell-Cycle-Independent Regulation of E2f3a. *PLoS Biol* **5**, e179.

Chen, H. Z., Tsai, S. Y. and Leone, G. (2009). Emerging roles of E2Fs in cancer: an exit from cell cycle control. *Nat Rev Cancer* 9, 785-797.

Chenn, A. and McConnell, S. K. (1995). Cleavage orientation and the asymmetric inheritance of Notch1 immunoreactivity in mammalian neurogenesis. *Cell* **82**, 631-641.

Cherry, T. J., Trimarchi, J. M., Stadler, M. B. and Cepko, C. L. (2009). Development and diversification of retinal amacrine interneurons at single cell resolution. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 9495-9500.

Chow, R. L. and Lang, R. A. (2001). Early eye development in vertebrates. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* 17, 255-296.

Chow, R. L., Altmann, C. R., Lang, R. A. and Hemmati-Brivanlou, A. (1999). Pax6 induces ectopic eyes in a vertebrate. *Development* **126**, 4213-4222.

Ciemerych, M. A. and Sicinski, P. (2005). Cell cycle in mouse development. *Oncogene* 24, 2877-2898.
Ciemerych, M. A., Kenney, A. M., Sicinska, E., Kalaszczynska, I., Bronson, R. T., Rowitch, D. H., Gardner, H. and Sicinski, P. (2002). Development of mice expressing a single D-type cyclin. *Genes Dev* 16, 3277-3289.

Coqueret, O. (2002). Linking cyclins to transcriptional control. Gene 299, 35-55.

Coverley, D., Laman, H. and Laskey, R. A. (2002). Distinct roles for cyclins E and A during DNA replication complex assembly and activation. *Nat Cell Biol* **4**, 523-528.

Cunningham, J. J., Levine, E. M., Zindy, F., Goloubeva, O., Roussel, M. F. and Smeyne, R. J. (2002). The cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors p19(Ink4d) and p27(Kip1) are coexpressed in select retinal cells and act cooperatively to control cell cycle exit. *Mol Cell Neurosci* **19**, 359-374.

Das, G., Choi, Y., Sicinski, P. and Levine, E. M. (2009). Cyclin D1 fine-tunes the neurogenic output of embryonic retinal progenitor cells. *Neural Dev* 4, 15.

Del Bene, F. and Wittbrodt, J. (2005). Cell cycle control by homeobox genes in development and disease. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* **16**, 449-460.

Del Bene, F., Tessmar-Raible, K. and Wittbrodt, J. (2004). Direct interaction of geminin and Six3 in eye development. *Nature* **427**, 745-749.

Desai, A. R. and McConnell, S. K. (2000). Progressive restriction in fate potential by neural progenitors during cerebral cortical development. *Development* **127**, 2863-2872.

Dong, X., Pulido, J. S., Qu, T. and Sugaya, K. (2003). Differentiation of human neural stem cells into retinal cells. *Neuroreport* **14**, 143-146.

Duffy, K. T., McAleer, M. F., Davidson, W. R., Kari, L., Kari, C., Liu, C. G., Farber, S. A., Cheng, K. C., Mest, J. R., Wickstrom, E. et al. (2005). Coordinate control of cell cycle regulatory genes in zebrafish development tested by cyclin D1 knockdown with morpholino phosphorodiamidates and hydroxyprolyl-phosphono peptide nucleic acids. *Nucleic Acids Res* **33**, 4914-4921.

Dullin, J. P., Locker, M., Robach, M., Henningfeld, K. A., Parain, K., Afelik, S., Pieler, T. and Perron, M. (2007). Ptf1a triggers GABAergic neuronal cell fates in the retina. *BMC Dev Biol* 7, 110.

Dyer, M. A. and Cepko, C. L. (2000a). p57(Kip2) regulates progenitor cell proliferation and amacrine interneuron development in the mouse retina. *Development* **127**, 3593-3605.

Dyer, M. A. and Cepko, C. L. (2000b). Control of Muller glial cell proliferation and activation following retinal injury. *Nat Neurosci* **3**, 873-880.

Dyer, M. A. and Cepko, C. L. (2001). p27Kip1 and p57Kip2 regulate proliferation in distinct retinal progenitor cell populations. *J Neurosci* **21**, 4259-4271.

Dyer, M. A. and Bremner, R. (2005). The search for the retinoblastoma cell of origin. *Nat Rev Cancer* **5**, 91-101.

Dyer, M. A., Livesey, F. J., Cepko, C. L. and Oliver, G. (2003). Prox1 function controls progenitor cell proliferation and horizontal cell genesis in the mammalian retina. *Nat Genet* **34**, 53-58.

Dyer, M. A., Martins, R., da Silva Filho, M., Muniz, J. A., Silveira, L. C., Cepko, C. L. and Finlay, B. L. (2009). Developmental sources of conservation and variation in the evolution of the primate eye. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 8963-8968.

Edqvist, P. H., Lek, M., Boije, H., Lindback, S. M. and Hallbook, F. (2008). Axonbearing and axon-less horizontal cell subtypes are generated consecutively during chick retinal development from progenitors that are sensitive to follistatin. *BMC Dev Biol* **8**, 46.

Elliott, J., Jolicoeur, C., Ramamurthy, V. and Cayouette, M. (2008). Ikaros confers early temporal competence to mouse retinal progenitor cells. *Neuron* **60**, 26-39.

Fantl, V., Stamp, G., Andrews, A., Rosewell, I. and Dickson, C. (1995). Mice lacking cyclin D1 are small and show defects in eye and mammary gland development. *Genes Dev* 9, 2364-2372.

Farah, M. H. and Easter, S. S., Jr. (2005). Cell birth and death in the mouse retinal ganglion cell layer. *J Comp Neurol* **489**, 120-134.

Feng, L., Xie, X., Joshi, P. S., Yang, Z., Shibasaki, K., Chow, R. L. and Gan, L. (2006). Requirement for Bhlhb5 in the specification of amacrine and cone bipolar subtypes in mouse retina. *Development* **133**, 4815-4825.

Fichelson, P., Audibert, A., Simon, F. and Gho, M. (2005). Cell cycle and cell-fate determination in Drosophila neural cell lineages. *Trends Genet* **21**, 413-420.

Finlay, B. L. (2008). The developing and evolving retina: using time to organize form. *Brain Res* **1192**, 5-16.

Freund, C. L., Gregory-Evans, C. Y., Furukawa, T., Papaioannou, M., Looser, J., Ploder, L., Bellingham, J., Ng, D., Herbrick, J. A., Duncan, A. et al. (1997). Cone-rod dystrophy due to mutations in a novel photoreceptor-specific homeobox gene (CRX) essential for maintenance of the photoreceptor. *Cell* **91**, 543-553.

Fu, M., Wang, C., Li, Z., Sakamaki, T. and Pestell, R. G. (2004). Minireview: Cyclin D1: normal and abnormal functions. *Endocrinology* 145, 5439-5447.

Fujitani, Y., Fujitani, S., Luo, H., Qiu, F., Burlison, J., Long, Q., Kawaguchi, Y., Edlund, H., MacDonald, R. J., Furukawa, T. et al. (2006). Ptf1a determines horizontal and amacrine cell fates during mouse retinal development. *Development* 133, 4439-4450.

Fung, T. K. and Poon, R. Y. (2005). A roller coaster ride with the mitotic cyclins. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 16, 335-342.

Furukawa, T., Morrow, E. M. and Cepko, C. L. (1997). Crx, a novel otx-like homeobox gene, shows photoreceptor-specific expression and regulates photoreceptor differentiation. *Cell* **91**, 531-541.

Gan, L., Wang, S. W., Huang, Z. and Klein, W. H. (1999). POU domain factor Brn-3b is essential for retinal ganglion cell differentiation and survival but not for initial cell fate specification. *Dev Biol* **210**, 469-480.

Gehring, W. J. (2004). Historical perspective on the development and evolution of eyes and photoreceptors. *Int J Dev Biol* 48, 707-717.

Gehring, W. J., Muller, M., Affolter, M., Percival-Smith, A., Billeter, M., Qian, Y. Q., Otting, G. and Wuthrich, K. (1990). The structure of the homeodomain and its functional implications. *Trends Genet* 6, 323-329.

Gehring, W. J., Qian, Y. Q., Billeter, M., Furukubo-Tokunaga, K., Schier, A. F., Resendez-Perez, D., Affolter, M., Otting, G. and Wuthrich, K. (1994). Homeodomain-DNA recognition. *Cell* **78**, 211-223.

Geng, Y., Whoriskey, W., Park, M. Y., Bronson, R. T., Medema, R. H., Li, T., Weinberg, R. A. and Sicinski, P. (1999). Rescue of cyclin D1 deficiency by knockin cyclin E. *Cell* 97, 767-777.

Georgi, S. A. and Reh, T. A. (2010). Dicer is required for the transition from early to late progenitor state in the developing mouse retina. *J Neurosci* **30**, 4048-4061.

Gerhart, J., Wu, M. and Kirschner, M. (1984). Cell cycle dynamics of an M-phasespecific cytoplasmic factor in Xenopus laevis oocytes and eggs. *J Cell Biol* **98**, 1247-1255.

Gotz, M. and Huttner, W. B. (2005). The cell biology of neurogenesis. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 6, 777-788.

Green, E. S., Stubbs, J. L. and Levine, E. M. (2003). Genetic rescue of cell number in a mouse model of microphthalmia: interactions between Chx10 and G1-phase cell cycle regulators. *Development* 130, 539-552.

Grosskortenhaus, R., Robinson, K. J. and Doe, C. Q. (2006). Pdm and Castor specify late-born motor neuron identity in the NB7-1 lineage. *Genes Dev* 20, 2618-2627.

Halder, G., Callaerts, P. and Gehring, W. J. (1995). Induction of ectopic eyes by targeted expression of the eyeless gene in Drosophila. *Science* 267, 1788-1792.

Hartwell, L. H. and Weinert, T. A. (1989). Checkpoints: controls that ensure the order of cell cycle events. *Science* 246, 629-634.

Hatakeyama, J. and Kageyama, R. (2004). Retinal cell fate determination and bHLH factors. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 15, 83-89.

Hatakeyama, J., Tomita, K., Inoue, T. and Kageyama, R. (2001). Roles of homeobox and bHLH genes in specification of a retinal cell type. *Development* **128**, 1313-1322.

Hatakeyama, J., Bessho, Y., Katoh, K., Ookawara, S., Fujioka, M., Guillemot, F. and Kageyama, R. (2004). Hes genes regulate size, shape and histogenesis of the nervous system by control of the timing of neural stem cell differentiation. *Development* 131, 5539-5550.

Hojo, M., Ohtsuka, T., Hashimoto, N., Gradwohl, G., Guillemot, F. and Kageyama, R. (2000). Glial cell fate specification modulated by the bHLH gene Hes5 in mouse retina. *Development* **127**, 2515-2522.

Holtzer, H., Rubinstein, N., Fellini, S., Yeoh, G., Chi, J., Birnbaum, J. and Okayama, M. (1975). Lineages, quantal cell cycles, and the generation of cell diversity. *Q Rev Biophys* 8, 523-557.

Horsford, D. J., Nguyen, M. T., Sellar, G. C., Kothary, R., Arnheiter, H. and McInnes, R. R. (2005). Chx10 repression of Mitf is required for the maintenance of mammalian neuroretinal identity. *Development* 132, 177-187.

Hsieh, Y. W. and Yang, X. J. (2009). Dynamic Pax6 expression during the neurogenic cell cycle influences proliferation and cell fate choices of retinal progenitors. *Neural Dev* **4**, 32.

Ikeda, H., Osakada, F., Watanabe, K., Mizuseki, K., Haraguchi, T., Miyoshi, H., Kamiya, D., Honda, Y., Sasai, N., Yoshimura, N. et al. (2005). Generation of Rx+/Pax6+ neural retinal precursors from embryonic stem cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **102**, 11331-11336.

Inoue, T., Hojo, M., Bessho, Y., Tano, Y., Lee, J. E. and Kageyama, R. (2002). Math3 and NeuroD regulate amacrine cell fate specification in the retina. *Development* **129**, 831-842.

Ishibashi, M., Ang, S. L., Shiota, K., Nakanishi, S., Kageyama, R. and Guillemot, F. (1995). Targeted disruption of mammalian hairy and Enhancer of split homolog-1 (HES-1) leads to up-regulation of neural helix-loop-helix factors, premature neurogenesis, and severe neural tube defects. *Genes Dev* **9**, 3136-3148.

Isshiki, T., Pearson, B., Holbrook, S. and Doe, C. Q. (2001). Drosophila neuroblasts sequentially express transcription factors which specify the temporal identity of their neuronal progeny. *Cell* **106**, 511-521.

Jasoni, C. L. and Reh, T. A. (1996). Temporal and spatial pattern of MASH-1 expression in the developing rat retina demonstrates progenitor cell heterogeneity. *J Comp Neurol* **369**, 319-327.

Jeon, C. J., Strettoi, E. and Masland, R. H. (1998). The major cell populations of the mouse retina. *J Neurosci* 18, 8936-8946.

Johnson, D. G. and Walker, C. L. (1999). Cyclins and cell cycle checkpoints. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* **39**, 295-312.

Kanekar, S., Perron, M., Dorsky, R., Harris, W. A., Jan, L. Y., Jan, Y. N. and Vetter, M. L. (1997). Xath5 participates in a network of bHLH genes in the developing Xenopus retina. *Neuron* **19**, 981-994.

Kastan, M. B. and Bartek, J. (2004). Cell-cycle checkpoints and cancer. *Nature* **432**, 316-323.

Kay, J. N., Finger-Baier, K. C., Roeser, T., Staub, W. and Baier, H. (2001). Retinal ganglion cell genesis requires lakritz, a Zebrafish atonal Homolog. *Neuron* **30**, 725-736.

Koike, C., Nishida, A., Ueno, S., Saito, H., Sanuki, R., Sato, S., Furukawa, A., Aizawa, S., Matsuo, I., Suzuki, N. et al. (2007). Functional roles of Otx2 transcription factor in postnatal mouse retinal development. *Mol Cell Biol* **27**, 8318-8329.

Kozar, K. and Sicinski, P. (2005). Cell cycle progression without cyclin D-CDK4 and cyclin D-CDK6 complexes. *Cell Cycle* **4**, 388-391.

Kozar, K., Ciemerych, M. A., Rebel, V. I., Shigematsu, H., Zagozdzon, A., Sicinska, E., Geng, Y., Yu, Q., Bhattacharya, S., Bronson, R. T. et al. (2004). Mouse development and cell proliferation in the absence of D-cyclins. *Cell* **118**, 477-491.

La Vail, M. M., Rapaport, D. H. and Rakic, P. (1991). Cytogenesis in the monkey retina. *J Comp Neurol* **309**, 86-114.

Lamb, T. D., Collin, S. P. and Pugh, E. N., Jr. (2007). Evolution of the vertebrate eye: opsins, photoreceptors, retina and eye cup. *Nat Rev Neurosci* **8**, 960-976.

Lamba, D. A., Karl, M. O., Ware, C. B. and Reh, T. A. (2006). Efficient generation of retinal progenitor cells from human embryonic stem cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 103, 12769-12774.

Lamba, D. A., McUsic, A., Hirata, R. K., Wang, P. R., Russell, D. and Reh, T. A. (2010). Generation, purification and transplantation of photoreceptors derived from human induced pluripotent stem cells. *PLoS One* **5**, e8763.

Levine, E. M. (2004). Cell cycling through development. Development 131, 2241-2246.

Levine, E. M. and Green, E. S. (2004). Cell-intrinsic regulators of proliferation in vertebrate retinal progenitors. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* **15**, 63-74.

Levine, E. M., Close, J., Fero, M., Ostrovsky, A. and Reh, T. A. (2000). p27(Kip1) regulates cell cycle withdrawal of late multipotent progenitor cells in the mammalian retina. *Dev Biol* **219**, 299-314.

Li, Z., Wang, C., Prendergast, G. C. and Pestell, R. G. (2006). Cyclin D1 functions in cell migration. *Cell Cycle* 5, 2440-2442.

Lin, Y. P., Ouchi, Y., Satoh, S. and Watanabe, S. (2009). Sox2 plays a role in the induction of amacrine and Muller glial cells in mouse retinal progenitor cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **50**, 68-74.

Lindqvist, A., Rodriguez-Bravo, V. and Medema, R. H. (2009). The decision to enter mitosis: feedback and redundancy in the mitotic entry network. *J Cell Biol* 185, 193-202.

Livesey, F. J. and Cepko, C. L. (2001). Vertebrate neural cell-fate determination: lessons from the retina. *Nat Rev Neurosci* **2**, 109-118.

Livesey, R. and Cepko, C. (2001). Neurobiology. Developing order. *Nature* **413**, 471, 473.

Lohka, M. J., Hayes, M. K. and Maller, J. L. (1988). Purification of maturationpromoting factor, an intracellular regulator of early mitotic events. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **85**, 3009-3013.

Lundberg, A. S. and Weinberg, R. A. (1998). Functional inactivation of the retinoblastoma protein requires sequential modification by at least two distinct cyclin-cdk complexes. *Mol Cell Biol* **18**, 753-761.

Ma, C., Papermaster, D. and Cepko, C. L. (1998). A unique pattern of photoreceptor degeneration in cyclin D1 mutant mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **95**, 9938-9943.

Machida, Y. J., Hamlin, J. L. and Dutta, A. (2005). Right place, right time, and only once: replication initiation in metazoans. *Cell* **123**, 13-24.

Malicki, J. (2004). Cell fate decisions and patterning in the vertebrate retina: the importance of timing, asymmetry, polarity and waves. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* 14, 15-21.

Malumbres, M. and Barbacid, M. (2009). Cell cycle, CDKs and cancer: a changing paradigm. *Nat Rev Cancer* 9, 153-166.

Masui, Y. (2001). From oocyte maturation to the in vitro cell cycle: the history of discoveries of Maturation-Promoting Factor (MPF) and Cytostatic Factor (CSF). *Differentiation* **69**, 1-17.

Masui, Y. and Markert, C. L. (1971). Cytoplasmic control of nuclear behavior during meiotic maturation of frog oocytes. *J Exp Zool* 177, 129-145.

Mathers, P. H., Grinberg, A., Mahon, K. A. and Jamrich, M. (1997). The Rx homeobox gene is essential for vertebrate eye development. *Nature* **387**, 603-607.

Matsushime, H., Roussel, M. F., Ashmun, R. A. and Sherr, C. J. (1991). Colonystimulating factor 1 regulates novel cyclins during the G1 phase of the cell cycle. *Cell* 65, 701-713.

McCabe, K. L., Gunther, E. C. and Reh, T. A. (1999). The development of the pattern of retinal ganglion cells in the chick retina: mechanisms that control differentiation. *Development* **126**, 5713-5724.

McConnell, S. K. and Kaznowski, C. E. (1991). Cell cycle dependence of laminar determination in developing neocortex. *Science* **254**, 282-285.

McGinnis, W., Levine, M. S., Hafen, E., Kuroiwa, A. and Gehring, W. J. (1984). A conserved DNA sequence in homoeotic genes of the Drosophila Antennapedia and bithorax complexes. *Nature* **308**, 428-433.

Miyata, T. (2007). Asymmetric cell division during brain morphogenesis. *Prog Mol Subcell Biol* **45**, 121-142.

Mo, Z., Li, S., Yang, X. and Xiang, M. (2004). Role of the Barhl2 homeobox gene in the specification of glycinergic amacrine cells. *Development* **131**, 1607-1618.

Morrow, E. M., Furukawa, T. and Cepko, C. L. (1998). Vertebrate photoreceptor cell development and disease. *Trends Cell Biol* **8**, 353-358.

Morrow, E. M., Chen, A. and Cepko, C. L. (2008). Temporal order of bipolar cell genesis in the neural retina. *Neural Develop* **3**, 2.

Musgrove, E. A. (2006). Cyclins: roles in mitogenic signaling and oncogenic transformation. *Growth Factors* **24**, 13-19.

Muto, A., Iida, A., Satoh, S. and Watanabe, S. (2009). The group E Sox genes Sox8 and Sox9 are regulated by Notch signaling and are required for Muller glial cell development in mouse retina. *Exp Eye Res* **89**, 549-558.

Nakhai, H., Sel, S., Favor, J., Mendoza-Torres, L., Paulsen, F., Duncker, G. I. and Schmid, R. M. (2007). Ptf1a is essential for the differentiation of GABAergic and glycinergic amacrine cells and horizontal cells in the mouse retina. *Development* 134, 1151-1160.

Nishida, A., Furukawa, A., Koike, C., Tano, Y., Aizawa, S., Matsuo, I. and Furukawa, T. (2003). Otx2 homeobox gene controls retinal photoreceptor cell fate and pineal gland development. *Nat Neurosci* **6**, 1255-1263.

Ohnuma, S. and Harris, W. A. (2003). Neurogenesis and the cell cycle. *Neuron* **40**, 199-208.

Ohnuma, S., Philpott, A., Wang, K., Holt, C. E. and Harris, W. A. (1999). p27Xic1, a Cdk inhibitor, promotes the determination of glial cells in Xenopus retina. *Cell* **99**, 499-510.

Ohsawa, R. and Kageyama, R. (2008). Regulation of retinal cell fate specification by multiple transcription factors. *Brain Res* **1192**, 90-98.

Osakada, F., Ikeda, H., Sasai, Y. and Takahashi, M. (2009a). Stepwise differentiation of pluripotent stem cells into retinal cells. *Nat Protoc* **4**, 811-824.

Osakada, F., Jin, Z. B., Hirami, Y., Ikeda, H., Danjyo, T., Watanabe, K., Sasai, Y. and Takahashi, M. (2009b). In vitro differentiation of retinal cells from human pluripotent stem cells by small-molecule induction. *J Cell Sci* **122**, 3169-3179.

Osakada, F., Ikeda, H., Mandai, M., Wataya, T., Watanabe, K., Yoshimura, N., Akaike, A., Sasai, Y. and Takahashi, M. (2008). Toward the generation of rod and cone photoreceptors from mouse, monkey and human embryonic stem cells. *Nat Biotechnol* 26, 215-224.

Paavonen, K., Horelli-Kuitunen, N., Chilov, D., Kukk, E., Pennanen, S., Kallioniemi, O. P., Pajusola, K., Olofsson, B., Eriksson, U., Joukov, V. et al. (1996). Novel human vascular endothelial growth factor genes VEGF-B and VEGF-C localize to chromosomes 11q13 and 4q34, respectively. *Circulation* **93**, 1079-1082.

Pagano, M. and Jackson, P. K. (2004). Wagging the dogma; tissue-specific cell cycle control in the mouse embryo. *Cell* **118**, 535-538.

Pardee, A. B. (1974). A restriction point for control of normal animal cell proliferation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **71**, 1286-1290.

Pearson, B. J. and Doe, C. Q. (2003). Regulation of neuroblast competence in Drosophila. *Nature* **425**, 624-628.

Perron, M. and Harris, W. A. (2000). Determination of vertebrate retinal progenitor cell fate by the Notch pathway and basic helix-loop-helix transcription factors. *Cell Mol Life Sci* **57**, 215-223.

Philips, G. T., Stair, C. N., Young Lee, H., Wroblewski, E., Berberoglu, M. A., Brown, N. L. and Mastick, G. S. (2005). Precocious retinal neurons: Pax6 controls timing of differentiation and determination of cell type. *Dev Biol* **279**, 308-321.

Poche, R. A., Furuta, Y., Chaboissier, M. C., Schedl, A. and Behringer, R. R. (2008). Sox9 is expressed in mouse multipotent retinal progenitor cells and functions in Muller glial cell development. *J Comp Neurol* **510**, 237-250.

Porter, F. D., Drago, J., Xu, Y., Cheema, S. S., Wassif, C., Huang, S. P., Lee, E., Grinberg, A., Massalas, J. S., Bodine, D. et al. (1997). Lhx2, a LIM homeobox gene, is

required for eye, forebrain, and definitive erythrocyte development. *Development* **124**, 2935-2944.

Prada, C., Puga, J., Perez-Mendez, L., Lopez, R. and Ramirez, G. (1991). Spatial and Temporal Patterns of Neurogenesis in the Chick Retina. *Eur J Neurosci* **3**, 559-569.

Qiu, F., Jiang, H. and Xiang, M. (2008). A comprehensive negative regulatory program controlled by Brn3b to ensure ganglion cell specification from multipotential retinal precursors. *J Neurosci* **28**, 3392-3403.

Rapaport, D. H., Patheal, S. L. and Harris, W. A. (2001). Cellular competence plays a role in photoreceptor differentiation in the developing Xenopus retina. *J Neurobiol* **49**, 129-141.

Rapaport, D. H., Wong, L. L., Wood, E. D., Yasumura, D. and LaVail, M. M. (2004). Timing and topography of cell genesis in the rat retina. *J Comp Neurol* **474**, 304-324.

Reese, B. E. and Colello, R. J. (1992). Neurogenesis in the retinal ganglion cell layer of the rat. *Neuroscience* **46**, 419-429.

Riesenberg, A. N., Liu, Z., Kopan, R. and Brown, N. L. (2009). Rbpj cell autonomous regulation of retinal ganglion cell and cone photoreceptor fates in the mouse retina. *J Neurosci* **29**, 12865-12877.

Rowan, S. and Cepko, C. L. (2004). Genetic analysis of the homeodomain transcription factor Chx10 in the retina using a novel multifunctional BAC transgenic mouse reporter. *Dev Biol* **271**, 388-402.

Sasai, Y., Kageyama, R., Tagawa, Y., Shigemoto, R. and Nakanishi, S. (1992). Two mammalian helix-loop-helix factors structurally related to Drosophila hairy and Enhancer of split. *Genes Dev* **6**, 2620-2634.

Satyanarayana, A. and Kaldis, P. (2009). Mammalian cell-cycle regulation: several Cdks, numerous cyclins and diverse compensatory mechanisms. *Oncogene* 28, 2925-2939.

Scott, M. P. and Weiner, A. J. (1984). Structural relationships among genes that control development: sequence homology between the Antennapedia, Ultrabithorax, and fushi tarazu loci of Drosophila. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **81**, 4115-4119.

Sherr, C. J. (1993). Mammalian G1 cyclins. Cell 73, 1059-1065.

Sherr, C. J. (1994). Growth factor-regulated G1 cyclins. *Stem Cells* **12 Suppl 1**, 47-55; discussion 55-47.

Sherr, C. J. (1995a). Mammalian G1 cyclins and cell cycle progression. *Proc Assoc Am Physicians* **107**, 181-186.

Sherr, C. J. (1995b). D-type cyclins. Trends Biochem Sci 20, 187-190.

Sherr, C. J. and Roberts, J. M. (1999). CDK inhibitors: positive and negative regulators of G1-phase progression. *Genes Dev* 13, 1501-1512.

Sherr, C. J. and Roberts, J. M. (2004). Living with or without cyclins and cyclindependent kinases. *Genes Dev* 18, 2699-2711.

Sicinski, P., Donaher, J. L., Parker, S. B., Li, T., Fazeli, A., Gardner, H., Haslam, S. Z., Bronson, R. T., Elledge, S. J. and Weinberg, R. A. (1995). Cyclin D1 provides a link between development and oncogenesis in the retina and breast. *Cell* 82, 621-630.

Sigulinsky, C. L., Green, E. S., Clark, A. M. and Levine, E. M. (2008). Vsx2/Chx10 ensures the correct timing and magnitude of Hedgehog signaling in the mouse retina. *Dev Biol*.

Sullivan, M. and Morgan, D. O. (2007). Finishing mitosis, one step at a time. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **8**, 894-903.

Sun, A., Bagella, L., Tutton, S., Romano, G. and Giordano, A. (2007). From G0 to S phase: a view of the roles played by the retinoblastoma (Rb) family members in the Rb-E2F pathway. *J Cell Biochem* **102**, 1400-1404.

Takahashi, T., Nowakowski, R. S. and Caviness, V. S., Jr. (1996). The leaving or Q fraction of the murine cerebral proliferative epithelium: a general model of neocortical neuronogenesis. *J Neurosci* 16, 6183-6196.

Takahashi, T., Nowakowski, R. S. and Caviness, V. S., Jr. (1997). The mathematics of neocortical neuronogenesis. *Dev Neurosci* 19, 17-22.

Takebayashi, K., Takahashi, S., Yokota, C., Tsuda, H., Nakanishi, S., Asashima, M. and Kageyama, R. (1997). Conversion of ectoderm into a neural fate by ATH-3, a vertebrate basic helix-loop-helix gene homologous to Drosophila proneural gene atonal. *Embo J* **16**, 384-395.

Taranova, O. V., Magness, S. T., Fagan, B. M., Wu, Y., Surzenko, N., Hutton, S. R. and Pevny, L. H. (2006). SOX2 is a dose-dependent regulator of retinal neural progenitor competence. *Genes Dev* 20, 1187-1202.

Tetreault, N., Champagne, M. P. and Bernier, G. (2009). The LIM homeobox transcription factor Lhx2 is required to specify the retina field and synergistically cooperates with Pax6 for Six6 trans-activation. *Dev Biol* **327**, 541-550.

Tomita, K., Moriyoshi, K., Nakanishi, S., Guillemot, F. and Kageyama, R. (2000). Mammalian achaete-scute and atonal homologs regulate neuronal versus glial fate determination in the central nervous system. *Embo J* **19**, 5460-5472. Tomita, K., Ishibashi, M., Nakahara, K., Ang, S. L., Nakanishi, S., Guillemot, F. and Kageyama, R. (1996). Mammalian hairy and Enhancer of split homolog 1 regulates differentiation of retinal neurons and is essential for eye morphogenesis. *Neuron* 16, 723-734.

Tong, W. and Pollard, J. W. (2001). Genetic evidence for the interactions of cyclin D1 and p27(Kip1) in mice. *Mol Cell Biol* 21, 1319-1328.

Trimarchi, J. M., Stadler, M. B. and Cepko, C. L. (2008). Individual Retinal Progenitor Cells Display Extensive Heterogeneity of Gene Expression. *PLoS ONE* **3**, e1588.

Van Doren, M., Bailey, A. M., Esnayra, J., Ede, K. and Posakony, J. W. (1994). Negative regulation of proneural gene activity: hairy is a direct transcriptional repressor of achaete. *Genes Dev* **8**, 2729-2742.

Vetter, M. L. and Brown, N. L. (2001). The role of basic helix-loop-helix genes in vertebrate retinogenesis. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* **12**, 491-498.

Viczian, A. S., Solessio, E. C., Lyou, Y. and Zuber, M. E. (2009). Generation of functional eyes from pluripotent cells. *PLoS Biol* 7, e1000174.

Voinescu, P. E., Kay, J. N. and Sanes, J. R. (2009). Birthdays of retinal amacrine cell subtypes are systematically related to their molecular identity and soma position. *J Comp Neurol* **517**, 737-750.

Wang, J. C. and Harris, W. A. (2005). The role of combinational coding by homeodomain and bHLH transcription factors in retinal cell fate specification. *Dev Biol* **285**, 101-115.

Watanabe, T. and Raff, M. C. (1990). Rod photoreceptor development in vitro: intrinsic properties of proliferating neuroepithelial cells change as development proceeds in the rat retina. *Neuron* **4**, 461-467.

Wong, L. L. and Rapaport, D. H. (2009). Defining retinal progenitor cell competence in Xenopus laevis by clonal analysis. *Development* **136**, 1707-1715.

Wu, L., Timmers, C., Maiti, B., Saavedra, H. I., Sang, L., Chong, G. T., Nuckolls, F., Giangrande, P., Wright, F. A., Field, S. J. et al. (2001). The E2F1-3 transcription factors are essential for cellular proliferation. *Nature* **414**, 457-462.

Xiong, Y., Menninger, J., Beach, D. and Ward, D. C. (1992). Molecular cloning and chromosomal mapping of CCND genes encoding human D-type cyclins. *Genomics* 13, 575-584.

Yang, H. J., Silva, A. O., Koyano-Nakagawa, N. and McLoon, S. C. (2009). Progenitor cell maturation in the developing vertebrate retina. *Dev Dyn* **238**, 2823-2836. **Yang, X. J.** (2004). Roles of cell-extrinsic growth factors in vertebrate eye pattern formation and retinogenesis. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* **15**, 91-103.

Young, R. W. (1985a). Cell differentiation in the retina of the mouse. *Anat Rec* 212, 199-205.

Young, R. W. (1985b). Cell proliferation during postnatal development of the retina in the mouse. *Brain Res* **353**, 229-239.

Yun, S., Saijoh, Y., Hirokawa, K. E., Kopinke, D., Murtaugh, L. C., Monuki, E. S. and Levine, E. M. (2009). Lhx2 links the intrinsic and extrinsic factors that control optic cup formation. *Development* **136**, 3895-3906.

Zhang, J., Gray, J., Wu, L., Leone, G., Rowan, S., Cepko, C. L., Zhu, X., Craft, C. M. and Dyer, M. A. (2004). Rb regulates proliferation and rod photoreceptor development in the mouse retina. *Nat Genet* **36**, 351-360.

Zhong, W. and Chia, W. (2008). Neurogenesis and asymmetric cell division. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* **18**, 4-11.

Zuber, M. E., Gestri, G., Viczian, A. S., Barsacchi, G. and Harris, W. A. (2003). Specification of the vertebrate eye by a network of eye field transcription factors. *Development* **130**, 5155-5167.

Figure 1.1: Overview of retina development. Cross section of anterior neural plate showing the eye field (A). The neural plate folds upward and in toward the midline (B). The two optic grooves evaginates and moves toward the surface ectoderm (C). The neural optic grooves are now in close contact with the non-neural surface ectoderm and cross talk ensues (D). The neural folds merge, the neural tube pinches off, and the presumptive retina, retinal pigmented epithelium (RPE), and optic stalk regions are patterned (E). The presumptive lens placode is also patterned from the surface ectoderm (E). The optic vesicle invaginates, bringing the retina in close apposition to the RPE and forms the optic cup. The lens placode also grows and invaginates. Retinal progenitor cells are yet to produce neurons and are pre-neurogenic (F). The optic cups grows circumferentially around the choroid fissure. Ganglion cells generated from retinal progenitors send out axons to form the optic nerve, which exits the eye through the choroid fissure. By this time, the lens has pinched off from the surface ectoderm (G). This structure now resembles the adult eye, retinal histogenesis is underway, and eventually other retinal neurons are also produced. Modified by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [Nature Reviews Neuroscience] (Evolution of the vertebrate eye: opsins, photoreceptors, retina and eye cup. Lamb TD, Collin SP, Pugh EN Jr. 2007 Dec;8(12):960-76. Review.), copyright (2007).



CHAPTER 2

CYCLIN D1 FINE-TUNES THE NEUROGENIC OUTPUT OF EMBRYONIC RETINAL PROGENITOR CELLS

The following chapter is a reprint of an article coauthored by Gaurav Das, Yoon Choi, Piotr Sicinski, and Edward M. Levine in the journal *Neural Development* 2009 May 5;4:15.

Neural Development





Open Access

Cyclin DI fine-tunes the neurogenic output of embryonic retinal progenitor cells

Gaurav Das^{1,2}, Yoon Choi^{3,4}, Piotr Sicinski^{3,4} and Edward M Levine*^{1,2}

Address: ¹Department of Ophthalmology and Visual Sciences, John A Moran Eye Center, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT 84132, USA, ²Department of Neurobiology and Anatomy, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT 84132, USA, ³Department of Pathology, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA 02115, USA and ⁴Department of Cancer Biology, Dana-Farber Cancer Institute, Boston, MA 02115, USA

Email: Gaurav Das - gaurav.das@hsc.utah.edu; Yoon Choi - yoon_choi@dfci.harvard.edu; Piotr Sicinski - peter_sicinski@dfci.harvard.edu; Edward M Levine* - ed.levine@utah.edu

* Corresponding author

Published: 5 May 2009

Neural Development 2009, 4:15 doi:10.1186/1749-8104-4-15

This article is available from: http://www.neuraldevelopment.com/content/4/1/15

© 2009 Das et al.; licensee BioMed Central Ltd.

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0</u>), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Received: 25 September 2008 Accepted: 5 May 2009

Abstract

Background: Maintaining the correct balance of proliferation versus differentiation in retinal progenitor cells (RPCs) is essential for proper development of the retina. The cell cycle regulator cyclin D1 is expressed in RPCs, and mice with a targeted null allele at the cyclin D1 locus (*Ccnd1-'*) have microphthalmia and hypocellular retinas, the latter phenotype attributed to reduced RPC proliferation and increased photoreceptor cell death during the postnatal period. How cyclin D1 influences RPC behavior, especially during the embryonic period, is unclear.

Results: In this study, we show that embryonic RPCs lacking cyclin DI progress through the cell cycle at a slower rate and exit the cell cycle at a faster rate. Consistent with enhanced cell cycle exit, the relative proportions of cell types born in the embryonic period, such as retinal ganglion cells and photoreceptor cells, are increased. Unexpectedly, cyclin DI deficiency decreases the proportions of other early born retinal neurons, namely horizontal cells and specific amacrine cell types. We also found that the laminar positioning of horizontal cells and other cell types is altered in the absence of cyclin DI. Genetically replacing cyclin DI with cyclin D2 is not efficient at correcting the phenotypes due to the cyclin E or inactivation of cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p27KipI restores the balance of RPCs and retinal cell types to more normal distributions, which suggests that regulation of the retinoblastoma pathway is an important function for cyclin DI during embryonic retinal development.

Conclusion: Our findings show that cyclin DI has important roles in RPC cell cycle regulation and retinal histogenesis. The reduction in the RPC population due to a longer cell cycle time and to an enhanced rate of cell cycle exit are likely to be the primary factors driving retinal hypocellularity and altered output of precursor populations in the embryonic *CcndI*^{-/-} retina.

Background

The vertebrate retina is composed of seven major cell classes that arise from a common source, the retinal progenitor cell (RPC) population. Although RPCs at any given stage are largely multipotential, they are constrained such that each cell class is generated in a temporal, albeit

> Page 1 of 23 (page number not for citation purposes)

Neural Development 2009, 4:15

overlapping order. Production of retinal ganglion cells (RGCs), horizontal cells, and cone photoreceptors is initiated at the earliest stage of retinal neurogenesis, followed by amacrine cells and rod photoreceptors, which is then followed by bipolar cells and Müller glia. The relative proportion of cells in each class differs widely. For example, cones account for approximately 3% and rods approximately 97% of the photoreceptors in the mouse retina, and rod photoreceptors are the most abundant cell class accounting for approximately 70% of all retinal cells [1]. In general, the early-born cell classes constitute a much smaller percentage of the retina than do the late-born cell classes [1,3]. While cell death contributes to the final cell distribution of the adult retina [4,6], the initial allocation of precursor cells (that is, RPCs that exit the cell cycle) to each class is a predominant factor in setting their relative proportions.

In addition to generating the different cell classes, RPCs need to proliferate in order to produce enough cells to populate the retina. In the rat retina, RPC proliferation drives an approximately 400-fold expansion of total cell number in a 17-day period between embryonic day (E)14 and postnatal day (P)8 [7]. This interval also corresponds to when the bulk of the RPC population exits the cell cycle to generate precursors [2]. Thus, RPCs are exposed to competing forces that either influence them to stay in the cell cycle in order to produce enough cells or to exit the cell cycle at the appropriate time in order to generate the correct proportion of cells corresponding to each cell class.

It is generally accepted that multiple cell-extrinsic and intrinsic factors play important roles in establishing the correct balance between RPC proliferation and precursor generation during development [8-10]. While it is important to understand how these different factors are integrated into networks, an understanding of the molecular mechanisms used to exit the cell cycle during the transition from RPC to precursor is also needed.

D-type cyclins promote progression from G1 to S phase in dividing cells by activating cyclin-dependent kinases 4 or 6 (CDK4/6) and by sequestering cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors such as cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 1B (CDKN1B, henceforth referred to as P27KIP1) [11]. The net result is enhanced CDK2 activity, inactivation of retinoblastoma proteins, and activation of DNA replication. D-cyclins are also downstream of various signaling pathways and, thus, are well positioned to co-ordinate cell cycle progression with the extracellular environment [11,12]. Mice have three D-cyclin genes: cyclin D1 (*Ccnd1*), cyclin D2 (*Ccnd2*) and cyclin D3 (*Ccnd3*). The expression and requirement of the D-cyclins during development is tissue specific [13]. Surprisingly, mouse embryos lacking all three D-cyclins develop until E16.5, when they die due to heart abnormalities combined with severe anemia [14]. Although developmental defects are apparent in these mice prior to E16.5, proliferation of many tissues, including the retina, still occurs, indicating that the D-cyclins are not absolutely required for cell cycle progression.

Ccnd1 is the predominant D-cyclin in the developing retina and is highly expressed in RPCs but absent from exited precursors and differentiated cells [15,18] (this study). Zebrafish embryos treated with a *Ccnd1* morpholino exhibit small eye [19] and mice lacking *Ccnd1* have small eyes and hypocellular retinas due to reduced RPC proliferation and postnatal retinal cell death [17,20,21]. However, the impact of *Ccnd1* on embryonic retinal development has not been directly assessed.

In this study, we characterized the embryonic retinal phenotype in Ccnd1-/- mice. We found that the cell cycle rate of the Ccnd1^{-/-} RPC population is slower than normal and this population undergoes a faster rate of depletion due to an increased rate of cell cycle exit. Consistent with this, RGCs and photoreceptors are overrepresented. Surprisingly, other early-born embryonic cell classes in the retina, namely horizontal and amacrine cells, are underrepresented in the absence of Ccnd1. Analysis of retinas from newborn mice in which Ccnd1 is replaced by Ccnd2 reveal that the proportions of at least some cell types remain altered, suggesting a unique requirement for Ccnd1 in RPCs. We also analyzed the retinas of newborn mice in which *Ccnd1* is replaced by human Cyclin E (*hCcne*) or in Ccnd1-/-, p27Kip1-/- double mutants and found that the proportions of cell types approach a more normal distribution. These findings led us to propose that Ccnd1 controls the timing of cell cycle exit in embryonic RPCs and, by doing so, contributes to the appropriate allocation of precursor cells to each cell class. We also propose that Ccnd1 contributes to the correct proliferative expansion of the retina by influencing the time it takes for RPCs to transit through the cell cycle and by maintaining a sufficient number of RPCs during the period of neurogenesis.

Materials and methods Animals

Ccnd1^{-/-} mice were purchased from Jackson Laboratories (Bar Harbor, ME, USA). Drs Matthew Fero and James Roberts (Fred Hutchinson Cancer Center, Seattle, WA) kindly provided the *p27Kip1*^{-/-} mice. The mouse strains containing the *Ccnd2* cDNA targeted to the *Ccnd1* locus (*Ccnd1*^{D2/} D²) and human *Ccne* cDNA targeted to the *Ccnd1* locus (*Ccnd1*^{hE/hE}) were maintained in the Sicinski laboratory. The noon of the day a vaginal plug was observed was designated E0.5. Genotyping was done as previously described [17,22-24]. All animal use and care was conducted in accordance with protocols approved by the University of Utah Institutional Animal Care and Use

Committee and set forth in the Association for Research in Vision and Ophthalmology (ARVO) Statement for the Use of Animals. Efforts were made to minimize discomfort to animals and, when possible, the number of animals needed per analysis was kept to a minimum.

Immunohistochemistry

Tissue preparation and immunohistochemistry were done as previously described [25]. Radial cryosections through the retina were cut at a thickness of 10 μ m. Primary antibodies are listed in Table 1. Antigen unmasking (0.18 mM citric acid, 77 μ M sodium citrate, pH 6.0, 15 minutes, 90– 95°C) was performed prior to incubation with the proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) antibody. Hydrochloric acid treatment (2N HCl, 30 minutes, room temperature) was performed prior to incubation with the bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) antibody.

Image analysis

Sections were analyzed by epi-fluorescence using a Nikon E-600 microscope and images captured in gray scale mode with a Spot-RT slider CCD camera (Diagnostic Instruments, Sterling Heights, MI, USA). Confocal images were scanned using an Olympus Fluoview 1000 microscope. Color (RGB) images were assembled from individual monochrome channels using Photoshop CS (Adobe Systems Inc., San Jose, CA, USA). The levels function was used to adjust the digital images to be consistent with visual observations.

Marker quantification and statistical analysis

The relative proportions, lineal densities, or areal densities of marker-positive (+) or -negative (-) cells were quantified at E12, E14.5 and P0. For each genotype, a minimum of three animals from at least two litters was sampled. For each animal, three different non-adjacent central-retina sections were used for cell counting.

At E12, epi-fluorescence images of whole retinal sections were captured. Cell populations were quantified over the total area of the sections (marker+ cells/mm² retina). The exception was for PCNA+ cells, which were quantified as a percentage of the total cell population ((PCNA+ cells/ DAPI+ cells) × 100). PCNA+ population was sampled from the dorsal retina, where neurogenesis initiates. At E14.5, marker+ cells were calculated as a percentage of total cells (marker+ cells/DAPI+ cells) from 400×-magnified confocal images (1,600 × 1,600 resolution), captured at comparable dorsal-medial regions. At P0, marker+ cells were quantified as a percentage of total cells from confocal images of medial-central retina, within 200 µm of the optic nerve head. Neurofilament medium (NEFM)+ horizontal and SRY-box containing gene 2 (SOX2)+ amacrine cells were quantified as a ratio of the unit length of apical surface of the retina (marker+ cells/mm retina) because of their

http://www.neuraldevelopment.com/content/4/1/15

sparse, linear distribution. The entire peripheral-centralperipheral extent of individual sections was used for these measurements. All cell counts, area, and length measurements were done using Adobe Photoshop CS and ImageJ (NIH). Students' *t*-test was performed using Kaleidagraph statistical and graphing software (Synergy Software, Reading, PA, USA) to determine statistical significance in the marker⁺ cell population between mutant and control samples. In all graphs, numbers inside bars indicate the number of samples analyzed. Error bars indicate standard deviation.

Window-labeling using thymidine analogs to measure cell cycle times

Retinas with lens attached were cultured for 2.5 hours and sequentially exposed to two thymidine analogs for defined intervals. At P0, 5-iodo-2'-deoxy-uridine (IdU) was added to the culture medium for the first 2 hours and replaced with 5-bromo-2'-deoxy-uridine (BrdU) for the final 30 minutes. At E14.5, BrdU was added to the culture medium for the first 2 hours and replaced with 5-ethynyl-2'-deoxy-uridine (EdU) for the final 30 minutes. As previously described [26-28], a combination of mouse anti-BrdU (clone B44; BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA, USA) and rat anti-BrdU (clone BU1/75; Serotec, Raleigh, NC, USA) were used to detect the analogs at P0. For the E14.5 samples, the mouse anti-BrdU antibody was used to detect BrdU (EdU is also detected), and EdU was specifically detected using the Click-it Reaction (Molecular Probes, Carlsbad, CA, USA) [29]. PCNA was used at both ages to identify RPCs in all phases of the cell cycle [15]. The length of the cell cycle (T_c) in hours was calculated by the formulae:

$$(T_c) = 2 h \times [PCNA^+ cells/IdU^+ only cells] at P0$$

or

$$(T_c) = 2 h \times [PCNA^+ cells/BrdU^+ only cells] at E14.5$$

and the length of the S-phase (T_s) in hours was calculated by the formulae:

$$(T_s) = 2 h \times [BrdU^+ cells/IdU^+ only cells] at P0$$

or

$$(T_s) = 2 h \times [EdU^+ cells/BrdU^+ only cells] at E14.5$$

At E14.5 cell counts were done from a single central field on each section (at least three sections per animal), generally on the same side. At P0, cell counts were done on six fields spanning an entire section (at least of two sections per animal). Dorsal-ventral orientation was lost upon dis-

Neural Development 2009, 4:15

http://www.neuraldevelopment.com/content/4/1/15

Table I: Primary antibodies

Antige n	Host	Target (relevant to this study)	Dilution factor	Source
BHLHB5	Goat	amacrine precursors ¹	1000	Santa Cruz (sc-6045)
BrdU	Mouse	cells that have uptaken BrdU in S-phase	100	BD biosciences (clone B44)
BrdU	Rat	cells that have uptaken BrdU in S-phase	50-200	Serotec (clone BU1/75)
POU4F2	Goat	RGC precursors	50	Santa Cruz (sc-6026)
CASPASE-3	Rabbit	dying cells	500	BD biosciences (clone C92-605)
VSX2	Sheep	RPCs	400	Exalpha Biologicals (X1180P)
CCNDI	Rabbit	RPCs	400	Lab Vision (RB-212)
CCNDI	Mouse	RPCs	400	Santa Cruz (clone 72-13G)
ISLI	Mouse	amacrine cells ¹ and RGCs ¹	50	DSHB (clone 39.4D5)
HESI	Rabbit	RPCs	800	Nadean Brown
MITF	Mouse	RPE	500	Exalpha Biologicals (clone C5)
NEFM	Rabbit	RGC and horizontal cells	1000	Chemicon (AB1987)
NR2E3	Rabbit	rod precursors	100	Anand Swaroop
OTX2	Rabbit	photoreceptor and amacrine precursors ¹	1000	Chemicon (AB9566)
OTX2	Goat	photoreceptor and amacrine precursors ¹	400	Santa Cruz (sc-30659)
PAX6	Mouse	RPCs	10	DSHB (clone P3U1)
PCNA	Mouse	RPCs	500	DAKO (clone PC10)
PCNA	Rabbit	RPCs	100	Santa Cruz (sc-7907)
pHH3	Rabbit	mitotic cells	500	Upstate Biotechnology (06-570)
PTFIA	Rabbit	amacrine ¹ and horizontal precursors	800	Helena Edlund
RCVRN	Rabbit	photoreceptor cells	4000	Chemicon (AB5585)
RXRγ	Rabbit	cone and RGC precursors	200	Santa Cruz (sc-555)
SOX2	Rabbit	RPCs and amacrine cells	400	Abcam (ab15830)
acTUBB3	Rabbit	neuronal precursors	4000	Covance (PRB-435P)
acTUBB3	Mouse	neuronal precursors	1000	Covance (clone TUJI)

¹marks a subset of cells in this class

secting eyes out. A more detailed analysis of this assay will appear in a forthcoming manuscript (GD and EML).

Cell cycle exit assay and RGC birthdating

Pregnant mice were injected once with a dose of BrdU (10 mg/ml stock in 0.1 M Tris (pH 7): 100 μ g/gm of body weight injected) at E13.5 or E18.5 and sacrificed 24 hours later at E14.5 and P0.5, respectively. Sections were co-labeled with antibodies against BrdU and PCNA and imaged by confocal microscopy. The cell cycle exit index was calculated as the percentage of BrdU⁺ cells that were PCNA⁻ ((BrdU⁺, PCNA⁻ cells/Total BrdU⁺ cells) × 100).

To measure the production of RGCs from RPCs, sections from the same animals used for the cell cycle exit index were co-labeled with antibodies against BrdU and POU domain, class 4, transcription factor 2 (POU4F2; formerly BRN3B). The index for RGC production was calculated as the percentage of BrdU⁺ cells that were POU4F2⁺ ((BrdU⁺, POU4F2⁺ cells/Total BrdU⁺ cells) × 100). Cell counts were done from a single dorsal-central field per section (at least two sections per animal) retina at E14.5. For P0 samples, counts were done from two peripheral fields at opposite ends per section (at least two sections per animal).

Results

CCND1 expression pattern during the early stages of retinal development

In the mouse retina, CCND1 protein is expressed as early as E11 [17]. However, a systematic analysis of its expression pattern during early retinal development has not been done. Therefore, we examined CCND1 expression from E9.5 to E14.5, the period of optic cup formation and onset of retinal neurogenesis (Figure 1). CCND1 protein is expressed as early as E9.5 in several tissues that give rise to the eye, including the optic vesicle and surface ectoderm, as well as in the adjacent diencephalic neuroepithelium (Figure 1A). At E11, CCND1 expression is strongest in the central region of the neural retina and in the lens vesicle (Figure 1B), and the high level of CCND1 expression in the neural retina spreads outward by E12 and reaches the peripheral retina by approximately E14.5 (Figure 1C, D). This dynamic pattern is reminiscent of the wave of neurogenesis. To examine this relationship further, these sections were also labeled with the Tuj1 antibody (Figure 1E-H), which detects the acetylated form of class III beta-Tubulin (acTUBB3) and reveals the initial formation of the differentiated cell layer (DCL) [30,31]. A direct comparison of the CCND1 (dashed lines) and acTUBB3 expression patterns (Figure 1I-L) indicates that the high level of CCND1 expression in the neuroblast



Figure I

Expression patterns of CCND1 and acTUBB3 during early retinal development. Wild-type retinas were doublelabeled with antibodies against **(A-D)** CCND1 and **(E-H)** acTUBB3. **(I-L)** Merged images. Dashed lines indicate the peripheral extent of strong CCND1⁺ cells in retinas from E11 (B, F, J), E12 (C, G, K), and E14.5 (D, H, L) embryos. Asterisks in (A, E, I) indicate that this region of the neuroepithelium is folded over in the section. Abbreviations: D, diencephalon; DCL, differentiated cell layer; L, lens; NBL, neuroblast layer; NR, neural retina; OV, optic vesicle; PNR, presumptive neural retina; SE, surface ectoderm. Scale bars: 100 µm; (K) is representative for (A-C, E-G, I-K); (L) is representative for (D, H, L).

layer (NBL) precedes the wave of acTUBB3 expression, but their relative timing and similar patterns suggest they are linked.

Patterning and apoptosis are unaltered by Ccndl inactivation at embryonic ages

Since *Ccnd1* is expressed during optic cup formation, the hypocellularity of the *Ccnd1-/-* retina could be due to altered regional patterning. However, analysis of several markers of optic vesicle and cup patterning did not reveal differences in the establishment or size of the neural retinal domain (Additional file 1). Likewise, we did not observe obvious differences in apoptosis at any of the embryonic ages analyzed as revealed by activated caspase 3 (CASP3) immunoreactivity (Additional file 2) or by TUNEL assay (data not shown).

Cell cycle time is longer in the Ccnd I-/- RPC population

Having ruled out major changes in retinal domain formation and cell death, we measured other parameters that could cause the hypocellularity observed in the *Ccnd1*-/retina. At birth, *Ccnd1*-/- retinas show a three-fold decrease in total cells and a concomitant three-fold decrease in cells that incorporate tritiated thymidine [21]. While these findings suggest reduced RPC proliferation prior to P0, we directly analyzed proliferative activity during the embryonic period, first by detection of phosphorylated histone H3 (pHH3), a marker of RPCs in M-phase (Additional file 3) [15]. Fewer pHH3⁺ cells are evident by E14.5, confirming that RPC proliferation is reduced in the embryonic *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retina.

To get an estimate of the cell cycle time and related measures, we adapted a window-labeling paradigm that utilizes two thymidine analogs that can be differentially detected [27] (manuscript in preparation). Frozen sections from P0 retinas were triple-labeled with a mouse anti-BrdU antibody identifying both IdU and BrdU (Figure 2A, D), a rat anti-BrdU antibody identifying only BrdU (Figure 2B, E) and an anti-PCNA antibody for labeling the complete RPC cohort (Figure 2C, F) [15]. BrdU and EdU on E14.5 sections were detected as described (see Materials and methods).



Retinal progenitor cell (RPC) cell cycle is lengthened in the *Ccnd1^{-/-}* **retina**. P0 wild-type and *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retinas, cultured successively in iododeoxyuridine (IdU) for 2 hours and bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) for 30 minutes, were triple-stained with mouse **(A, D)** anti-BrdU antibody (Ab) recognizing both IdU and BrdU, **(B, E)** rat anti-BrdU antibody recognizing only BrdU, and **(C, F)** with an antibody against PCNA marking RPCs. Arrows in (A-C) mark IdU⁺ only RPCs (IdU⁺, BrdU⁻; positive signal in (A, C) but not (B)) in wild-type retina that have moved up to the apical surface during the labeling period. Arrows in (D-F) mark IdU⁺ only RPCs (positive signal in (D, F) but not (E)) in the *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retina during the same period. **(G)** Quantification of average RPC cell cycle time (T_c), S phase time (T_s) and G1 + G2 + M phase time (T_c - T_s) in wild-type (wt) and *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retinas at E14.5 and P0. Scale bar: 50 µm; (F) is representative for (A-F).

We observed that the cell cycle time (T_c) of the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPC population was increased relative to that of the wild-type RPC population at E14.5 and P0 (Figure 2G). Although S phase time (T_s) did not vary between the two genotypes at E14.5, there was a decrease in T_s for the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPC population at P0 (Figure 2G). We then sub-

tracted the S-phase time from cell cycle time $(T_c - T_s)$, which yields an estimate of the cumulative time spent in G1, G2, and M phases, and found that the $T_c - T_s$ value of the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPC population is significantly increased compared to the wild-type RPC population at both ages (Figure 2G). Since the function of *Ccnd1* in the cell cycle

http://www.neuraldevelopment.com/content/4/1/15

is thought to be specific to the G1 phase, this suggested that the increase in T_c was due to a longer G1 phase, although we cannot exclude potential changes in G2 or M phases. In sum, these findings demonstrate that *Ccnd1* is required to ensure an appropriate rate of passage through the cell cycle and that the slower rate of proliferation in the absence of *Ccnd1* is likely to contribute to the hypocellularity of the *Ccnd1*-retina.

Increased cell cycle exit in the Ccnd1-/- retina reduces the relative size of the RPC population

In addition to a slower cell cycle rate, a reduction in size of the RPC population due to enhanced cell cycle exit could also contribute to the proliferation problems associated with the hypocellularity of the Ccnd1-/- retina. To assess this, we first examined the expression pattern of PCNA and measured the proportion of PCNA+ cells relative to the total cell population at E12, E14.5 and P0 (Figure 3A-G). PCNA is expressed in the vast majority of RPCs during development [15] and its expression characteristics are not altered relative to other RPC markers in the Ccnd1-/- retina (Additional file 4). While the distribution of PCNA+ cells appears unchanged at E12 (Figure 3A, D), the NBL is visibly thinner in the Ccnd1-/- retina at E14.5 (Figure 3B, E) and this is confirmed upon quantification (Figure 3G). At this stage, the thinning of the NBL layer occurs at the expense of the DCL. At P0, the thinning of the NBL is more pronounced (Figure 3C, F) and the proportion of PCNA⁺ cells is reduced further (Figure 3G). In contrast to E14.5, a gap in PCNA immunoreactivity is observed at the apical side of the retina (brackets in Figure 3F), which is filled by orthodenticle homolog 2 (OTX2)+ cells (Additional file 5A-F), indicating that these cells are predominantly post-mitotic photoreceptor precursors (see below). A similar pattern of PCNA and OTX2 expression was observed at E17.5 (data not shown).

These observations suggest that RPCs in the *Ccnd1-/-* retina are exiting the cell cycle at a comparably more rapid rate than normal. To assess this more directly, a cell cycle exit index was measured for the interval between E13.5 to E14.5, when RPC proliferation is robust and neurogenesis is well underway, and later between E18.5 and P0.5 (Figure 3H–O; see Materials and methods). We observed that a significantly greater proportion of BrdU⁺ RPCs exit the cell cycle in the *Ccnd1-/-* retina compared to wild type at both ages (Figure 3O), thereby indicating that increased cell cycle exit is a primary cause for the reduction in RPCs and is also a contributing factor in causing the hypocellularity observed by birth in the *Ccnd1-/-* retina.

Enhanced cell cycle exit in the Ccnd I^{-/-} retina leads to increased proportions of RGCs and photoreceptors, but not an earlier onset of neurogenesis

Enhanced cell cycle exit can lead to two non-mutually exclusive changes in neurogenesis: an earlier onset or enhanced neuron production from prematurely exiting RPCs after onset. Importantly, either change could increase the proportions of early born neuronal populations such as RGCs. To determine if neurogenesis initiates earlier than normal in the *Ccnd1*-/- retina, we examined the expression of acTUBB3 and the transcription factor POU4F2, a marker of RGC precursors [32,33]. Cells positive for either marker were not observed at E11 or earlier regardless of genotype (data not shown; Figure 4A, E). Therefore, it is not likely that neurogenesis initiates early in the *Ccnd1*-/- retina.

To determine whether Ccnd1 inactivation increases the proportion of early-born neurons, we examined the expression pattern of POU4F2 after the onset of neurogenesis (Figure 4B-D, F-H) and measured the percentage of POU4F2+ cells relative to the total cell population at E12, E14.5, and P0 (Figure 4I). Although the spatial patterns of POU4F2+ cells in the Ccnd1-/- retina are similar to wild type at E12 (Figure 4B, F) and E14.5 (Figure 4C, G), their relative proportions are significantly higher in the mutant at these ages and at P0 (Figure 4J). Additionally, most wild-type RGCs are located below the inner plexiform layer (IPL; Figure 4D) at P0, but the mutant has an extra layer of POU4F2+ cells positioned on the apical side of the IPL (Figure 4H, arrows). A similar pattern of mislocalized POU4F2+ cells was also observed at E17.5 (data not shown).

To confirm that the greater proportion of RGCs is correlated with enhanced RPC cell cycle exit, we directly measured the proportion of RPCs that were becoming POU4F2+ RGCs in a given time period. Using the same samples as for the cell cycle exit assay described above, we calculated the percentage of BrdU+ cells that express POU4F2+. By this approach, we found that a significantly higher percentage of BrdU+ RPCs exit the cell cycle and form RGCs in the *Ccnd1*-/- retina from E13.5 to E14.5 (Figure 4J), confirming that enhanced cell cycle exit of *Ccnd1*-/-/- RPCs leads to increased proportions of early born neurons.

As described above, the apical 'gap' of PCNA expression in the *Ccnd1-/-* retina is filled with OTX2+ cells (Additional file 5D–F). Since OTX2+ cells include both cone and rod precursors, we examined the P0 expression patterns of retinoid × receptor gamma (RXR γ) and nuclear receptor subfamily 2, group E, member 3 (NR2E3), which mark cone and rod precursors respectively [34-36]. Consistent with the increase in OTX2+ cells, the proportions of RXR γ +



Gradual depletion of retinal progenitor cell (RPC) population in the *Ccnd1^{-/-}* **retina is caused by enhanced cell cycle exit. (A-F)** Wild-type (wt) and *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retinas were labeled with an antibody against PCNA from E12 to P0. Dashed lines in (A, B, D, E) demarcate the differentiated cell layer (DCL) from the neuroblast layer (NBL). Brackets in (F) show the 'apical gap' in the P0 mutant retina. (G) Quantification of PCNA⁺ cells from E12, E14.5 and P0 retinas. (H) Schematic representation of cell cycle exit assay. (I-N) Wild-type and *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retina samples, collected at 24 h following a single bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) injection at E13.5, were co-labeled with antibodies against PCNA and BrdU to measure rate of cell cycle exit, as outlined in (H). Arrowheads in (I-N) indicate cells that had exited the cell cycle in the last 24 h. (O) Quantification of exited cells (BrdU⁺, PCNA⁻) as a percentage of BrdU⁺ cells at E14 and P0.5. Abbreviations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; L, lens; NBL; neuroblast layer NR; neural retina. Scale bars: 100 μm; (E) is representative for (B, E); (F) for (A, C, D, F); (N) for (I-N).

cells (Figure 5A, D, G) and NR2E3+ cells (Figure 5B, E, H) are increased in the *Ccnd1*-/- retina. The increased proportion of photoreceptors is confirmed by the expression of recoverin (RCVRN; Figure 5C, F, I), a calcium-binding protein expressed in photoreceptors at perinatal ages [37]. Further, an apparent increase in cells expressing blue cone

opsin (OPN1SW) at P0 and rhodopsin at P4 (data not shown) support our conclusion that cones and rods contribute to the relative increase in photoreceptor production.



Retinal ganglion cells (RGCs) are overproduced in the *Ccnd1^{-/-}* **retina. (A-H)** Wild-type (wt) and *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retinas were stained with an antibody against POU4F2, which marks a majority of RGCs, at E11, E12, E14.5 and P0. Arrows in (H) mark the extra layer of RGCs in the *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retina at P0. (I) Quantification of relative proportions of POU4F2⁺ RGCs. (J) Quantification of relative rate of POU4F2⁺ RGC production between E13.5 to E14.5. Abbreviations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; L, lens; NBL, neuroblast layer; NR, neural retina. Scale bars: 100 μ m; (G) is representative for (C, G); (H) for (A, B, D, E, F, H).

The proportions of horizontal and amacrine cells are reduced in the Ccnd1^{-/-} retina, despite increased cell cycle exit

Since the decrease in the relative proportion of the RPC population correlates with increased neurogenesis in the embryonic *Ccnd1-/-* retina, it stands to reason that the proportions of other early-born cell types, such as horizontal and amacrine cells, would also be increased. We found, however, that these cell types are in fact underrepresented at E17.5 (data not shown) and P0 (Figure 6). Horizontal cells, which express NEFM, are positioned in a single line towards the outer part of the NBL (Figure 6A, arrows). In

the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retina, these cells are spaced further apart, and displaced toward the IPL (Figure 6C, arrows). This reduction in horizontal cells is clearly indicated in retinal whole mounts (Figure 6B, D), by quantification of their lineal density on retinal sections (Figure 6E), and with other markers of horizontal cells (aquaporin 4, prox1, and calbindin; data not shown). We also observed a distinct reduction in a subpopulation of amacrine cells marked by SOX2 and islet1 (ISL1) co-expression (Figure 6F–L) [38]. Whereas SOX2⁺, ISL1⁺ cells appear as an orderly bi-layer on both sides of the IPL (Figure 6F–H), the cells positioned below the IPL are mostly absent in the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} ret-



Proportion of photoreceptor cells is increased in the *Ccnd I^{-/-}* **retina**. Expression pattern of cone precursor marker (**A**, **D**) RXRγ, (**B**, **E**) rod precursor marker NR2E3, and (**C**, **F**) general photoreceptor marker RCVRN at P0. (**G-I**) Quantification of relative proportions of RXRγ⁺, NR2E3⁺ RCVRN⁺ cells, respectively, at P0. Abbreviations: NR, neural retina. Scale bars: 100 µm (D) is representative for (A, D); (E) for (B, E); (F) for (C, F).

ina and the remaining cells are spaced further apart (Figure 6I-K).

Ccnd I deficiency has different effects on distinct precursor populations

Although our analysis of apoptosis (Additional file 2 and data not shown) suggests that cell death is not contributing to the embryonic phenotype, we cannot entirely rule it out as a factor in causing the reduction in horizontal cells and SOX2+, ISL1+ amacrine cells as these cell types are normally in low abundance. Furthermore, as it is hard to discern NEFM+ horizontal cells during early neurogenesis and SOX2 expression is indicative of advanced stages of maturation, the reductions in these markers could also be due to delayed differentiation. This is unlikely, however, as cells expressing these markers continue to appear reduced at later ages (data not shown). Another possibility is that the *Ccnd1* deficiency is causing an underproduction in the post-mitotic precursors from which these particular cell types arise. To address this, we examined retinas at earlier stages of development using markers expressed in newly generated precursors of horizontal, amacrine, and photoreceptor cells (Figure 7). Pancreas specific transcription factor, 1a (*Ptf1a*) encodes a basic helix-loop-helix transcription factor expressed in horizontal cell precursors and a subset of amacrine cell precursors [39-41]. Basic helix-loop-helix family, member e22 (*Bhlhe22*, henceforth referred to as *Bhlhb5*) is another



Reduced densities of horizontal and amacrine cells in the *Ccnd1^{-/-}* **retina.** (**A**, **C**) Expression pattern of NEFM at P0 is shown. Arrows point to representative horizontal cells. Bright staining in the differentiated cell layer (DCL) is due to NEFM expression in retinal ganglion cells (RGCs). (**B**, **D**) Retinal whole mounts stained with NEFM antibody reveal differences in horizontal cell density across retina. Tissues were imaged from basal surface to reduce interference from NEFM immunoreactivity in RGCs. Insets show boxed regions. (**E**) Quantification of NEFM⁺ horizontal cells at P0. (**F-K**) Expression patterns of SOX2 (F, I) and ISL1 (G, J) at P0 (merged images in (H, K)) are shown. (**L**) Quantification of SOX2⁺, ISL1B⁺ amacrine cells at P0. (**P**), botheriations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; NBL; neuroblast layer. Scale bars: 100 μm; (C) is representative for (A, C); (D) for (B, D).

basic helix-loop-helix factor expressed in embryonic precursors that give rise to GABAergic and displaced amacrine cells [42]. *Otx2* is predominantly expressed in photoreceptor precursors, although a subset of RGC and amacrine precursors transiently express *Otx2* at the start of their differentiation [43-45].

Whereas a few cells in the E12 wild-type dorsal retina express PTF1A, significantly fewer PTF1A⁺ cells are detected in the *Ccnd1*-/- retina (Figure 7A, D, G). In contrast, BHLHB5⁺ cells, which are more abundant at this age, do not differ in their relative proportions between the wild-type and *Ccnd1-/-* retina (Figure 7B, E, G). OTX2 expression is evident in the retinal pigmented epithelium, peripheral retina, and isolated cells in the NBL (Figure 7C, F) and quantification of OTX2⁺ cells in the NBL reveals a decrease in their proportion in the *Ccnd1-/-* retina (Figure 7G). This decrease is also reflected in RXR γ immunoreactivity (data not shown), which suggests a drop in cone precursor production at this age. At E14.5, the general trends for each marker are similar to that found at E12 (Figure 7H–N), but it appears that the proportion of OTX2⁺ cells is catching up in the mutant (Figure 7N). At P0, the proportion of PTF1A⁺ cells remains reduced in the



CcndI-deficiency causes alterations in the proportions of precursor cell populations. Expression patterns of (A, D, H, K, O, R) PTFIA, (B, C, I, L, P, S) BHLHB5 and (C, F, J, M, Q, T) OTX2 at E12 (A-F), E14.5 (H-M), and P0 (O-T) are shown. (G, N, U) Quantification of marker⁺ cells at E12 (G), E14.5 (N), and P0 (U). Abbreviations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; NBL, neuroblast layer; PR, peripheral retina; RPE, retinal pigmented epithelium. Scale bar: 100 μ m; (F) is representative for (A-F); (M) for (H-M); (T) for (O-T).

*Ccnd*1^{-/-} retina (Figure 7O, R, U) and the relative proportion of Bhlhb5⁺ cells does not differ between the wild-type and *Ccnd*1^{-/-} retina (Figure 7U), although their distribution is altered (Figure 7P, U). The relative proportion of OTX2⁺ cells in the *Ccnd*1^{-/-} retina is greater than in wild-type at P0 (Figure 7Q, T, U) and the larger proportions of

RCVRN⁺, NR2E3⁺, and RXRY⁺ cells (Figure 5) collectively support the idea that, by P0, rod and cone precursor production is enhanced in the absence of *Ccnd1*.

To gain insight into the potential relationships between these precursor populations, we directly compared the expression patterns of PTF1A, BHLHB5, and OTX2 at E12, E14.5 and P0 (Figure 8). Regardless of age, PTF1A is not expressed in the same cells as BHLHB5 or OTX2, which suggests that PTF1A+ precursors are distinct from BHLHB5+ precursors (Figure 8A, D, G, J, M, P) and OTX2+ precursors (Figure 8B, E, H, K, N, Q). In contrast, OTX2 and BHLHB5 are co-expressed in a subset of cells from both populations (Figure 8C, F, I, L, O, R, arrowheads). At E12, cells co-expressing OTX2 and BHLHB5 persist in the Ccnd1-/- retina even though OTX2+ cells are fewer (Figure 8C, F). At E14.5 and P0, the majority of cells co-expressing BHLHB5 and OTX2 are found in the NBL and not in the apical layer of OTX2+ cells (Figure 8I, O), which are instead marked by RXRy or NR2E3 (data not shown), and these relationships are maintained in the Ccnd1-/- retina (Figure 8L, R; data not shown). These observations suggest that the combinatorial expression of OTX2 and BHLHB5 marks multiple precursor populations. In sum, although we cannot definitively rule out apoptosis or altered differentiation as contributing factors, these data strongly suggest that Ccnd1 inactivation alters the production of specific cell populations from the earliest times after onset of neurogenesis by altering the relative output of precursor cells from RPCs.

Ccnd2 cannot completely rescue the Ccnd1-/- retinal phenotype

Genetic replacement of Ccnd1 by Ccnd2 in Ccnd1D2/D2 knock-in mice restores the histological appearance of the adult retina and electroretinographic response of photoreceptors [22]. In this model, the Ccnd2 cDNA sequence is inserted into the Ccnd1 locus and regulated by the Ccnd1 promoter and enhancer elements. We examined the P0 retina in these mice to determine if Ccnd2 is sufficient to correct the developmental changes due to Ccnd1 deficiency (Figure 9). PCNA immunolabeling reveals that, similar to the Ccnd1-/- retina, the RPC layer is thinner in the Ccnd1D2/D2 retina compared to its wild-type control, with a 'gap' at the apical surface (Figure 9A, B; brackets in B) that is filled with OTX2⁺ cells (Additional file 5J-L). Scoring of PCNA+ cells reveals that their proportion is significantly reduced (Figure 9E). Unlike the Ccnd1-/- retina, POU4F2+ cells are not mis-positioned on the apical side of the IPL layer (Additional file 6E). Quantification of NEFM⁺ horizontal cells revealed a significant decrease in their numbers (Figure 9F, G, J) although not to the same magnitude as in the Ccnd1^{-/-} retina (Figure 6E). In agreement with this trend, there appear to be fewer PTF1A+, SOX2⁺, and BHLHB5⁺ cells in the Ccnd1^{D2/D2} retina compared to its wild-type control (Additional file 6B-D, F-H). These findings indicate that Ccnd2 is not sufficient to completely compensate for Ccnd1 in retinal cell production.

Genetic manipulation of downstream cell cycle regulators minimizes the impact of the Ccndl deficiency on embryonic retinal development

Genetic and biochemical evidence suggests that the ratelimiting function of *Ccnd1* in promoting cell cycle progression is to stimulate *Ccne* activity [23]. Based on this model, the altered cell production in the *Ccnd1-/-* RPC population could be due to limited Ccne activity. To address this, we analyzed the newborn retina in a mouse strain in which the human *Ccne* cDNA is inserted into the *Ccnd1* locus. In this strain, referred to as *Ccnd1hE/hE*, human *Ccne* is expressed in place of *Ccnd1*. Similar to the *Ccnd1D2/D2* mouse, the adult retina in this model appears histologically normal and electrophysiological properties are better than in the *Ccnd1-/-* retina [23].

Our initial analysis revealed that the $Ccnd1^{hE/hE}$ retina is thinner than its wild-type counterpart, which may be due to an increase in apoptosis, especially in the NBL (Figure 9K–N). In contrast to the $Ccnd1^{-/-}$ and $Ccnd1^{D2/D2}$ retinas, PCNA staining shows that the RPC layer extends all the way to the apical edge, similar to the wild-type control (Figure 9C, D). Whereas the proportions of PCNA⁺ and NEFM⁺ cell populations are not significantly different from wild type, they exhibit downward trends (Figure 9E, H, I, J). The relative proportions and positions of cells expressing POU4F2, PTF1A, SOX2, and BHLHB5 appear to be similar between the $Ccnd1^{hE/hE}$ and its wild-type control retina (Additional file 6I–P). These findings suggest that *Ccne* is more efficient than *Ccnd2* in replacing *Ccnd1* to control the balance of retinal cell types produced.

The sequestration of P27KIP1 by CCND1 protein is one mechanism by which CCND1 is predicted to enhance CCNE activity and promote cell cycle progression [11]. Consistent with this, genetic inactivation of p27Kip1 alleviates many of the phenotypes seen in the Ccnd1-/- mouse [46,47]. Furthermore, ectopic proliferation occurs in the p27Kip1^{-/-} retina and its overexpression inhibits RPC proliferation [48,50]. To test whether the removal of *p27Kip1* restores the balance of cell types in the absence of Ccnd1, we analyzed Ccnd1-/-, p27Kip1-/- double mutant retinas at P0 (Additional file 7). We found that the expression pattern of PCNA in the double mutant retina is more similar to the control retina (Ccnd1+/-) than to the Ccnd1-/- retina, which is indicated by the absence of an 'apical gap' in staining (Additional file 7A, G, S). The cellular distributions of POU4F2+ RGCs, NEFM+ horizontal cells as well as other cell populations expressing PTF1A, SOX2, and BHLHB5 in the double mutant also appear more similar to the control patterns than those in the Ccnd1-/- retina (Additional file 7B-F, H-L, T-X). For comparative purposes, the expression patterns for these markers in the p27Kip1^{-/-} retina are shown in Additional file 7M–R. The sum of our observations from the Ccnd1^{hE/hE} and Ccnd1^{-/-},



Relationship between PTFIA⁺, BHLHB5⁺, and OTX2⁺ precursors. Retinal sections at **(A-F)** E12, **(G-L)** E14.5, and **(M-R)** P0 were double-labeled with combinations of antibodies against PTFIA, BHLHB5 and OTX2. Arrowheads in (C, F, I, L, O, R) show examples of cell co-expressing OTX2 and BHLHB5. Arrows in (B, C, E, F, H, I, K, L) point to the retinal pigmented epithelium (RPE). Abbreviations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; NBL, neuroblast layer; RPE, retinal pigmented epithelium; wt, wild type. Scale bar: 100 μm; (R) is representative for all panels.

p27Kip1^{-/-} mice suggest that *Ccnd1*'s influence on precursor cell output is dependent on its role in regulating *Ccne* and *p27Kip1*.

Discussion

We report here that *Ccnd1* has important functions in regulating embryonic retinal histogenesis. In addition to hypocellularity due to changes in proliferation, the relative proportions of multiple post-mitotic precursor popu-

Page 14 of 23 (page number not for citation purposes)



Analysis of *Ccnd1*^{D2/D2} and *Ccnd1*^{hE/hE} retinas at P0. (A-D) Expression pattern of PCNA) in *Ccnd1*^{D2/D2} retina (B), *Ccnd1*^{hE/hE} retina (D) and their respective wild-type (wt) controls (A, C) is shown. (E) Quantification of proportions of PCNA⁺ cells. (F-I) Expression pattern of NEFM in *Ccnd1*^{D2/D2} retina (G), *Ccnd1*^{hE/hE} retina (I) and their respective wild-type controls (F, H) is shown. (J) Quantification of NEFM⁺ cells. (K, L) TUNEL labeling in wild-type (K) and *Ccnd1*^{hE/hE} retina (L). (M, N) Activated CASP3 immunoreactivity in wild-type (M) and *Ccnd1*^{hE/hE} retina (N). Brackets in (B) show the 'apical gap' in the P0 *Ccnd1*^{D2/D2} retina. Abbreviations: NR, neural retina. Scale bar: 100 µm (N is representative for all panels).

lations are altered in the *Ccnd1-/-* retina. RGC precursors are overrepresented, and horizontal cell and a subset of amacrine cell precursors are underrepresented in the *Ccnd1-/-* retina relative to wild type. Photoreceptor precursors, while underrepresented early on, are overrepresented later. Since overall cell number is lower in the mutant retina [21], our data suggest that the initial reduction in photoreceptor precursors and the apparent permanent

reduction in horizontal and amacrine cell precursors reveals a true reduction in their numbers compared to wild type. While it is not known if the absolute number of RGCs and photoreceptors differs from wild type, our data show that their relative contributions to the cell composition of the *Cend1-/-* retina is greater than in wild type.

The changes outlined above are likely to be the result of Ccnd1's roles in the cell cycle. Since cell cycle transit time is longer and the relative rate of cell cycle exit is enhanced in the absence of Ccnd1, it is possible that these changes in proliferation are linked. While longer cell cycle times are predictive of increased cell cycle exit in the brain [51,52], this does not appear to be the case in the zebrafish retina [53,54]. So whether the lengthening of the cell cycle directly causes enhanced cell cycle exit in the Ccnd1-/- retina is not clear. Regardless, we propose that Ccnd1 is required for establishing the proper balance of cell types produced during embryonic retinal development by mediating cell cycle exit, or in other words, the rate of precursor output from RPCs.

Ccnd1 regulates the timing of cell cycle exit in a limited manner after the onset of neurogenesis

Interestingly, not all Ccnd1-/- RPCs exit prematurely, and the extent of RPC depletion, while significant, is not severe. A reasonable percentage of Ccnd1-/- RPCs remain in the cell cycle even as neurogenesis progresses. This is not due to restricted expression as Ccnd1 is widely expressed in RPCs and throughout most of the cell cycle (this study) [15,18]. Rather, D-cyclins are not absolutely required for proliferation in embryonic RPCs since proliferation still occurs in mice deficient in Ccnd1, Ccnd2, and Ccnd3 [14]. We also found no evidence that Ccnd1-/- RPCs exit the cell cycle before the normal onset of neurogenesis even though Ccnd1 is abundantly expressed as early as E9.5. This is not because RPCs are inherently unable to initiate neurogenesis early since precocious neurons are produced in the paired box gene 6 (Pax6-/-) and hairy and enhancer of split 1 (Hes1-/-) retinas [55,57]. Furthermore, the spreading wave of neurogenesis is not altered in the Ccnd1^{-/-} retina, even though wild-type RPCs increase their level of CCND1 expression just ahead of the neurogenic wave. These observations led us to propose a model stating that once neurogenesis begins, a limited number of RPCs become Ccnd1-dependent and their timing of cell cycle exit is determined by their level of CCND1 expression or activity (Figure 10A). We also predict that Ccnd1dependent RPCs are generated continuously during retinal development and have limited proliferative potential. Otherwise, Ccnd1 deficiency should have caused a more discontinuous or severe decline in the RPC population. It appears then that downregulation of Ccnd1 is an important step in the transition of RPCs to post-mitotic precursors. Consistent with this, forced expression of CCND1 in photoreceptor precursors causes unscheduled proliferation, differentiation defects, and apoptosis [58].

Mechanism of Ccndl-mediated cell cycle exit

D-cyclins regulate the retinoblastoma pathway by binding to and activating CDK4/6 and by sequestering CDK2 inhibitors such as P27KIP1 [11]. Both mechanisms ulti58

http://www.neuraldevelopment.com/content/4/1/15

mately lead to inactivation of retinoblastoma proteins by CDK2/4/6-mediated phosphorylation, allowing cells to progress from G1 to S phase and undergo DNA replication. Although the importance of the retinoblastoma pathway in continuously cycling cells is not clear, it is critical in many cell lineages for differentiation [59-61]. In the mouse retina, genetic deletion of the retinoblastoma proteins (Rb1, Rbl1/p107, or Rbl2/p130) uncouples cell cycle exit and differentiation, resulting in ectopic proliferating cells that express markers of multiple precursor cell types in the retina [62,65]. Further evidence of this decoupling is seen in the postnatal p107 single copy mutant retina where mature horizontal cells proliferate extensively, all the while retaining their differentiated characteristics [66]. This suggests that retinoblastoma pathway activity regulates cell cycle exit of RPCs and controls the postmitotic state for some period of time after cell cycle exit. Additional evidence to this effect comes from genetic studies of molecular regulators in this pathway: inactivation of cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors such as p27Kip1, p57Kip2, and p19Ink4d cause ectopic proliferation [9,48,50,67]. Forced expression of Ccnd1, the large Tantigen from simian virus 40 or the human papillomavirus type 16 (HPV-16) E7 protein (negative regulators of retinoblastoma proteins) in post-mitotic photoreceptor precursors causes inappropriate cell cycle re-entry and subsequent cell death or tumorigenesis depending on the nature of the transgene construct [58,68-72]. A similar phenomenon is also observed for other retinal cell types [73,75]. Furthermore, Rb1 phosphorylation is greatly diminished in the Ccnd1^{-/-} retina, probably due to reductions in CDK2 and CDK4 activities [23,46,47,76]. Since the retinoblastoma proteins are expressed in dynamic and temporal patterns in mouse RPCs [60,64,77], their expression levels in individual RPCs may determine the timing of Ccnd1-dependence (Figure 10A). However, other mechanisms such as extracellular signaling are also likely to contribute to tempering retinoblastoma protein activity in continuously cycling RPCs [12].

Our results indicate that *Ccnd2* may not influence RPC cell cycle exit in the same manner as *Ccnd1*. Although the retina in the *Ccnd1*^{D2/D2} mouse is not as severely affected as in the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} mouse, cell production is not restored to normal proportions. Limited *Ccnd2* expression is not the likely reason for this [22]. Rather, molecular analyses indicate that CCND2 activity is not identical to CCND1 [22,46,47,78]. The newborn *Ccnd1*^{hE/hE} retina also has a more normal cellular composition than the *Ccnd1*^{D2/D2} retina. Interpretation of the phenotype is complicated by enhanced cell death, which is not observed in the newborn *Ccnd1*^{D2/D2} retinas. This is probably due to high *hCcne* expression as endogenous *Ccne* is normally expressed at low levels [18] (unpublished observations).



Models of *Ccnd1* **function in the retina. (A)** General model of *Ccnd1*-dependence in retinal progenitor cells (RPCs). Most, if not all RPCs express CCND1. At least one division before cell cycle exit, RPCs become dependent on CCND1 to remain in the cell cycle (RPCs in gray box). Those that retain sufficiently high Ccnd1 levels or activity continue to divide whereas those that drop below a threshold will produce at least one post-mitotic precursor cell (P). It is not known if the other daughters of each division are *Ccnd1*-dependent, nor is the mode of division known for *Ccnd1*-dependent RPCs. It is presumed that at least some of the RPCs that persist contribute to the RPC population at later stages. (B) Model of how cell production is altered in the absence of *Ccnd1* during early retinal development. In the wild-type retina, a proportion of CCND1-dependent RPCs will produce precursors that differentiate into cone, horizontal, or amacrine cells (O/P). In the *Ccnd1*-dependent RPCs will a gradual reduction in the size of the RPC population and an enhancement in the relative production of retinal ganglion cell (RGC) precursors at the expense of other precursor types. This could be due to an instructive role for *Ccnd1* in cell fate specification or to a consequence of RPC competence and/or altered environment at the time of exit. The inability of RPCs to replenish the PTF1A precursor population (as it does for the OTX2 precursor population) suggests that most RPCs lose their competence to make PTF1A precursors (R*). Similar mechanisms may influence the output of other precursor populations.

While hCcne may rescue premature cell cycle exit due to the Ccnd1 deficiency, it could also activate apoptosis by causing an incompatible activation of proliferation and differentiation pathways in precursor cells. Nevertheless, instead of functionally replacing Ccnd1, ectopically expressed hCCNE bypasses the retinoblastoma proteins [23], by partnering with CDK2 to induce S-phase entry without sufficient RB1 phosphorylation [79]. A similar bypass mechanism appears to be operating in the Ccnd1-/ r, p27Kip1-/- retina [46,47] and the more normal distribution of cell types in the newborn Ccnd1-/-, p27Kip1-/- retina at PO supports the idea that p27Kip1 is downstream of *Ccnd1* in regulating the production of precursor populations. The sum of these findings agrees with the model that Ccnd1-mediated regulation of the retinoblastoma pathway is an important mechanism for controlling the timing of cell cycle exit in embryonic RPCs.

Ccndl influences the production of precursor cells allocated to multiple cell types

In multipotential progenitor cell lineages, enhanced rates of cell cycle exit tend to cause reductions in late-born cell types that may or may not be accompanied by increases in the production of early-born cell types [55,57,80-83]. Interestingly, the changes in cell production that occur in the embryonic *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retina diverge from this general rule. RGC production is enhanced whereas unexpectedly, production of other early-born cell types, namely horizontal cells, SOX2⁺, ISL1⁺ amacrine cells, and cones (initially), is reduced, and these types of alterations are indicative of changes in cell fate specification (Figure 10B). Since *Ccnd1* is expressed in RPCs and not in postmitotic precursors, how might *Ccnd1* inactivation produce these changes?

One possibility is that Ccnd1 has an instructive role in retinal cell fate determination, similar to Ccne in the thoracic NB6-4 neuroblast lineage in Drosophila [84]. Cend1 may prevent a subset of early neurogenic RPCs from becoming RGCs by directing them toward horizontal, amacrine, or cone cell fates. Indeed, production of PTF1A+ precursors is reduced in the Ccnd1-/-retina, and Ptf1a inactivation results in a cell fate switch from horizontal and amacrine cells to RGCs [39-41]. Although $OTx2^+$ (and $RXR\gamma^+$) precursors are also underrepresented in the Ccnd1^{-/-} retina at E12 and E14.5, it is unclear how Ccnd1 could instruct photoreceptor fate since inactivation of OTx2 in photoreceptor precursors causes conspicuous amacrine cell overproduction and apoptosis by P0 [45], two changes not observed in the Ccnd1-/- retina. Regardless, if Ccnd1 is instructive for cell fate, we predict that the mechanism involved could operate independently of its role in timing RPC cell cycle exit since altering precursor cell fates does not necessarily involve changes in proliferation.

Another possibility is that Ccnd1 deficiency could produce cell fate changes that are linked to the altered timing of cell cycle exit (Figure 10B). In this scenario, an early neurogenic, Ccnd1-dependent RPC is competent to become an RGC, but is prevented from doing so because it expresses CCND1 and stays in the cell cycle. As CCND1 levels drop below a threshold in a subsequent cell cycle, the RPC exits and differentiates into the other early-born cell types (that is, horizontal, amacrine, cone; O/P precursor in Figure 10B) because of changes in its competence and/or in its surrounding environmental milieu. In the absence of CCND1, the Ccnd1-dependent RPC exits at least one cell cycle sooner and differentiates into an RGC at the expense of other early-born cell types (Figure 10B). Attractive features of this model are that it incorporates current ideas on retinal development: that RPCs are multipotential; that temporal shifts in RPC competence occur as development progresses; and that the concerted actions of cell-extrinsic and -intrinsic pathways mediate cell fates [85]. Importantly, it doesn't invoke a function for *Ccnd1* beyond controlling the timing of cell cycle exit.

An unresolved issue, however, is that while this model accounts for enhanced RGC production early and photoreceptor production late, it fails to explain the persistent underproduction of other early-born cell types in the mutant. If RPCs are multipotential and premature cell cycle exit is a continuous and ongoing process in the Ccnd1^{-/-} retina, then the RPCs that exit subsequently should compensate for the earlier exited RPCs and produce the precursors that are initially underproduced. While this is observed for the OTX2⁺, RXR γ^+ precursors (cones), production of PTF1A+ precursors (horizontal cells and some amacrine cells) fails to 'catch up'. One possibility is that most RPCs lose their competence to produce PTF1A+ precursors (R* in Figure 10B). In the Ccnd1 mutant, the PTF1A-incompent RPCs are unable to compensate for the early underproduction of PTF1A+ precursors; thereby resulting in a permanent deficit in these precursors and the cell types they give rise to.

The BHLHB5⁺ cell population is unique in that its proportion does not vary between the wild type in the *Ccnd1*-/retina, at least up to P0. Given the idea that subsets of RPCs may utilize different proteins to control cell cycle exit [18], BHLHB5⁺ precursors may not require *Ccnd1* to regulate the number of RPCs needed for their production. The fact that the proportion of BHLHB5⁺ precursors remains consistent may also be an indication that production of this cell population is dependent on non-cell autonomous feedback signaling [86-88].

As mentioned at the start of this section, a more rapid rate of RPC depletion due to enhanced neurogenesis should cause a reduction or absence in the last generated cell

Neural Development 2009, 4:15

http://www.neuraldevelopment.com/content/4/1/15

types. Interestingly, rods, bipolar cells, and Müller glia are present in the postnatal Ccnd1-/- retina as are PCNA+ cells [21] (unpublished observations), which indicates that RPCs persist until the last stages of normal histogenesis. This could occur if our model of Ccnd1-dependence in embryonic RPCs also holds for postnatal RPCs. If true, then the rate of RPC decline may not be steep enough to deplete the population prior to production of the lastborn cell types, although again, we would expect a drop in their numbers. Our observation of an increased proportion of rod precursors at PO suggests that they are being produced at the expense of bipolar cells and Müller glia, similar to what may be happening for RGC precursors and the other early-generated precursor populations. Assessing this is difficult, however, because of the extensive cell death in the postnatal Ccnd1-/- retina, when bipolar cells and Müller glia are being produced [21,89]. Alternatively, RPCs in the postnatal period may not require Ccnd1 to control timing of cell cycle exit, and one possible explanation is that Ccnd3 takes over, a scenario analogous to Dcyclin utilization in cerebellar granule precursors, which depend on Ccnd1 early and Ccnd2 late, to produce the correct number of granule cells [82,90]. Cend3 is normally expressed in Müller glia and possibly in RPCs at the end of histogenesis (that is, P5 and older). Importantly, CCND3 expression is upregulated by P0 in the Ccnd1-/retina (unpublished observation) [47], which suggests a possible compensatory mechanism for maintaining postnatal RPCs.

Does Ccnd1 regulate laminar positioning of retinal cells?

Retinal cells occupy distinct locations in the retina and cells of the same cell type generally occupy the same laminar position. Unexpectedly, we found that the locations of cells belonging to several different classes are altered in the Ccnd1-/- retina. For example, RGCs are distributed on both sides of the IPL and horizontal cells are positioned closer than normal to the IPL. Why this occurs is not clear, but Ccnd1 can influence cell migration via the ROCK pathway [91,92]. Important to note, however, is that horizontal cells briefly reside in this position during their normal course of differentiation [93,94]. Whether Ccnd1 has a direct role in regulating precursor cell positioning/ migration or if these changes are due to indirect effects of altered differentiation or because of compromised cellcell interactions due to the changes in the proportions of retinal cell types awaits further analysis.

Conclusion

This study elucidates the roles of *Ccnd1* in embryonic retinal development. We show that *Ccnd1* is expressed globally in RPCs and contributes to two aspects of proliferation control – the rate of cell cycle progression and the timing of cell cycle exit. *Ccnd1* is also required to ensure that precursor populations are produced in their appropriate proportions. We propose that *Ccnd1* does this through its control of cell cycle exit and that the permanent reduction in the PTF1A⁺ precursor population in the *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retina is the result of a temporal shift in RPC competence. More studies are needed to address whether *Ccnd1* also has a direct role in regulating precursor fates and, if so, whether *p27Kip1* or other cell cycle regulators that are downstream of *Ccnd1* are involved. This work provides further evidence for the model that cell cycle regulators contribute to the neurogenic output of multipotential progenitor populations.

Abbreviations

BrdU: 5-bromo-2'-deoxy-uridine; DCL: differentiated cell layer; E: embryonic day; EdU: 5-ethynyl-2'-deoxy-uridine; IdU: 5-iodo-2'-deoxy-uridine; IPL: inner plexiform layer; NBL: neuroblast layer; P: postnatal day; RGC: retinal ganglion cell; RPC: retinal progenitor cell.

Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

Authors' contributions

EML and GD conceived the study and contributed to the experimental design, interpretation of data, and preparation of the figures and manuscript. GD contributed to the experimental design, collected and analyzed the data, and prepared the figures and manuscript. YC bred and genotyped the knock-in mouse lines, and prepared the eyes for analysis. EML and PS oversaw the work done in their respective laboratories. All authors read and approved the manuscript.

Additional material

Additional file 1

Expression domains of neural retina and retinal pigmented epithelium markers are not altered in the Ccnd1-/ eye prior to the onset of neurogenesis. Wild-type and Ccnd1-/ retinas at E9.5 and E11 were stained with antibodies against (A, B, I, J) PAX6, (C, D, K, L) SOX2, (E, F, M, N) VSX2 and (K, L, O, P) MITF. The asterisk in (D) indicates that this region of the neuroepithelium is folded over in the section. Abbreviations: NR, neural retina; OV, optic vesicle; PNR, presumptive neural retina; PRPE, presumptive retinal pigmented epithelium; RPE, retinal pigmented epithelium. Scale bar: 100 μ m; (P) is representative for (A-P). Click here for file

[http://www.biomedcentral.com/content/supplementary/1749-8104-4-15-S1.tiff]

Additional file 2

Cell death is not altered in the Ccnd1^{-/-} retina during embryonic development. Sections from (A-D) wild-type (wt) and (E-H) Ccnd1^{-/-} retinas were stained with an antibody against activated-CASPASE 3, a marker of dying cells. No differences were observed in the pattern or number of immunoreactive cells at E12, E14.5, or E17.5. At P0, Ccnd1^{-/-} retinas showed a slight increase in the number of activated CASP3⁺ cells. Bright dots in (D) are non-specific background staining. Scale bars: 100 μ m; (G) is representative for (A, C, E, G); (H) for (B, D, F, H). Click here for file

[http://www.biomedcentral.com/content/supplementary/1749-8104-4-15-S2.jpeg]

Additional file 3

Phosphorylated histone H3 immunoreactivity. Expression patterns of pHH3 at **(A, D)** E12, **(B, E)** E14.5, and **(C, F)** P0 in wild-type (wt) (A-C) and Ccnd1+⁺ retinas (D-F) are shown. Scale bars: 100 μ m; (D) is representative for (A, D); (F) for (B, C, E, F).

Click here for file

[http://www.biomedcentral.com/content/supplementary/1749-8104-4-15-S3.jpeg]

Additional file 4

Co-expression patterns of retinal progenitor cell markers are maintained in the Ccnd1^{+/-} retina. (A-D) Expression patterns of VSX2 and HES1 at E12 (A, B) and P0 (C, D) in wild-type (wt) retinas are shown. (E-H) Expression patterns of VSX2 and HES1 at E12 (E, F) and P0 (G, H) in Ccnd1^{-/-} retinas are shown. (I-N) Co-expression patterns of PCNA and VSX2 at P0 in wild-type (I-K) and Ccnd1^{-/-} retinas (L-N) are shown. (O-T) Co-expression patterns of PCNA and HES1 at P0 in wild-type (O-Q) and Ccnd1^{-/-} retinas (R-T) are shown. Note that in all cases the coexpression relationships are maintained, indicating that the altered expression relationships are maintained, indicating that the altered in retinal progenitor cell numbers and not to direct regulation of the marker proteins. Abbreviations: NR, neural retina. Scale bars: 100 µm; (H) is representative for (A-H); (T) for (I-T).

Click here for file

[http://www.biomedcentral.com/content/supplementary/1749-8104-4-15-S4.jpeg]

Additional file 5

Co-expression patterns of PCNA and OTX2 in Ccnd1^{+/-}, Ccnd1^{D2/D2}, and Ccnd1^{hE/hE} retinas at P0. (A-R) Ccnd1^{-/-} (D-F), Ccnd1^{D2/D2} (J-L) and Ccnd1^{hE/hE} (P.R) retinas and their respective wild type controls ((A-C), (G-I), and (M-O), respectively) at P0 were double-labeled with antibodies against PCNA and OTX2 Merged images show that OTX2expressing cells completely fill the PCNA⁻ 'gap' in the Ccnd1^{-/-} and Ccnd1^{D2/D2} retinas (F, L). Abbreviations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; NBL, neuroblast layer; PRL, photoreceptor cell layer; RPE, retinal pigmented epithelium. Scale bar: 100 μm; (R) is representative for all panels.

Click here for file

[http://www.biomedcentral.com/content/supplementary/1749-8104-4-15-S5.jpeg]

Additional file 6

Expression patterns of POU4F2, PTF1A, SOX2, and BHLHB5 in Ccnd1^{D2/D2} and Ccnd1^{hE/hE} retinas at P0. POU4F2 expression in (A, I) wild-type (wt) controls, (E) Ccnd1^{D2/D2} and (M) Ccnd1^{hE/hE} retina at P0, is shown. PTF1A expression in (B, J) wild-type controls, (F) Ccnd1^{D2/D2} and (N) Ccnd1^{hE/hE} retina at P0 is shown. SOX2 expression in (C, K) wild-type controls, (G) Ccnd1^{D2/D2} and (O) Ccnd1^{hE/hE} retina at P0 is shown. BHLHB5 expression in (D, L) wild-type controls, (H) Ccnd1^{D2/D2} and (P) Ccnd1^{hE/hE} retina at P0 is also shown. Abbreviations: NR, neural retina. Scale bar: 100 µm; (P) is representative for all panels.

Click here for file

[http://www.biomedcentral.com/content/supplementary/1749-8104-4-15-S6.tiff]

Additional file 7

Expression patterns of PCNA, POU4F2, NEFM, PTF1A, SOX2, and BHLHB5 in wild type (Ccnd1+^{/-}), Ccnd1-^{/-} single null, p27Kip1-^{/-} single null, and Ccnd1-^{/-}, p27Kip1-^{/-}double null retinas at P0. (A, G, M, S) PCNA expression in retinal progenitor cells, showing absence of a significant apical gap in the Ccnd1-^{/-}, p27Kip1-^{/-}double null (S) compared to Ccnd1-^{/-} (G). The distributions of (B, H, N, T) POU4F2⁺ retinal ganglion cells, (C, I, O, U) NEFM⁺ horizontal cells in the outer neuroblast layer, (D, J, P, V) PTF1A⁺, (E, K, Q, W) SOX2⁺ and (F, L, R, X) BHLHB5⁺ precursors in the double null (bottom row) are more similar to wild type (top row) than to the Ccnd1-^{/-} (second row). Expression patterns for each of the markers in the p27Kip1-^{/-} retina (third row) are shown for comparison. Scale bar: 100 μ m; (X) is representative for all panels.

Click here for file

[http://www.biomedcentral.com/content/supplementary/1749-8104-4-15-S7.tiff]

Acknowledgements

We thank Dr Sabine Fuhrmann for critical reading of the manuscript and members of the Levine and Fuhrmann laboratories for their insights and assistance. We also thank Drs Nadean Brown, Helena Edlund, Alejandro Sanchez-Alvarado, and Anand Swaroop for reagents and advice. The ISLI and PAX6 monoclonal antibodies, developed by Drs TM Jessell and A Kawakami, respectively, were obtained from the Developmental Studies Hybridoma Bank developed under the auspices of the NICHD and maintained by The University of Iowa, Department of Biological Sciences, Iowa City, IA, USA. This work was supported by R01 grants EY013760 (EML), CA108950 (PS), and CA083688 (PS), by NEI vision core grant EY0014800, and unrestricted funding by Research to Prevent Blindness to the Moran Eye Center. EML is a Research to Prevent Blindness Sybil Harrington Scholar and PS is a Fellow of the Leukemia and Lymphoma Society.

References

 Jeon CJ, Strettoi E, Masland RH: The major cell populations of the mouse retina. J Neurosci 1998, 18:8936-8946.
 Rapaport DH, Wong LL, Wood ED, Yasumura D, LaVail MM: Timing

- Rapaport DH, Wong LL, Wood ED, Yasumura D, LaVail MM: Timing and topography of cell genesis in the rat retina. J Comp Neurol 2004, 474:304-324.
- Finlay BL: The developing and evolving retina: using time to organize form. Brain Res 2008, 1192:5-16.
 Farah MH, Easter SS In: Cell birth and death in the mouse retinal
- Farah MH, Easter SS Jr: Cell birth and death in the mouse retinal ganglion cell layer. J Comp Neurol 2005, 489:120-134.
 Strom RC, Williams RW: Cell production and cell death in the
- strom RC, Williams KVY: Cell production and cell death in the generation of variation in neuron number. J Neurosci 1998, 18:9948-9953.

- http://www.neuraldevelopment.com/content/4/1/15
- Finlay BL, Pallas SL: Control of cell number in the developing mammalian visual system. Prog Neurobiol 1989, 32:207-234.
 Alexiades MR, Cepko C: Quantitative analysis of proliferation
- Alexiades MR, Cepko C: Quantitative analysis of proliferation and cell cycle length during development of the rat retina. Dev Dyn 1996, 205:293-307.
- Dyer MA, Cepko CL: Regulating proliferation during retinal development. Nat Rev Neurosci 2001, 2:333-342.
 Levine EM, Green ES: Cell-intrinsic regulators of proliferation
- Levine FM, Green ES: Cell-intrinsic regulators of proliferation in vertebrate retinal progenitors. Sem Cell Dev Biol 2004, 15:63-74.
 Martins RA. Pearson RA: Control of cell proliferation by neuro-
- Martins RA, Pearson RA: Control of cell proliferation by neurotransmitters in the developing vertebrate retina. Brain Res 2008, 1192:37-60.
- Kozar K, Sicinski P: Cell cycle progression without cyclin D-CDK4 and cyclin D-CDK6 complexes. Cell Cycle 2005, 4:388-391.
- Musgrove EA: Cyclins: roles in mitogenic signaling and oncogenic transformation. Growth Factors 2006, 24:13-19.
- Čiemerych MA, Kenney AM, Sicinska E, Kalaszczynska I, Bronson RT, Rowitch DH, Gardner H, Sicinski P: Development of mice expressing a single D-type cyclin. Genes Dev 2002, 16:3277-3289.
- Kozar K, Ciemerych MA, Rebel VI, Shigematsu H, Zagozdzon A, Sicinska E, Geng Y, Yu Q, Bhattacharya S, Bronson RT, Akashi K, Sicinski P: Mouse development and cell proliferation in the absence of D-cyclins. Cell 2004, 118:477-491.
- Barton KM, Levine EM: Expression patterns and cell cycle profiles of PCNA, MCM6, Cyclin DI, Cyclin A2, Cyclin BI and phosphorylated histone H3 in the developing mouse retina. Dev Dynamics 2008, 237:672-682.
- Blackshaw S, Harpavat S, Trimarchi J, Cai L, Huang H, Kuo WP, Weber G, Lee K, Fraioli RE, Cho SH, Yung R, Asch E, Ohno-Machado L, Wong WH, Cepko CL: Genomic analysis of mouse retinal development. *PLoS Biol* 2004, 2:E247.
 Sicinski P, Donaher JL, Parker SB, Li T, Fazeli A, Gardner H, Haslam
- Sicinski P, Donaher JL, Parker SB, Li T, Fazeli A, Gardner H, Haslam SZ, Bronson RT, Elledge SJ, Weinberg RA: Cyclin D1 provides a link between development and oncogenesis in the retina and breast. *Cell* 1995, 82:621-630.
 Trimarchi JM, Stadler MB, Cepko CL: Individual retinal progeni-
- Trimarchi JM, Stadler MB, Cepko CL: Individual retinal progenitor cells display extensive heterogeneity of gene expression. *PLoS ONE* 2008, 3:e1588.
 Duffy KT, McAleer MF, Davidson WR, Kari L, Kari C, Liu CG, Farber
- Duffy KT, McAleer MF, Davidson WR, Kari L, Kari C, Liu CG, Farber SA, Cheng KC, Mest JR, Wickstrom E, Dicker AP, Rodeck U: Coordinate control of cell cycle regulatory genes in zebrafish development tested by cyclin D1 knockdown with morpholino phosphorodiamidates and hydroxyprolyl-phosphono peptide nucleic acids. Nucleic Acids Res 2005, 33:4914-4921.
 Fantl V, Stamp G, Andrews A, Rosewell I, Dickson C: Mice lacking
- Fantl V, Stamp G, Andrews A, Rosewell I, Dickson C: Mice lacking cyclin D1 are small and show defects in eye and mammary gland development. *Genes Dev* 1995, 9:2364-2372.
- Ma C, Papermaster D, Cepko CL: A unique pattern of photoreceptor degeneration in cyclin D1 mutant mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1998, 95:9938-9943.
- Carthon BC, Neumann CA, Das M, Pawlyk B, Li T, Geng Y, Sicinski P: Genetic replacement of cyclin D1 function in mouse development by cyclin D2. Mol Cell Biol 2005, 25:1081-1088.
- Geng Y, Whoriskey W, Park MY, Bronson RT, Medema RH, Li T, Weinberg RA, Sicinski P: Rescue of cyclin DI deficiency by knockin cyclin E. Cell 1999, 97:767-777.
 Fero ML, Rivkin M, Tasch M, Porter P, Carow CE, Firpo E, Polyak K,
- Fero ML, Rivkin M, Tasch M, Porter P, Carow CE, Firpo E, Polyak K, Tsai LH, Broudy V, Perlmutter RM, Kaushansky K, Roberts JM: A syndrome of multiorgan hyperplasia with features of gigantism, tumorigenesis, and female sterility in p27(Kip1)-deficient mice. Cell 1996, 85:733-744.
- Clark AM, Yun S, Veien ES, Wu YY, Chow RL, Dorsky RI, Levine EM: Negative regulation of Vsx1 by its paralog Chx10/Vsx2 is conserved in the vertebrate retina. Brain Res 2008, 1192:99-113.
- Iulianella A, Sharma M, Durnin M, Vanden Heuvel GB, Trainor PA: Cux2 (Cutl2) integrates neural progenitor development with cell-cycle progression during spinal cord neurogenesis. Development 2008, 135:729-741.
- Burns KA, Kuan CY: Low doses of bromo- and iododeoxyuridine produce near-saturation labeling of adult proliferative populations in the dentate gyrus. Eur J Neurosci 2005, 21:803-807.

- Quinn JC, Molinek M, Martynoga BS, Zaki PA, Faedo A, Bulfone A, Hevner RF, West JD, Price DJ: Pax6 controls cerebral cortical cell number by regulating exit from the cell cycle and specifies cortical cell identity by a cell autonomous mechanism. Dev Biol 2007, 302:50-65.
- Buck SB, Bradford J, Gee KR, Agnew BJ, Clarke ST, Salic A: Detection of S-phase cell cycle progression using 5-ethynyl-2'deoxyuridine incorporation with click chemistry, an alternative to using 5-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine antibodies. *BioTech*niques 2008, 44:927-929.
- Sharma RK, Netland PA: Early born lineage of retinal neurons express class III beta-tubulin isotype. Brain Res 2007, 1176:11-17.
- Siguinsky CL, Green ES, Clark AM, Levine EM: Vsx2/Chx10 ensures the correct timing and magnitude of Hedgehog signaling in the mouse retina. Dev Biol 2008, 317:560-575.
 Gan L, Wang SW, Huang Z, Klein WH: POU domain factor Brn-
- Gan L, Wang SW, Huang Z, Klein WH: POU domain factor Brn- 3b is essential for retinal ganglion cell differentiation and sur- vival but not for initial cell fate specification. Dev Biol 1999, 210:469-480.
- Qiu F, Jiang H, Xiang M: A comprehensive negative regulatory program controlled by Brn3b to ensure ganglion cell specification from multipotential retinal precursors. J Neurosci 2008, 28:3392-3403.
- Burnsted O'Brien KM, Cheng H, Jiang Y, Schulte D, Swaroop A, Hendrickson AE: Expression of photoreceptor-specific nuclear receptor NR2E3 in rod photoreceptors of fetal human retina. Invest Ohthalmol Vis Sci 2004, 45:2807-2812.
- Chen J, Rattner A, Nathans J: The rod photoreceptor-specific nuclear receptor Nr2e3 represses transcription of multiple cone-specific genes. J Neurosci 2005, 25:118-129.
 Mori M, Ghyselinck NB, Chambon P, Mark M: Systematic immu-
- Mori M, Ghyselinck NB, Chambon P, Mark M: Systematic immunolocalization of retinoid receptors in developing and adult mouse eyes. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2001, 42:1312-1318.
- mouse eyes. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2001, 42:1312-1318.
 Sharma RK, O'Leary TE, Fields CM, Johnson DA: Development of the outer retina in the mouse. Brain Res 2003, 145:93-105.
- Taranova OV, Magness ST, Fagan BM, Wu Y, Surzenko N, Hutton SR, Pevny LH: SOX2 is a dose-dependent regulator of retinal neural progenitor competence. Genes Dev 2006, 20:1187-1202.
- Dullin JP, Locker M, Robach M, Henningfeld KA, Parain K, Afelik S, Pieler T, Perron M: Ptfla triggers GABAergic neuronal cell fates in the retina. BMC Dev Biol 2007, 7:110.
- Fujitani Y, Fujitani S, Luo H, Qiu F, Burlison J, Long Q, Kawaguchi Y, Edlund H, MacDonald RJ, Furukawa T, Fujikado T, Magnuson MA, Xiang M, Wright CV: Ptfla determines horizontal and amacrine cell fates during mouse retinal development. Development 2006, 133:4439-4450.
- Nakhai H, Sel S, Favor J, Mendoza-Torres L, Paulsen F, Duncker GI, Schmid RM: Ptfla is essential for the differentiation of GABAergic and glycinergic amacrine cells and horizontal cells in the mouse retina. Development 2007, 134:1151-1160.
- Feng L, Xie X, Joshi PS, Yang Z, Shibasaki K, Chow RL, Gan L: Requirement for Bhlhb5 in the specification of amacrine and cone bipolar subtypes in mouse retina. Development 2006, 133:4815-4825.
- Baas D, Bumsted KM, Martinez JA, Vaccarino FM, Wikler KC, Barnstable CJ: The subcellular localization of Otx2 is cell-type specific and developmentally regulated in the mouse retina. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 2000, 78:26-37.
 Bovolenta P, Mallamaci A, Briata P, Corte G, Boncinelli E: Implica-
- Bovolenta P, Mallamaci A, Briata P, Corte G, Boncinelli E: Implication of OTX2 in pigment epithelium determination and neural retina differentiation. J Neurosci 1997, 17:4243-4252.
- Nishida A, Furukawa A, Koike C, Tano Y, Aizawa S, Matsuo I, Furukawa T: Otx2 homeobox gene controls retinal photoreceptor cell fate and pineal gland development. Nat Neurosci 2003, 6:1255-1263.
- Geng Y, Yu Q, Sicinska E, Das M, Bronson RT, Sicinski P: Deletion of the p27Kip1 gene restores normal development in cyclin D1-deficient mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2001, 98:194-199.
- Tong W, Pollard JW: Genetic evidence for the interactions of cyclin D1 and p27(Kip1) in mice. Mol Cell Biol 2001, 21:1319-1328.
- Levine EM, Close J, Fero M, Ostrovsky A, Reh TA: p27(Kip1) regulates cell cycle withdrawal of late multipotent progenitor cells in the mammalian retina. Dev Biol 2000, 219:299-314.
Neural Development 2009, 4:15

- 49. Dyer MA, Cepko CL: p27Kip1 and p57Kip2 regulate proliferation in distinct retinal progenitor cell populations. J Neurosci 2001, 21:4259-4271.
- Cunningham JJ. Levine EM, Zindy F, Goloubeva O, Roussel MF, Smeyne RJ: The cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors p19(Ink40) and p27(Kip1) are coexpressed in select retinal cells and act cooperatively to control cell cycle exit. Mol Cell Neurosci 2002, 50 cooperatively to control cell cycle exit. Mol Cell Neurosci 2002, 19:359-374. Calegari F, Haubensak W, Haffner C, Huttner WB: Selective
- 51. lengthening of the cell cycle in the neurogenic subpopulation of neural progenitor cells during mouse brain development. *Neurosci* 2005, **25**:6533-6538.
- Calegari F. Huttner WB: An inhibition of cyclin-dependent 52 kinases that lengthens, but does not arrest, neuroepithelial cell cycle induces premature neurogenesis. J Cell Sci 2003, 116:4947-4955. Baye LM, Link BA: Interkinetic nuclear migration and the selec-
- 53. tion of neurogenic cell divisions during vertebrate retinogen-esis. J Neurosci 2007, 27:10143-10152. Baye LM, Link BA: The disarrayed mutation results in cell cycle
- 54.
- 55.
- 56.
- 57.
- Baye LM, Link BA: The disarrayed mutation results in cell cycle and neurogenesis defects during retinal development in zebrafish. BMC Dev Biol 2007, 7:28.
 Lee HY, Wroblewski E, Philips GT, Stair CN, Conley K, Reedy M, Mastick GS, Brown NL: Multiple requirements for Hes I during early eye formation. Dev Biol 2005, 284:464-478.
 Philips GT, Stair CN, Young Lee H, Wroblewski E, Berberoglu MA, Brown NL, Mastick GS: Precocious retinal neurons: Pax6 con-trols timing of differentiation and determination of cell type. Dev Biol 2005, 279:308-321.
 Tomita K, Ishibashi M, Nakahara K, Ang SL, Nakanishi S, Guillemot F, Kageyama R: Mammalian hairy and Enhancer of split homolog I regulates differentiation of retinal neurons and is essential for eye morphogenesis. Neuron 1996, 16:723-734.
 Skapek SX, Lin SC, Jablonski MM, McKeller RN, Tan M, Hu N, Lee EY: Persistent expression of cyclin DI disrupts normal photore-ceptor differentiation and retina development. Oncogene 2001, 20:6742-6751. 58.
- ceptor differentiation, and a 2001, 20:6742-6751. Skapek SX, Pan YR, Lee EY: Regulation of cell lineage specifica-59.
- Skapek SX, Fan TK, Lee ET: Regulation of Cell lineage specifica-tion by the retinoblastoma tumor suppressor. Oncogene 2006, 25:5268-5276. Zhang J, Gray J, Wu L, Leone G, Rowan S, Cepko CL, Zhu X, Craft CM, Dyer MA: Rb regulates proliferation and rod photorecep-tor development in the mouse retina. Nat Genet 2004, 24:251-260. 60.
- tor development in the mouse retina. Nat Genet 2004, 36:351-360.
 Chen D, Opavsky R, Pacal M, Tanimoto N, Wenzel P, Seeliger MW, Leone G, Bremner R: Rb-mediated neuronal differentiation through cell-cycle-independent regulation of E2f3a. PLoS Biol 2007, 5:e179.
 Durg MA Response P: The search for the actionablactome cell of 61.
- Dyer MA, Bremner R: **The search for the retinoblastoma cell of** origin. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2005, **5**:91-101. Bremner R, Chen D, Pacal M, Livne-Bar I, Agochiya M: **The RB pro**-tein family in retinal development and retinoblastoma: new 62.
- 63. from new mouse models. Dev Neurosci 2004, insights fr 26:417-434.
- Donovan SL, Schweers B, Martins R, Johnson D, Dyer MA: Compensation by tumor suppressor genes during retinal develop-ment in mice and humans. BMC Biol 2006, 4:14.
- Chen D, Livne-bar I, Vanderluit JL, Slack RS, Agochiya M, Bremner R: Cell-specific effects of RB or RB/p107 loss on retinal develop-65. ment implicate an intrinsically death-resistant cell-of-origin in retinoblastoma. *Cancer Cell* 2004, **5**:539-551. Ajioka I, Martins RA, Bayazitov IT, Donovan S, Johnson DA, Frase S, Cicero SA, Boyd K, Zakharenko SS, Dyer MA: **Differentiated hor**-
- 66.
- 67.
- Cicero SA, Boyd K, Zakharenko SS, Dyer MA: Differentiated hor-izontal interneurons clonally expand to form metastatic retinoblastoma in mice. *Cell* 2007, **13**1:378-390. Dyer MA, Cepko CL: p**57**(**Kip2**) regulates progenitor cell pro-liferation and amacrine interneuron development in the mouse retina. *Development* 2000, **127**:3593-3605. al-Ubaidi MR, Font RL, Quiambao AB, Keener MJ, Liou GI, Overbeek PA, Baehr W: Bilateral retinal and brain tumors in transgenic mice expressing simian virus 40 large T antigen under con-trol of the human interphotoreceptor retinoid-binding pro-tein promoter. *J Cell Biol* 1992, **119**:1681-1687. al-Ubaidi MR, Hollyfield JG, Overbeek PA, Baehr W: Photoreceptor degeneration induced by the expression of simian virus 40 68.
- 69. degeneration induced by the expression of simian virus 40

large tumor antigen in the retina of transgenic mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1992, **89:**1194-1198. Albert DM, Griep AE, Lambert PF, Howes KA, Windle JJ, Lasudry JG:

- 70. Albert DM, Griep AE, Lambert PF, Howes KA, Windle JJ, Lasudry JG: Transgenic models of retinoblastoma: what they tell us about its cause and treatment. Trans Am Ophthalmol Soc 1994, 92:385-400. discussion 400-381. Howes KA, Lasudry JG, Albert DM, Windle JJ: Photoreceptor cell tumors in transgenic mice. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1994, 35(2):342-351.
- 71.
- 35(2):342-351. Howes KA, Ransom N, Papermaster DS, Lasudry JG, Albert DM, Windle JJ: Apoptosis or retinoblastoma: alternative fates of photoreceptors expressing the HPV-16 E7 gene in the pres-ence or absence of p53. Genes Dev 1994, 8:1300-1310. Hammang JP, Baetge EE, Behringer RR, Brinster RL, Palmiter RD, Messing A: Immortalized retinal neurons derived from SV40 T-antigen-induced tumors in transgenic mice. Neuron 1990, 4:775-782 72.
- 73 4:775-782.
- Hammang JP, Behringer RR, Baetge EE, Palmiter RD, Brinster RL, Messing A: Oncogene expression in retinal horizontal cells of transgenic mice results in a cascade of neurodegeneration. Neuron 1993, 10:1197-1209. 74.
- Windle JJ, Albert DM, O'Brien JM, Marcus DM, Disteche CM, Ber-nards R, Mellon PL: **Retinoblastoma in transgenic mice.** Nature 75. 1990. 343:665-669.
- Landis MW, Pawlyk BS, Li T, Sicinski P, Hinds PW: Cyclin DI-dependent kinase activity in murine development and mam-mary tumorigenesis. *Cancer Cell* 2006, **9**:13-22. Spencer C, Pajovic S, Devlin H, Dinh QD, Corson TW, Gallie BL: Dis-76
- 77 tinct patterns of expression of the RB gene family in mouse and human retina. Gene Expr Patterns 2005, 5:687-694. Baker GL, Landis MW, Hinds PW: Multiple functions of D-type
- 78.
- 79.
- Cyclins can antagonize pRb-mediated suppression of prolifer-ation. *Cell Cycle* 2005, 4:330-338. Woo RA, Poon RY: Cyclin-dependent kinases and S phase con-trol in mammalian cells. *Cell Cycle* 2003, 2:316-324. de Nooij JC, Hariharan IK: Uncoupling cell fate determination from patterned cell division in the Drosophila eye. *Science* 1995, 270:983-985. de Nooij IC, Latendra MA, Hariharan IK: A cyclin-denendent 80
- de Nooij JC, Letendre MA, Hariharan IK: A cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor, Dacapo, is necessary for timely exit from the cell cycle during *Drosophila* embryogenesis. *Cell* 1996, 87:1237-1247. 81.
- 82.
- B/1123/-124/.
 Huard JM, Forster CC, Carter ML, Sicinski P, Ross ME: Cerebellar histogenesis is disturbed in mice lacking cyclin D2. Development 1999, 126:1927-1935.
 Ohnuma S, Hopper S, Wang KC, Philpott A, Harris WA: Co-ordinating retinal histogenesis: early cell cycle exit enhances early cell fate determination in the Xenopus retina. Development 2002, 129:2435-2446.
 Berger C, Pallavi SK, Prasad M, Shashidhara JS, Techonu GM: A crit. 83.
- Berger C, Pallavi SK, Prasad M, Shashidhara LS, Technau GM: A crit-ical role for cyclin E in cell fate determination in the central nervous system of Drosophila melanogaster. Nat Cell Biol 2005, 84. 7:56-62
- Livsesy FJ, Cepko CL: Vertebrate neural cell-fate determina-tion: lessons from the retina. Nat Rev 2001, 2:109-118.
 Belliveau MJ, Cepko CL: Extrinsic and intrinsic factors control the genesis of amacrine and cone cells in the rat retina. Devel-85. 86.
- opment 1999, 126:55-566. Reh TA, Tully T: Regulation of tyrosine hydroxylase-containing amacrine cell number in larval frog retina. Dev Biol 1986, 114:463-469. 87.
- Ma L, Cantrup R, Varrault A, Colak D, Klenin N, Gotz M, McFarlane S, Journot L, Schuurmans C: Zacl functions through TGFbetall 88.
- 89
- 90.
- S, Journot L, Schuurmans C: Zacl functions through TGFbetall to negatively regulate cell number in the developing retina. *Neural Dev* 2007, 2:11. Young RW: Cell death during differentiation of the retina in the mouse. J Comp Neurol 1984, 229:362-373. Pogoriler J, Millen K, Utset M, Du W: Loss of cyclin D1 impairs cerebellar development and suppresses medulloblastoma formation. Development 2006, 133:3929-3937. Li Z, Wang C, Jiao X, Lu Y, Fu M, Quong AA, Dye C, Yang J, Dai M, Ju X, Zhang X, Li A, Burbelo P, Stanley ER, Pestell RG: Cyclin D1 regulates cellular migration through the inhibition of throm-bospondin 1 and ROCK signaling. *Mol Cell Biol* 2006, 26:4240-4256. 91.

Page 22 of 23 (page number not for citation purposes)

http://www.neuraldevelopment.com/content/4/1/15

Neural Development 2009, 4:15

- Li Z, Wang C, Prendergast GC, Pestell RG: Cyclin D1 functions in cell migration. *Cell Cycle* 2006, 5:2440-2442.
 Poche RA, Kwan KM, Raven MA, Furuta Y, Reese BE, Behringer RR: Lim1 is essential for the correct laminar positioning of reti-nal horizontal cells. *J Neurosci* 2007, 27:14099-14107.
 Edqvist PH, Hallbook F: Newborn horizontal cells migrate bi-directionally across the neuroepithelium during retinal development. *Development* 2004, 131:1343-1351.



Figure 2.11. (Additional file 1) Expression domains of neural retina and retinal pigmented epithelium markers are not altered in the *Ccnd1*-/- **eye prior to the onset of neurogenesis**. Wild-type and *Ccnd1*-/- retinas at E9.5 and E11 were stained with antibodies against (**A**, **B**, **I**, **J**) PAX6, (**C**, **D**, **K**, **L**) SOX2, (**E**, **F**, **M**, **N**) VSX2 and (**K**, **L**, **O**, **P**) MITF. The asterisk in (D) indicates that this region of the neuroepithelium is folded over in the section. Abbreviations: NR, neural retina; OV, optic vesicle; PNR, presumptive neural retina; PRPE, presumptive retinal pigmented epithelium; RPE, retinal pigmented epithelium. Scale bar: 100 μm; (P) is representative for (A-P).





Figure 2.12. (Additional file 2) Cell death is not altered in the *Ccnd1^{-/-}* **retina during embryonic development**. Sections from **(A-D)** wild-type (wt) and **(E-H)** *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retinas were stained with an antibody against activated-CASPASE 3, a marker of dying cells. No differences were observed in the pattern or number of immunoreactive cells at E12, E14.5, or E17.5. At P0, *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retinas showed a slight increase in the number of activated CASP3⁺ cells. Bright dots in (D) are non-specific background staining. Scale bars: 100 μm; (G) is representative for (A, C, E, G); (H) for (B, D, F, H).



Figure 2.13. (Additional file 3) Phosphorylated histone H3 immunoreactivity. Expression patterns of pHH3 at **(A, D)** E12, **(B, E)** E14.5, and **(C, F)** P0 in wild-type (wt) (A-C) and *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas (D-F) are shown. Scale bars: 100 µm; (D) is representative for (A, D); (F) for (B, C, E, F).

Figure 2.14. (Additional file 4) Co-expression patterns of retinal progenitor cell markers are maintained in the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retina. (A-D) Expression patterns of VSX2 and HES1 at E12 (A, B) and P0 (C, D) in wild-type (wt) retinas are shown. (E-H) Expression patterns of VSX2 and HES1 at E12 (E, F) and P0 (G, H) in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas are shown. (I-N) Co-expression patterns of PCNA and VSX2 at P0 in wild-type (I-K) and *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas (L-N) are shown. (O-T) Co-expression patterns of PCNA and HES1 at P0 in wild-type (O-Q) and *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas (R-T) are shown. Note that in all cases the co-expression relationships are maintained, indicating that the altered expression patterns in the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retina are due to the decrease in retinal progenitor cell numbers and not to direct regulation of the marker proteins. Abbreviations: NR, neural retina. Scale bars: 100 µm; (H) is representative for (A-H); (T) for (I-T).



Figure 2.15 (Additional file 5) Co-expression patterns of PCNA and OTX2 in *Ccnd1^{-/-}*, *Ccnd1D^{2/}D*², and *Ccnd1hE'hE* retinas at P0. (A-R) *Ccnd1^{-/-}* (D-F), *Ccnd1D^{2/}D*² (J-L) and *Ccnd1hE'hE* (P-R) retinas and their respective wild type controls ((A-C), (G-I), and (M-O), respectively) at P0 were double-labeled with antibodies against PCNA and OTX2 Merged images show that OTX2-expressing cells completely fill the PCNA⁻ 'gap' in the *Ccnd1^{-/-}* and *Ccnd1D*^{2/}D² retinas (F, L). Abbreviations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; NBL, neuroblast layer; PRL, photoreceptor cell layer; RPE, retinal pigmented epithelium. Scale bar: 100 µm; (R) is representative for all panels.





Figure 2.16. (Additional file 6) Expression patterns of POU4F2, PTF1A, SOX2, and BHLHB5 in *Ccnd1D*^{2/}*D*² and *Ccnd1hE*/*hE* retinas at P0. POU4F2 expression in (A, I) wild-type (wt) controls, (E) *Ccnd1D*^{2/}*D*² and (M) *Ccnd1hE*/*hE* retina at P0, is shown. PTF1A expression in (B, J) wild-type controls, (F) *Ccnd1D*^{2/}*D*² and (N) *Ccnd1hE*/*hE* retina at P0 is shown. SOX2 expression in (C, K) wild-type controls, (G) *Ccnd1D*^{2/}*D*² and (O) *Ccnd1hE*/*hE* retina at P0 is shown. BHLHB5 expression in (D, L) wild-type controls, (H) *Ccnd1D*^{2/}*D*² and (P) *Ccnd1hE*/*hE* retina at P0 is also shown. Abbreviations: NR, neural retina. Scale bar: 100 µm; (P) is representative for all panels. **Figure 2.17.** (Additional file 7) Expression patterns of PCNA, POU4F2, NEFM, PTF1A, SOX2, and BHLHB5 in wild type (*Ccnd1*^{+/-}), *Ccnd1*^{-/-} single null, *p27Kip1*^{-/-} single null, and *Ccnd1*^{-/-}, *p27Kip1*^{-/-}*double null retinas* at P0. (A, G, M, S) PCNA expression in retinal progenitor cells, showing absence of a significant apical gap in the *Ccnd1*^{-/-}, *p27Kip1*^{-/-} double null (S) compared to *Ccnd1*^{-/-} (G). The distributions of (B, H, N, T) POU4F2⁺ retinal ganglion cells, (C, I, O, U) NEFM⁺ horizontal cells in the outer neuroblast layer, (D, J, P, V) PTF1A⁺, (E, K, Q, W) SOX2⁺ and (F, L, R, X) BHLHB5⁺ precursors in the double null (bottom row) are more similar to wild type (top row) than to the *Ccnd1*^{-/-}(second row). Expression patterns for each of the markers in the *p27Kip1*^{-/-} retina (third row) are shown for comparison. Scale bar: 100 μm; (X) is representative for all panels.



CHAPTER 3

CYCLIN D1 and CYCLIN D3 HAVE NONOVERLAPPING REQUIREMENTS IN MOUSE RETINAL DEVELOPMENT

Abstract

The cell cycle regulator Cyclin D1 (*Ccnd1*) is expressed in embryonic retinal progenitor cells (RPCs) and regulates their cell cycle kinetics and neurogenic output. In this study, we report that *Ccnd1* also has important functions in postnatal retinal histogenesis. Early production of Müller glia and bipolar cells was enhanced in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas, indicating a role for *Ccnd1* in controlling the timing of generation of these late born cell types. Surprisingly, despite a steeper rate of depletion of the RPC population throughout the neurogenic interval, *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas exhibited an extended window of proliferation, neurogenesis, and gliogenesis. Cyclin D3 (*Ccnd3*), normally seen in Müller glia, was prematurely expressed in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPCs. However, despite this early expression, *Ccnd3* did not compensate for *Ccnd1*'s role in regulating cell cycle kinetics or neurogenic output. The data presented in this study, along with our previous finding that Cyclin D2 was unable to fully compensate for *Ccnd1*, indicate that *Ccnd1* has essential functions in controlling retinal histogenesis that are not shared by the other D-cyclins.

Introduction

During the course of mammalian retinal histogenesis, retinal progenitor cells (RPCs) proliferate extensively and concomitantly give rise to the six major classes of retinal neurons and Müller glia in a temporal order (Livesey and Cepko, 2001; Rapaport et al., 2004). Controlled progression through the cell cycle is central for this to occur (Bilitou and Ohnuma, 2010; Ohnuma and Harris, 2003). Once committed to undergo cell division, an RPC can produce two RPCs, two postmitotic precursor cells, or an RPC and a precursor. Since several cell types (i.e. rod photoreceptors, bipolar interneurons, and

Müller glia) are produced during the latter half of the histogenic interval, proper regulation of the RPC or precursor fate choice in each cell cycle is essential to retain enough RPCs for generating the later born cell types. A combination of extrinsic signaling pathways and intrinsic fate-determining networks are likely to influence the cell cycle machinery, inducing cell cycle reentry (S phase commitment) for RPC-fated cells and cell cycle exit for neuronal or glial precursor-fated cells (Andreazzoli, 2009; Cayouette et al., 2006; Livesey and Cepko, 2001; Ohnuma and Harris, 2003).

The three D-type cyclins, Cyclin D1, D2, and D3, are important for the transmission of extracellular growth signals to the core cell cycle machinery, facilitating progression from G1 into S (Sherr, 1995a; Sherr, 1995b). Previously considered universally important for proper development and survival, D-cyclins were found to be dispensable for many aspects of development (Kozar et al., 2004; Sherr and Roberts, 2004). This is in part due to their selective and dynamic expression in specific tissue compartments, and to functional redundancy and compensation in some instances (Ciemerych et al., 2002; Kozar and Sicinski, 2005; Kozar et al., 2004). However, cell proliferation and a good portion of embryogenesis still occurs in animals lacking all three D-cyclins (Kozar et al., 2004). A similar phenomenon has also been observed in mice lacking other key cell cycle regulators such as the E-cyclins and most impressively in CDK4, CDK6, CDK2 triple knockouts (Geng et al., 2003; Santamaria et al., 2007). A current model based on these observations is that molecular adaptation takes place (i.e. CDK1 substitutes for the missing Cdks in the triple knockout) (Santamaria et al., 2007). In light of these findings, it is reasonable to question the complexity of the mammalian cell cycle and what advantages are conferred upon the organism by retaining it, especially when many cell cycle proteins are oncogenes or tumor suppressors, and drive tumor formation when mutated or misregulated. One potential way to get at this question is to better understand how inactivation of these cell cycle genes alter histogenesis in tissues like the retina, where proliferation must be balanced with precursor production.

Ccnd1 is the predominant D-cyclin expressed in RPCs during retinal histogenesis and *Ccnd1* knockout (*Ccnd1*^{-/-}) mice have hypocellular retinas (Das et al., 2009; Fantl et al., 1995; Ma et al., 1998; Sicinski et al., 1995). We recently demonstrated that *Ccnd1* inactivation increases the cell cycle time in embryonic and neonatal RPCs and enhances their rate of cell cycle exit (Das et al., 2009). As a consequence, the RPC population undergoes a faster rate of depletion. We also found that, in the absence of *Ccnd1*, the proportions of neuronal precursor populations were changed due to their altered production, underlining the importance of CCND1 in generating the correct complement of retinal neurons (Das et al., 2009).

Besides CCND1, the other D-cyclin expressed in the retina is CCND3 (Dyer and Cepko, 2000). CCND3 is not usually expressed in RPCs during development. Rather, towards the end of histogenesis, it is expressed in newly generated Müller glia precursors and possibly in some RPC that give rise to glial cells ((Dyer and Cepko, 2000); see below). Western blot analysis of P1 *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas revealed that CCND3 is precociously expressed in the mutant, raising the possibility that CCND3 could be compensating for CCND1 (Tong and Pollard, 2001).

In this study, we characterize the effects of *Ccnd1* inactivation on postnatal retinal histogenesis and determine whether CCND3 is compensatory for CCND1. In spite of the smaller RPC population at birth in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas, generation of postnatal cell types still

occurred, although with altered timing. Unexpectedly, the histogenic period is extended in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas, further underscoring the importance of CCND1 in regulating RPC proliferation dynamics. We also found that CCND3 does not compensate for CCND1 loss, at least up until birth. We propose that while D-cyclins and other cell cycle regulators are not absolutely required for cell proliferation or tissue histogenesis, the diversity of cell cycle proteins and complexity of the cell cycle is maintained in part because of nonoverlapping functions of specific cell cycle proteins and a dependence of progenitor populations on these proteins to properly time and coordinate proliferation with precursor production.

Results

Proliferation persists late in Ccnd1^{-/-} retina development

Due to premature cell cycle exit and a lengthening of cell cycle time, RPCs undergo a steeper rate of depletion compared to their wild type counterparts (Das et al., 2009). Therefore, we expected proliferation and neurogenesis to terminate prematurely in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas during postnatal development. Before verifying if this was true, we first established the normal expression of CCND1 protein from postnatal day zero (P0) to P14 (Fig 3.1A-D) in wild type retinas. During this period, CCND1 was expressed in RPCs and its pattern matched the expected RPC depletion pattern associated with the completion of histogenesis. By P6, CCND1 expression was restricted to almost a single row of cells in the central retina (arrows; Fig 1C). Due to the central to peripheral progression of retinal histogenesis, many CCND1 expressing cells were still seen in the peripheral retina (data not shown). By P14, CCND1 expressing cells were no longer observed in the central (Fig 3.1D) or peripheral retina (data not shown).

To determine if the RPC population was depleted earlier in $CcndT^{-/-}$ retinas, we analyzed wild type and $CcndT^{-/-}$ retinas at P6 for PCNA expression, a comprehensive marker of RPCs (Barton and Levine, 2008). At this age, a large number of PCNA expressing cells were present in the peripheral wild type retina (Fig 3.1E). In comparable areas of the mutant retina, the PCNA expressing RPC layer was thinner (Fig 3.1I). That proliferation was overall reduced in peripheral regions of $CcndT^{-/-}$ retinas was further corroborated by the presence of fewer PCNA⁺ cells at the apical surface where mitosis occurs (arrows; Fig 3.1E and I) and fewer EdU⁺ cells (Fig 3.1F and J). In the wild type central retina, the few cells that expressed PCNA did so at reduced levels (Fig 3.1G). Since EdU labeled cells were not detected in this region (Fig 3.1H), the low level of PCNA expression (Fig 3.1G) is not likely to correspond to active proliferation. Surprisingly, bright PCNA expressing cells were detected in the $CcndT^{-/-}$ central retina with some PCNA⁺ cells undergoing mitosis (Fig 3.1K; arrows point to mitotic figures). EdU labeled cells were also detected in this region (arrowheads in Fig 3.1L).

In sum, although there are fewer proliferating cells in the peripheral regions of the mutant retina consistent with a faster rate of RPC depletion, there also exists a population of proliferative cells that persists beyond the normal histogenic interval in the central retina. This unexpected change in proliferation dynamics is further demonstrated in low power view (Fig 3.1M and N).

CCND3 expression initiates earlier in the Ccnd1^{-/-} retina in RPCs,

but does not affect cell cycle rate or precursor cell type output

In other tissues, loss of a D-cyclin can be compensated by ectopic or precocious expression of the other D-cyclins (Ciemerych et al., 2002; Cooper et al., 2006; Glickstein et al., 2007; Lam et al., 2000; Solvason et al., 2000). In neonatal *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas, western blots showed that CCND3 protein was precociously expressed (Tong and Pollard, 2001). Thus, it seemed possible that CCND3 may compensate for the absence of CCND1 in promoting proliferation.

First, we determined the expression pattern of CCND3 at P0, P4, P6, and P14 (Fig 3.2A-H). In wild type retinas, CCND3 expression was not observed until P6 (Fig 3.2A-C), where it was principally seen in the INL and in scattered cells in the ONL (Fig 3.2C; arrowheads). CCND3 expression was absent from the peripheral retina, indicating that its onset of expression occurs in a central to peripheral fashion and is likely the result of the wave of Muller glia genesis . Interestingly, the central to peripheral pattern of CCND3 expression is coincident with the disappearance of CCND1 along the same gradient, with a few cells expressing both proteins at the overlapping expression boundaries (data not shown). Together, this suggested a developmental change in utilization of D-cyclins from CCND1 to CCND3. At P14, CCND3 is expressed in a single row of cells in the INL (Fig 3.2D), which was previously shown to be Müller glia (Dyer and Cepko, 2000; Vazquez-Chona et al., 2009).

In contrast, we detected CCND3 expression in the neuroblast layer of *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas from E17.5 onward (Fig 3.2E,F; data not shown). Colocalization with VSX2 (Belecky-Adams et al., 1997; Chen and Cepko, 2000; Green et al., 2003; Liu et al., 1994)

suggested that CCND3 was expressed in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPCs but not in all phases of the cell cycle as indicated by the lack of CCND3 and pHH3 co-labeling (data not shown). By P6, CCND3 was expressed strongly in the ONL and INL in a bilayer type pattern. The CCND3⁺ ONL cells were often seen displaced towards dysplastic regions of the ONL that were associated with extensive photoreceptor cell death (Ma et al., 1998) (arrow; Fig 3.2G). Unlike wild type, in the mutant retina, CCND3 was expressed uniformly from center to periphery at P6, with the bilayer appearance evident centrally (data not shown). By P14, the bilayer pattern of CCND3+ cells extended peripherally and these cells co-labeled with markers of mature Müller glia (Fig 3.2H; data not shown).

To determine whether CCND3 was compensating for the loss of CCND1, we generated *Ccnd1*^{-/-}, *Ccnd3*^{-/-} double knockout (*DKO*) animals by crossing the two single null strains (Fantl et al., 1995; Sicinska et al., 2003; Sicinski et al., 1995). Due to the high mortality rate of *DKO* neonates (Ciemerych et al., 2002), we analyzed the potential compensatory effect of CCND3 on RPC proliferation and precursor output at P0.

We previously reported that the average cell cycle time of *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPCs was extended (Das et al., 2009). Therefore, if CCND3 had a role in regulating the cell cycle rate of *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPCs, the average cell cycle time of *DKO* RPCs would be further increased. To test this hypothesis, we sequentially cultured retinas with BrdU and EdU from P0 *Ccnd1*^{-/-} and *DKO* animals (see Methods). Frozen sections from these cultured retinas were labeled with anti-PCNA to identify RPCs, anti-BrdU antibody to detect BrdU (and EdU), and with a fluroscently tagged-azide to detect EdU through click-iT reaction. The PCNA expression pattern was identical in *DKO* and *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas (Fig 3.3A and D) and quantification of PCNA⁺ cells showed that the proportion of RPCs did

not change (data not shown). Determination of average cell cycle time (T_c) of the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} and *DKO* RPC population did not show any significant difference between the two groups either (Fig 3G). Similar results were obtained for S-phase time (T_s), cumulative G1+G2 +M phase time (T_c - T_s), and percent S-phase (T_s/T_c) measurements (Fig 3.3G). These data indicate that CCND3 did not influence RPC cell cycle rate, despite its precocious expression in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas.

Next, we wanted to determine if CCND3 influenced the proportions of neuronal precursor cells in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas. Because CCND3 expression appeared in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas sometime between E14.5 and E17.5 (data not shown), we did not anticipate changes in early retinal cell type precursors in the *DKO* retina. Indeed, expression of retinal ganglion cell precursor marker POU4F2 (Gan et al., 1999; Qiu et al., 2008) (Fig 3.4A and E), horizontal/amacrine cell precursor marker PTF1A (Fujitani et al., 2006; Nakhai et al., 2007) (Fig 3.4B and F), and cone photoreceptor cell precursor marker RXR γ (Mori et al., 2001) (Fig 4C and G) were not different between the two mutants. Further, we did not detect changes in the expression of NR2E3, a precursor marker for rod photoreceptors (Bumsted O'Brien et al., 2004; Chen et al., 2005) (Fig 3.4D and H). Thus, CCND3 does not appear to regulate early or late precursor production from *Ccnd1*^{-/-} ^{-/-} RPCs, at least up to P0.

CCND1 inactivation alters the production of Müller glia and bipolar cells

Since CCND3 is normally expressed in Müller glia, the early expression of CCND3 in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas could signify an earlier onset or enhancement in gliogenesis. Having observed a robust number of Müller glia in adult *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas (Fig 3.2H) (Ma

et al., 1998), we performed birthdating assays to determine if Müller glial cells were born earlier. Pregnant dams were injected at E18.5 with EdU and retinas were harvested from pups at P14 and examined for evidence of EdU⁺ Müller glia (schema; Fig 3.5). RPCs that exited the cell cycle soon after EdU incorporation are predicted to retain most of the label and appear as the 'brightest' EdU^+ cells (EdU^{high}). In both wild type and $Ccnd1^{-/-}$ retina sections, we observed EdU⁺ cells of varying brightness (Fig 3.5A and D). In the central wild type retina, most of the EdU^{high} cells were in the ONL, consistent with rod photoreceptor production. A few EdU^{high}, SOX9⁺ (Poche et al., 2008) double labeled cells were detected in the INL (normal arrow; Fig 3.5A-C, inset box C' in Fig 3.5C), but most of the double labeled cells exhibited weak EdU labeling (EdU^{low}), suggesting that more than one cell cycle passed before exit (hollow-head arrows in Fig 3.5A-C, inset box C" in Fig 3.5C). All SOX9⁺ cells, regardless of the intensity of EdU detection, expressed Glutamine Synthetase (GS), a marker of Müller glia (Vardimon et al., 1986) (normal arrow in Fig 3.5C' and hollow-head arrows in Fig 3.5C"). In contrast, Ccnd1^{-/-} retinas showed a higher occurrence of EdU^{high}, SOX9⁺ cells (normal arrow in Fig 3.5D-F, inset boxes F' and F" in Fig 3.5F) and a lower incidence of EdU^{low}, SOX9⁺ cells (hollow-head arrow in Fig 3.5D-F, inset box F" in Fig 3.5F). As in the wild type, all the double labeled cells expressed GS, confirming their identity as Müller glia (normal arrows in Fig 3.5F' and F" and hollow-head arrow in Fig 3.5F"). These data suggest that the rate of Müller glia production was enhanced in the absence of CCND1.

We also birthdated bipolar cells at the same age using the identical protocol and observed more EdU^{high} cells expressing VSX2 (Burmeister et al., 1996; Green et al., 2003) or PKCalpha (Greferath et al., 1990) in the mutant retinas than in comparable areas

of wild type (data not shown). These data suggest that the general program of late retinal histogenesis was accelerated in the $CcndI^{-/-}$ mutant.

Late proliferating cells in *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retinas exhibit RPC-like properties

The persistent proliferation in the postnatal *Ccnd1*^{-/-} central retina was unexpected because of the increased rate of RPC depletion. However, since apoptosis is increased postnatally and especially in the ONL (Ma et al., 1998), it is possible that the Müller glia re-entered the cell cycle, a phenomenon observed in several instances of retinal injury and disease (Dyer and Cepko, 2000; Fischer and Reh, 2003; Karl et al., 2008; Kohno et al., 2006; Tackenberg et al., 2009; Thummel et al., 2008). It is also possible that the proliferating cells were RPCs that persisted longer, potentially due to the slower rate of cell cycle progression. Distinguishing between Müller glia and RPCs is difficult because their gene expression profiles are remarkably similar (Roesch et al., 2008). However, proliferative Müller glia typically adopt a reactive phenotype, which among other criteria, is associated with elevated GFAP expression, a protein not found in RPCs (Humphrey et al., 1997; Sahel et al., 1990; Taomoto et al., 1998). Furthermore, RPCs would be expected to produce both neurons and glia given their mulitpotential character, a property not normally observed in mammalian Müller glia (Jadhav et al., 2009; Karl and Reh, 2010).

Based on these operational criteria, we sought to determine the identity of the proliferating cells by examining GFAP expression and by a birthdating assay in which P6 pups were injected with EdU and analyzed for neuronal and glial marker expression at P14 (schema; Fig 3.6). We did not observe GFAP expression at P6 or any marker for glia

87

maturation (data not shown) at P8. At P14, GFAP expression was mostly confined to regions of focal photoreceptor degeneration (data not shown). In contrast to the wild type retina, which contained EdU⁺ cells only in the peripheral retina, EdU⁺ cells were found in both central and peripheral mutant retina (Fig 3.6A and B). Importantly, PCNA was not expressed centrally, indicating that the EdU⁺ cells were no longer proliferating (data not shown). Some EdU⁺ cells were found to be SOX9⁺ and GS⁺, identifying them as Müller glia (Fig 3.6C-F; open arrows) whereas others were SOX9 and GS negative (Fig 3.6C-F; closed arrows). Consistent with the latter cohort, some EdU⁺ cells were VSX2⁺, PKCA⁻, which are presumptive cone bipolar cells (Fig 3.6G-J; double headed arrow), VSX2⁺, PKCA⁺, identifying them as rod bipolar cells (Fig 6G-J; arrowhead). Rare EdU⁺ cells were also RCVRN⁺ in the ONL indicative of photoreceptors (Fig 3.6K-M; open arrow). These observations suggested that the late proliferating cells in *Ccnd1^{-/-}* retinas, being capable of both neurogenesis and gliogenesis, were more likely to be RPCs or cells retaining RPC-like properties.

Discussion

Altered histogenesis in Ccnd1^{-/-} retinas

A novel finding of our study was that CCND1 inactivation resulted in the persistence of proliferating cells beyond the normal period of RPC proliferation. This was unexpected because the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPC population has a steeper rate of depletion during embryonic development (Das et al., 2009). Indeed, in the postnatal peripheral retina, where proliferation was still ongoing in wild type, comparable areas of the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas were visibly deficient in RPCs and proliferation, consistent with premature cell

cycle exit. But in the central retina, histogenesis, although terminated in the wild type, was still evident in the mutant.

One explanation for the latter observation is that CCND1, in reversal to its' embryonic role, promotes cell cycle exit during postnatal histogenesis. This is highly unlikely, however, given that it is an oncogene and its expression generally promotes cell cycle progression (Liao et al., 2007; Motokura and Arnold, 1993; Sherr, 1995a). For example, CCND1 overexpression in the developing telencephalon enhanced proliferation, due in large part to shortening the duration of G1, and CCND1 RNAi produced the opposite result (Lange et al., 2009; Pilaz et al., 2009). Rather, a more plausible explanation is that RPCs persist in the mutant because of the slower cell cycle rate, and that they continue to proliferate until they reach a certain number of cell cycles or until the extracellular environment no longer supports their proliferation (Fig 3.7). This may appear to be at odds with our previous findings that $Ccnd1^{-/-}$ RPCs undergo premature cell cycle exit and that CCND1 is expressed in the vast majority of RPCs (Barton and Levine, 2008; Das et al., 2009). But since the faster depletion rate in the mutant is not severe, it appears that CCND1 influences the timing of cell cycle exit in a small subset of RPCs with limited proliferative potential at any given stage of histogenesis (Das et al., 2009). This restricted mode of exit control, combined with the slower cell cycle rate, could allow for an extended proliferative period. Whether all RPCs ultimately pass through a CCND1-dependent phase to control their timing of cell cycle exit is still an open question.

Our P6 birthdating experiments showed that the late proliferating cells were capable of producing both late-born retinal neurons and Müller glia and suggest that these cells could be bona-fide RPCs, consistent with the idea of extended histogenesis. However, we can not exclude the possibilities that proliferating Müller glia are intermingled with RPCs or that the dividing cells are not true RPCs but are neurogenic Müller glia, of which there is evidence in other vertebrates and under certain experimental conditions (Fischer and Reh, 2003; Jadhav et al., 2009; Karl and Reh, 2010). The likelihood that some of these cells are proliferating Müller glia is low because we did not detect GFAP expression until several days after P6 and many studies indicate that proliferating Müller glia express GFAP as part of their progression into a reactive state (Humphrey et al., 1997; Sahel et al., 1990; Taomoto et al., 1998). Distinguishing between neurogenic Müller glia and RPCs is difficult because there may be little difference between them other than the cell of origin (Roesch et al., 2008). However, if these neurogenic progenitors do arise from Müller glia, it suggests that preventing the reactivity in otherwise proliferative Müller glia may enhance their neurogenic potential.

We also observed that CCND3 express came on in the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPCs prematurely. Interestingly, this early expression of CCND3 was abrogated in mice models where loss of Ccnd1 was rescued to various degrees. Thus, CCND3 expression was not observed in P0 retinas from *Ccnd1*^{-/-}, *p27Kip1*^{-/-} double mutant (Geng et al., 2001; Tong and Pollard, 2001) and mouse strains containing the *Ccnd2* cDNA targeted to the *Ccnd1* locus (*Ccnd1*^{D2/D2}) (Carthon et al., 2005) and human *Ccne* cDNA targeted to the *Ccnd1* locus (*Ccnd1*^{hE/hE}) (Geng et al., 1999) (data not shown). This argues against a direct transcriptional or post-translational control of CCND3 by CCND1, and instead suggests that premature CCND3 expression may be a manifestation of an accelerated developmental program in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas. This is somewhat supported by our current observations that the initial production of Müller glia, a cell type associated with CCND3 expression, and bipolar cells is heightened in the mutant retina (Fig 3.5 and data not shown). Further, it seems that photoreceptor precursor cells mature faster in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas and show earlier than normal expression of RCVRN, a photoreceptor maturity marker (Sharma et al., 2003), at E17.5 (G.D and E.M.L unpublished observations).

However, adult *Ccnd3*^{-/-} retinas look perfectly identical to wild type, with normal numbers of glia cells. Also, CCND3 does not seem to be required for Müller glia response in certain retinal injury models (G.D, E.M.L, and F.V.Z unpublished observations). This indicates that CCND3 is not required for glia formation or function, at least at our level of analysis. It further suggests that the increased production of glia and bipolar cells observed in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas may not be a consequence of the early activation of CCND3, but rather a direct result of *Ccnd1* deficiency.

Lack of compensation among D-cyclins in retinal development

In other developing tissues, loss of one D-cyclin often results in the upregulation of another compensating D-cyclin (Ciemerych et al., 2002; Cooper et al., 2006; Glickstein et al., 2007; Lam et al., 2000; Satyanarayana and Kaldis, 2009). Although CCND3 is precociously expressed in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas, it did not have any measureable effects on RPC cell cycle rate or precursor production, suggesting that CCND3 does not compensate for CCND1. Further, reports indicate that *Ccnd1*^{-/-}, *Ccnd3*^{-/-} knockout RPCs do not see upregulation of *Ccnd2* and that proliferation of *Ccnd1*^{-/-}, *Ccnd2*^{-/-}, *Ccnd3*^{-/-} triple knockout RPCs were similar to *Ccnd1*^{-/-} null RPCs (Ciemerych et al., 2002; Kozar

et al., 2004). These observations argue against potential compensation by CCND2 in *Ccnd1*^{-/-}, *Ccnd3*^{-/-} mutants.

While CCND3 is expressed in neonatal RPCs, it differs from CCND1 in that it is not expressed in all RPCs. This could explain CCND3's failure to compensate for CCND1. However, we also found that CCND2 did not completely restore retinal development when expressed from the CCND1 locus (Das et al., 2009). It is therefore possible that in addition to potential differences in expression, the failure of CCND3 and CCND2 to compensate for the CCND1 deficiency is because CCND1 has functions not shared by the other D-cyclins. However, it would require knocking-in of *Ccnd3* to replace *Ccnd1* expression from its' genomic locus, to conclusively validate whether CCND3 could functionally replace CCND1.

Summary and significance

We studied the role of D-cyclins during postnatal retina development. We found that CCND1 was also required for proper postnatal development of the mouse retina. Unexpectedly, we showed that proliferation persisted in $Ccnd1^{-/-}$ retinas even after normal termination of proliferation in wild type. One possibility we outline is that the extended proliferation is a result of gradually extended cell cycle time in mutant RPCs (Fig 3.7). Potentially, injecting cell cycle slowing factors to wild type retinas or cell cycle accelerating factors to postnatal $Ccnd1^{-/-}$ retinas can determine whether regulation of cell cycle time is responsible for this phenomenon. Along with our earlier study on CCND1's role during embryonic retinogenesis (Das et al., 2009), this current study highlights two roles for CCND1 during mammalian retina development: a) to prevent cell cycle exit in a limited set of RPCs and b) to regulate proper cell cycle length in RPCs.

Our work supports the idea that although a D-cyclin like CCND1 may be expressed globally in a tissue compartment, its requirement is restricted to a currently undefined subset of proliferating cells. Our model predicts that, at least in the developing retina and maybe even more globally, this limited subset of proliferating cells is restricted in their proliferative potential, producing upon mitosis a daughter progenitor cell that requires CCND1 to commit to at least another round of mitosis before terminal division.

Materials and methods

<u>Animals</u>

Ccnd1^{-/-} mice were purchased from Jackson Laboratories (Bar Harbor, ME, USA). *Ccnd3*^{-/-} mice were kindly provided by Dr. Iannis Aifantis (New York University Medical Center, NY) and *p27Kip1*^{-/-} mice by Drs. James Roberts and Matthew Fero (Fred Hutchinson Cancer Center, Seattle, WA). The noon of the day a vaginal plug was observed was designated E0.5. Genotyping was done as previously described (Fero et al., 1996; Sicinska et al., 2003; Sicinski et al., 1995). All animal use and care was conducted in accordance with protocols approved by the University of Utah Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee and set forth in the Association for Research in Vision and Ophthalmology (ARVO) Statement for the Use of Animals. Efforts were made to minimize discomfort to animals and, when possible, the number of animals needed per analysis was kept to a minimum.

Immunohistochemistry and image analysis

Tissue preparation and immunohistochemistry were done as previously described (Clark et al., 2008; Das et al., 2009). Radial cryosections through the retina were cut at a thickness of 10 µm. Primary antibodies are listed in Table 3.1. Sections were analyzed by epi-fluorescence using a Nikon E-600 microscope and images captured in gray scale mode with a Spot-RT slider CCD camera (Diagnostic Instruments, Sterling Heights, MI, USA). Confocal images were scanned using an Olympus Fluoview 1000 microscope. Color (RGB) images were assembled from individual monochrome channels using Photoshop CS (Adobe Systems Inc., San Jose, CA, USA). The levels function was used to adjust the digital images to be consistent with visual observations.

Marker quantification and statistical analysis

The relative proportions of marker-positive (+) cells were quantified at P0. For each genotype, a minimum of three animals from at least two litters was sampled. For each animal, generally three different areas from non-adjacent central-retina sections were used for cell counting. Alternatively, two areas from each section, from opposite sides of the optic nerve head from at least two nonadjacent sections, were counted. All cell counts were done using Adobe Photoshop CS and ImageJ (NIH). Students' t-test was performed using Kaleidagraph statistical and graphing software (Synergy Software, Reading, PA, USA) to determine statistical significance in the marker+ cell population between mutant and control samples. Numbers inside bars on all graphs indicate the number of samples

analyzed. Error bars represent standard deviation. For further details of cell counting protocols refer to (Das et al., 2009).

Window-labeling using BrdU and EdU to measure cell cycle times

Retinas with lens attached were cultured for 2.5 hours and sequentially exposed to two thymidine analogs for defined intervals. At P0, BrdU was added to the culture medium for the first 2 hours and replaced with 5-ethynyl-2'-deoxy-uridine (EdU) for the final 30 minutes. A mouse anti-BrdU antibody(clone B44; BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA, USA) or rat anti-BrdU antibody(clone BU1/75; Serotec, Raleigh, NC, USA) were used to detect the analogs at P0. EdU was specifically detected using the Click-iT Reaction (Molecular Probes, Carlsbad, CA, USA) (Buck et al., 2008). PCNA was used to identify RPCs in all phases of the cell cycle (Barton and Levine, 2008). For further details on how to derive the various parameters of the cell cycle refer to (Das et al., 2009). Cell counts were done as described in the previous section. A more detailed analysis of this assay will appear in a forthcoming manuscript.

Neuronal birthdating assay

Retinal neurons were birthdated by EdU injections at appropriate ages. For late embryonic birthdating (E16.5-E18.5), pregnant mice were injected twice, 4 hours apart with doses of EdU (10 mM stock in H20: 25 mg/gm of body weight injected; equates to 10mL/gm body weight to inject). For postnatal birthdating (P6-P10), each individual animal was injected with a single dose of EdU (10 mM stock in H20: 50 mg/gm of body weight injected; equates to 20mL/gm body weight to inject). All animals were sacrificed and retina tissue was harvested at P14. To identify a particular class or type of cell born, soon after the EdU injections,

sections were co-labeled with Click-iT reaction for EdU detection and antibodies against cell type specific marker(s). A cell co-positive for specific marker(s) and EdU (bright cells), in all likelihood exited the cell cycle or was born, after a single mitotic division of its EdU labeled parent RPC. Because of the importance of identifying varying levels of EdU by fluorescent detection (brightness of the EdU label), all imaging of EdU within a particular experimental and control groups, was performed with identical settings and subsequently, image adjustments were also performed identically on these samples.

References

Andreazzoli, M. (2009). Molecular regulation of vertebrate retina cell fate. *Birth Defects Res C Embryo Today* 87, 284-295.

Barton, K. M. and Levine, E. M. (2008). Expression Patterns and Cell Cycle Profiles of PCNA, MCM6, Cyclin D1, Cyclin A2, Cyclin B1 and Phosphorylated Histone H3 in the Developing Mouse Retina. *Dev Dyn* **237**, 672-682.

Belecky-Adams, T., Tomarev, S., Li, H. S., Ploder, L., McInnes, R. R., Sundin, O. and Adler, R. (1997). Pax-6, Prox 1, and Chx10 homeobox gene expression correlates with phenotypic fate of retinal precursor cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **38**, 1293-1303.

Bilitou, A. and Ohnuma, S. (2010). The role of cell cycle in retinal development: cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors co-ordinate cell-cycle inhibition, cell-fate determination and differentiation in the developing retina. *Dev Dyn* **239**, 727-736.

Buck, S. B., Bradford, J., Gee, K. R., Agnew, B. J., Clarke, S. T. and Salic, A. (2008). Detection of S-phase cell cycle progression using 5-ethynyl-2'-deoxyuridine incorporation with click chemistry, an alternative to using 5-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine antibodies. *Biotechniques* **44**, 927-929.

Bumsted O'Brien, K. M., Cheng, H., Jiang, Y., Schulte, D., Swaroop, A. and Hendrickson, A. E. (2004). Expression of photoreceptor-specific nuclear receptor NR2E3 in rod photoreceptors of fetal human retina. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **45**, 2807-2812.

Burmeister, M., Novak, J., Liang, M. Y., Basu, S., Ploder, L., Hawes, N. L., Vidgen, D., Hoover, F., Goldman, D., Kalnins, V. I. et al. (1996). Ocular retardation mouse

caused by Chx10 homeobox null allele: impaired retinal progenitor proliferation and bipolar cell differentiation. *Nat Genet* **12**, 376-384.

Carthon, B. C., Neumann, C. A., Das, M., Pawlyk, B., Li, T., Geng, Y. and Sicinski, P. (2005). Genetic replacement of cyclin D1 function in mouse development by cyclin D2. *Mol Cell Biol* **25**, 1081-1088.

Cayouette, M., Poggi, L. and Harris, W. A. (2006). Lineage in the vertebrate retina. *Trends Neurosci* **29**, 563-570.

Chen, C. M. and Cepko, C. L. (2000). Expression of Chx10 and Chx10-1 in the developing chicken retina. *Mech Dev* **90**, 293-297.

Chen, J., Rattner, A. and Nathans, J. (2005). The rod photoreceptor-specific nuclear receptor Nr2e3 represses transcription of multiple cone-specific genes. *J Neurosci* 25, 118-129.

Ciemerych, M. A., Kenney, A. M., Sicinska, E., Kalaszczynska, I., Bronson, R. T., Rowitch, D. H., Gardner, H. and Sicinski, P. (2002). Development of mice expressing a single D-type cyclin. *Genes Dev* 16, 3277-3289.

Clark, A. M., Yun, S., Veien, E. S., Wu, Y. Y., Chow, R. L., Dorsky, R. I. and Levine, E. M. (2008). Negative regulation of Vsx1 by its paralog Chx10/Vsx2 is conserved in the vertebrate retina. *Brain Res* **1192**, 99-113.

Cooper, A. B., Sawai, C. M., Sicinska, E., Powers, S. E., Sicinski, P., Clark, M. R. and Aifantis, I. (2006). A unique function for cyclin D3 in early B cell development. *Nat Immunol* 7, 489-497.

Das, G., Choi, Y., Sicinski, P. and Levine, E. M. (2009). Cyclin D1 fine-tunes the neurogenic output of embryonic retinal progenitor cells. *Neural Dev* 4, 15.

Dyer, M. A. and Cepko, C. L. (2000). Control of Muller glial cell proliferation and activation following retinal injury. *Nat Neurosci* **3**, 873-880.

Fantl, V., Stamp, G., Andrews, A., Rosewell, I. and Dickson, C. (1995). Mice lacking cyclin D1 are small and show defects in eye and mammary gland development. *Genes Dev* 9, 2364-2372.

Fero, M. L., Rivkin, M., Tasch, M., Porter, P., Carow, C. E., Firpo, E., Polyak, K., Tsai, L. H., Broudy, V., Perlmutter, R. M. et al. (1996). A syndrome of multiorgan hyperplasia with features of gigantism, tumorigenesis, and female sterility in p27(Kip1)-deficient mice. *Cell* **85**, 733-744.

Fischer, A. J. and Reh, T. A. (2003). Potential of Muller glia to become neurogenic retinal progenitor cells. *Glia* 43, 70-76.

Fujitani, Y., Fujitani, S., Luo, H., Qiu, F., Burlison, J., Long, Q., Kawaguchi, Y., Edlund, H., MacDonald, R. J., Furukawa, T. et al. (2006). Ptf1a determines horizontal and amacrine cell fates during mouse retinal development. *Development* 133, 4439-4450.

Gan, L., Wang, S. W., Huang, Z. and Klein, W. H. (1999). POU domain factor Brn-3b is essential for retinal ganglion cell differentiation and survival but not for initial cell fate specification. *Dev Biol* **210**, 469-480.

Geng, Y., Yu, Q., Sicinska, E., Das, M., Bronson, R. T. and Sicinski, P. (2001). Deletion of the p27Kip1 gene restores normal development in cyclin D1-deficient mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **98**, 194-199.

Geng, Y., Whoriskey, W., Park, M. Y., Bronson, R. T., Medema, R. H., Li, T., Weinberg, R. A. and Sicinski, P. (1999). Rescue of cyclin D1 deficiency by knockin cyclin E. *Cell* 97, 767-777.

Geng, Y., Yu, Q., Sicinska, E., Das, M., Schneider, J. E., Bhattacharya, S., Rideout, W. M., Bronson, R. T., Gardner, H. and Sicinski, P. (2003). Cyclin E ablation in the mouse. *Cell* 114, 431-443.

Glickstein, S. B., Moore, H., Slowinska, B., Racchumi, J., Suh, M., Chuhma, N. and Ross, M. E. (2007). Selective cortical interneuron and GABA deficits in cyclin D2-null mice. *Development* **134**, 4083-4093.

Green, E. S., Stubbs, J. L. and Levine, E. M. (2003). Genetic rescue of cell number in a mouse model of microphthalmia: interactions between Chx10 and G1-phase cell cycle regulators. *Development* 130, 539-552.

Greferath, U., Grunert, U. and Wassle, H. (1990). Rod bipolar cells in the mammalian retina show protein kinase C-like immunoreactivity. *J Comp Neurol* **301**, 433-442.

Humphrey, M. F., Chu, Y., Mann, K. and Rakoczy, P. (1997). Retinal GFAP and bFGF expression after multiple argon laser photocoagulation injuries assessed by both immunoreactivity and mRNA levels. *Exp Eye Res* **64**, 361-369.

Jadhav, A. P., Roesch, K. and Cepko, C. L. (2009). Development and neurogenic potential of Muller glial cells in the vertebrate retina. *Prog Retin Eye Res* 28, 249-262.

Karl, M. O. and Reh, T. A. (2010). Regenerative medicine for retinal diseases: activating endogenous repair mechanisms. *Trends Mol Med* 16, 193-202.

Karl, M. O., Hayes, S., Nelson, B. R., Tan, K., Buckingham, B. and Reh, T. A. (2008). Stimulation of neural regeneration in the mouse retina. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **105**, 19508-19513.

Kohno, H., Sakai, T. and Kitahara, K. (2006). Induction of nestin, Ki-67, and cyclin D1 expression in Muller cells after laser injury in adult rat retina. *Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol* 244, 90-95.

Kozar, K. and Sicinski, P. (2005). Cell cycle progression without cyclin D-CDK4 and cyclin D-CDK6 complexes. *Cell Cycle* **4**, 388-391.

Kozar, K., Ciemerych, M. A., Rebel, V. I., Shigematsu, H., Zagozdzon, A., Sicinska, E., Geng, Y., Yu, Q., Bhattacharya, S., Bronson, R. T. et al. (2004). Mouse development and cell proliferation in the absence of D-cyclins. *Cell* **118**, 477-491.

Lam, E. W., Glassford, J., Banerji, L., Thomas, N. S., Sicinski, P. and Klaus, G. G. (2000). Cyclin D3 compensates for loss of cyclin D2 in mouse B-lymphocytes activated via the antigen receptor and CD40. *J Biol Chem* **275**, 3479-3484.

Lange, C., Huttner, W. B. and Calegari, F. (2009). Cdk4/cyclinD1 overexpression in neural stem cells shortens G1, delays neurogenesis, and promotes the generation and expansion of basal progenitors. *Cell Stem Cell* **5**, 320-331.

Liao, D. J., Thakur, A., Wu, J., Biliran, H. and Sarkar, F. H. (2007). Perspectives on c-Myc, Cyclin D1, and their interaction in cancer formation, progression, and response to chemotherapy. *Crit Rev Oncog* 13, 93-158.

Liu, I. S., Chen, J. D., Ploder, L., Vidgen, D., van der Kooy, D., Kalnins, V. I. and McInnes, R. R. (1994). Developmental expression of a novel murine homeobox gene (Chx10): evidence for roles in determination of the neuroretina and inner nuclear layer. *Neuron* **13**, 377-393.

Livesey, F. J. and Cepko, C. L. (2001). Vertebrate neural cell-fate determination: lessons from the retina. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 2, 109-118.

Ma, C., Papermaster, D. and Cepko, C. L. (1998). A unique pattern of photoreceptor degeneration in cyclin D1 mutant mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* **95**, 9938-9943.

Mori, M., Ghyselinck, N. B., Chambon, P. and Mark, M. (2001). Systematic immunolocalization of retinoid receptors in developing and adult mouse eyes. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **42**, 1312-1318.

Motokura, T. and Arnold, A. (1993). Cyclin D and oncogenesis. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* **3**, 5-10.

Nakhai, H., Sel, S., Favor, J., Mendoza-Torres, L., Paulsen, F., Duncker, G. I. and Schmid, R. M. (2007). Ptf1a is essential for the differentiation of GABAergic and glycinergic amacrine cells and horizontal cells in the mouse retina. *Development* 134, 1151-1160.

Ohnuma, S. and Harris, W. A. (2003). Neurogenesis and the cell cycle. *Neuron* **40**, 199-208.

Pilaz, L. J., Patti, D., Marcy, G., Ollier, E., Pfister, S., Douglas, R. J., Betizeau, M., Gautier, E., Cortay, V., Doerflinger, N. et al. (2009). Forced G1-phase reduction alters
mode of division, neuron number, and laminar phenotype in the cerebral cortex. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 21924-21929.

Poche, R. A., Furuta, Y., Chaboissier, M. C., Schedl, A. and Behringer, R. R. (2008). Sox9 is expressed in mouse multipotent retinal progenitor cells and functions in Muller glial cell development. *J Comp Neurol* **510**, 237-250.

Qiu, F., Jiang, H. and Xiang, M. (2008). A comprehensive negative regulatory program controlled by Brn3b to ensure ganglion cell specification from multipotential retinal precursors. *J Neurosci* 28, 3392-3403.

Rapaport, D. H., Wong, L. L., Wood, E. D., Yasumura, D. and LaVail, M. M. (2004). Timing and topography of cell genesis in the rat retina. *J Comp Neurol* **474**, 304-324.

Roesch, K., Jadhav, A. P., Trimarchi, J. M., Stadler, M. B., Roska, B., Sun, B. B. and Cepko, C. L. (2008). The transcriptome of retinal Muller glial cells. *J Comp Neurol* 509, 225-238.

Sahel, J. A., Albert, D. M. and Lessell, S. (1990). [Proliferation of retinal glia and excitatory amino acids]. *Ophtalmologie* 4, 13-16.

Santamaria, D., Barriere, C., Cerqueira, A., Hunt, S., Tardy, C., Newton, K., Caceres, J. F., Dubus, P., Malumbres, M. and Barbacid, M. (2007). Cdk1 is sufficient to drive the mammalian cell cycle. *Nature* 448, 811-815.

Satyanarayana, A. and Kaldis, P. (2009). Mammalian cell-cycle regulation: several Cdks, numerous cyclins and diverse compensatory mechanisms. *Oncogene* 28, 2925-2939.

Sharma, R. K., O'Leary, T. E., Fields, C. M. and Johnson, D. A. (2003). Development of the outer retina in the mouse. *Brain Res Dev Brain Res* 145, 93-105.

Sherr, C. J. (1995a). Mammalian G1 cyclins and cell cycle progression. *Proc Assoc Am Physicians* **107**, 181-186.

Sherr, C. J. (1995b). D-type cyclins. Trends Biochem Sci 20, 187-190.

Sherr, C. J. and Roberts, J. M. (2004). Living with or without cyclins and cyclindependent kinases. *Genes Dev* 18, 2699-2711.

Sicinska, E., Aifantis, I., Le Cam, L., Swat, W., Borowski, C., Yu, Q., Ferrando, A. A., Levin, S. D., Geng, Y., von Boehmer, H. et al. (2003). Requirement for cyclin D3 in lymphocyte development and T cell leukemias. *Cancer Cell* **4**, 451-461.

Sicinski, P., Donaher, J. L., Parker, S. B., Li, T., Fazeli, A., Gardner, H., Haslam, S. Z., Bronson, R. T., Elledge, S. J. and Weinberg, R. A. (1995). Cyclin D1 provides a link between development and oncogenesis in the retina and breast. *Cell* 82, 621-630.

Solvason, N., Wu, W. W., Parry, D., Mahony, D., Lam, E. W., Glassford, J., Klaus, G. G., Sicinski, P., Weinberg, R., Liu, Y. J. et al. (2000). Cyclin D2 is essential for BCR-mediated proliferation and CD5 B cell development. *Int Immunol* 12, 631-638.

Tackenberg, M. A., Tucker, B. A., Swift, J. S., Jiang, C., Redenti, S., Greenberg, K. P., Flannery, J. G., Reichenbach, A. and Young, M. J. (2009). Muller cell activation, proliferation and migration following laser injury. *Mol Vis* **15**, 1886-1896.

Taomoto, M., Nambu, H., Senzaki, H., Shikata, N., Oishi, Y., Fujii, T., Miki, H., Uyama, M. and Tsubura, A. (1998). Retinal degeneration induced by N-methyl-N-nitrosourea in Syrian golden hamsters. *Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol* 236, 688-695.

Thummel, R., Kassen, S. C., Montgomery, J. E., Enright, J. M. and Hyde, D. R. (2008). Inhibition of Muller glial cell division blocks regeneration of the light-damaged zebrafish retina. *Dev Neurobiol* **68**, 392-408.

Tong, W. and Pollard, J. W. (2001). Genetic evidence for the interactions of cyclin D1 and p27(Kip1) in mice. *Mol Cell Biol* **21**, 1319-1328.

Vardimon, L., Fox, L. E. and Moscona, A. A. (1986). Developmental regulation of glutamine synthetase and carbonic anhydrase II in neural retina. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 83, 9060-9064.

Vazquez-Chona, F. R., Clark, A. M. and Levine, E. M. (2009). Rlbp1 promoter drives robust Muller glial GFP expression in transgenic mice. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **50**, 3996-4003.

Table 3.1: List of primary antibodies used in this study.

Antigen	Host	Target cells (relevant to this study)	Dilution factor	Source
BrdU	Mouse	Cells that have uptaken BrdU in S-phase	100	BD biosciences
BrdU	Rat	Cells that have uptaken BrdU in S-phase	50-200	Serotec
CCND1	Rabbit	RPCs	400	Lab Vision
CCND3	Rabbit	Müller Glia and <i>Ccnd1-</i> ⁻ RPCs	400	Santa Cruz
GS	Mouse	Müller Glia	1000	BD Transduction Laboratories
NR2E3	Rabbit	Rod precursors	100	Anand Swaroop
PCNA	Mouse	RPCs	500	DAKO
pHH3	Rabbit	Mitotic cells	500	Upstate
PKCalpha	Rabbit	Rod Bipolar cells	10,000	Sigma
POU4F2	Goat	RGC precursors	50	Santa Cruz
PTF1A	Rabbit	Amacrine ¹ and horizontal precursors subset	800	Helena Edlund
RCVRN	Rabbit	Photoreceptor cells	4000	Chemicon
RXR	Rabbit	Cone precursors and RGCs	200	Santa Cruz
6XOS	Rabbit	RPCs and Müller Glia	400	Alejandro Sanchez
VSX2	Sheep	RPCs and all Bipolar cells	400	Exalpha Biologicals

(A-D) Wild-type retinas were labeled with antibody against CCND1 from P0 to P14. CCND1 was expressed in retinal progenitor cells (RPCs) and expressed in the NBL at P0 and P4 (A and B). Eventually, by P6, expression was restricted to the INL, in more central parts of the retina (C). By P14, retinal proliferation was exhausted, reflected in the absence of RPCs, and thus CCND1 expression in the retina (D). (E-L) P6 wild type and *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas were labeled with antibody against the RPC marker PCNA and were pulse-labeled with EdU, 2 1/2 hours before tissue fixation. Representative field from peripheral (E, I), and central (G, K) wild type and *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas. Arrows in E, I, and K point to PCNA expressing mitotic figures. EdU labeled cells in the peripheral (F, J) and central (H, L) wild type and *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas. Arrowheads in (L) point to EdU labeled

Figure 3.1: Late, unexpected proliferation in developing *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas.

central (H, L) wild type and *Ccnd1*-/- retinas. Arrowheads in (L) point to EdU labeled cells in the central mutant retina. **(M-N)** low power view of peripheral-to-central extent of wild type (M) and *Ccnd1*-/- retinas (N), stained with PCNA antibody. Abbreviations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; NBL, neuroblast layer; ONL, outer nuclear layer; OPL, outer plexiform layer; INL, inner nuclear layer; IPL, inner plexiform layer; GCL, ganglion cell layer. Scale bars: 100 µm; (D) is representative for (A-D); (K) for (E, G, I and K), (L) for (F, H, J, and L) and (N) for (M, N).



Figure 3.2: CCND3 was expressed in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPCs early in development, in addition to usual latter Müller glia expression.

(A-H) Wild type and *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas from P0 to P14 were stained with an antibody against CCND3. In wild type retinas, CCND3 expression did not occur until P6 (A-C). CCND3 expression was restricted to the INL at P6 and beyond (C-D). Arrowheads in (C) points to cells expressing low levels of CCND3 in the ONL. CCND3 is expressed earlier in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas (E-F), mainly in the neuroblast layer (NBL). At later stages (G-H; P6 and P14), CCND3 expressing cells are also found in the ONL of *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas. Arrow in G points to an area of focal cell death in the mutant retina. Asterisks in (C, D, G, and H) point to blood vessels stained non-specifically by anti-mouse secondary antibody. Scale bars: 100 µm; (D) is representative for (A-D); (H) for (E-H).



Figure 3.3: *Ccnd3* did not regulate cell cycle time of RPCs in *Ccnd1*-/- retinas. (A-F) P0 *Ccnd1*-/- and *Ccnd1*-/-, *Ccnd3*-/- retinas cultured successively in Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) for 2 hours and 5'-ethynyl-2' deoxyuridine (EdU) for 30 minutes. Sections were triple-labeled with an antibody against PCNA marking RPCs (A and D), anti-BrdU antibody (Ab) recognizing both BrdU and EdU (B and E) and an Alexa dye conjugated azide via click-it reaction, for EdU detection (C and F). Arrows in (A-C) mark BrdU⁺ only RPCs (PCNA⁺, BrdU⁺, EdU⁻; positive signal in A and B but not C) in wild-type retina. Arrows in (D-F) mark similar BrdU⁺ only RPCs (positive signal in D and E but not F) in the *Ccnd1*-/- retina. (G) Quantification of average RPC cell cycle time (T_c), S phase time (T_s), G1 + G2 + M phase time (T_c - T_s) and percent S phase (T_s/ T_c *100) in *Ccnd1*-/- and *Ccnd1*-/-, *Ccnd3*-/- retinas at P0. Numbers inside bars represent number of animals analyzed. Scale bar: 100 µm; (F) is representative for (A-F). Error bars represent standard deviation of the mean.



Figure 3.4: *Ccnd3* did not influence precursor cell type output from RPCs in *Ccnd1*-/- retinas.

(A-H) P0 *Ccnd1*^{-/-} and *Ccnd1*^{-/-}, *Ccnd3*^{-/-} retinas were stained with antibodies against RGC precursor marker POU4F2 (A and E), horizontal –amacrine precursor marker PTF1A (B and F), cone photoreceptor precursor marker RXRɣ (C and G), and rod photoreceptor precursor marker NR2E3 (D and H). Abbreviation: NBL, neuroblast layer. Scale bar: 100 µm; (H) is representative for (A-H).



Figure 3.5:Early production of Müller glia cells was enhanced in *Ccnd1*-/- retinas. Retinal cells were 'birth-dated' at E18.5 by injecting pregnant animals with 2 doses of EdU, 4Hrs apart and retinas were collected at P14 from the litter. (**A-F''**) P14 wild type and *Ccnd1*-/- retina sections were triple labeled with click-it reaction for EdU (A and D), antibody against Müller glia nuclei marker SOX9 (B and E) and antibody against glia maturation marker GS. (C and F) are merged image for EdU and SOX9, and (C', C'', F' and F'') merged images for EdU, SOX9 and GS. Normal head arrows point to 'bright' EdU+, SOX9+, GS+ triple labeled cells; these cells, most likely, had exited the cell cycle a cell division or two after incorporating the EdU label (E18.5), to form glial cells. Hollow head arrows point to 'dim' EdU+, SOX9+, GS+ triple labeled cells; these cells probably had more than two cell divisions between EdU incorporation and cell cycle exit. Abbreviations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; NBL, neuroblast layer; ONL, outer nuclear layer; OPL, outer plexiform layer; INL, inner nuclear layer; IPL, inner plexiform layer; GCL, ganglion cell layer. Scale bar in (F) is 100 um and representative for (A-C and D-F); Scale bar in (F'') is 20 um and representative for (C'-C'' and F'-F'').



Figure 3.6: Late proliferating cells in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas were capable of producing both Müller glia and retinal neurons.

Retinal cells were 'birthdated' at P6 by a single EdU injection and retinas were collected at P14. (A-B) Low power images of P14 wild type and *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retina sections showing EdU labeled cells. (C-F) Representative central regions of Ccnd1^{-/-} retina sections triple labeled for EdU, SOX9 and GS, for identification of Müller glia cells 'born' after the P6 injection. (F) is a merged image for all three labels. Normal head arrow in (C-F) points to a birthdated non-glia cell (EdU⁺, SOX9⁻, GS⁻). Open head arrows in (C-F) point to a birthdated Müller glia cell (EdU⁺, SOX9⁺, GS⁺). (G-J) Representative central regions of Ccnd1-/- retina sections tripled labeled for EdU detection, pan-bipolar marker VSX2 and rod bipolar marker PKCA, for identification of cone and rod bipolar cells 'born' after the injection. (J) is a merged image. Double head arrows in (G-J) point to a birthdated cone bipolar cell (EdU⁺, VSX2⁺, PKCA⁻). Arrow heads in (G-J) point to a birthdated rod bipolar cell (EdU⁺, VSX2⁺, PKCA⁺). (K-M) P14 central retina section double-labeled for EdU and general photoreceptor cell marker RCVRN, for birthdating photoreceptor cells 'born' after the injection at P6. Hollow head arrows in (K-M) point to a birthdated photoreceptor cell (EdU⁺, RCVRN⁺). Abbreviations: DCL, differentiated cell layer; NBL, neuroblast layer; ONL, outer nuclear layer; OPL, outer plexiform layer; INL, inner nuclear layer; IPL, inner plexiform layer; GCL, ganglion cell layer. Scale bar in (B) is 100 um and representative for (A-B); Scale bars in (J and M) are 20 um; (J) is representative for (C-J) and (M) is representative for (K-M).



Figure 3.7: Model: lengthening cell cycle can lead to extended proliferation, neurogenesis and gliogenesis in *Ccnd1*-/- retinas

A speculative model as to how increased cell cycle time in *Ccnd1*-/- retinas can lead to extended retinal histogenesis. A set of RPCs restricted in their proliferative potential depends on CCND1 to stay in the cell cycle (dark gray box in wild type). Without it, a *Ccnd1* null RPC that would normally divide again, now prematurely exits from the cell cycle to adopt a precursor fate (asterisk marked cells in wild type and *Ccnd1*-/-). A larger set of RPCs is probably dependent on CCND1 to maintain cell cycle time (light gray boxes in wild type and *Ccnd1*-/-). Without CCND1, the cell cycle time of mutant RPCs, becomes inappropriately lengthened. These RPCs, not being dependent on CCND1 to stay in the cell cycle, spend a longer time in the cell cycle, and as a result linger in the mutant retina. They eventually exit from the cell cycle to make neurons and glia, even after neurogenesis has ceased in the wild type retina.



CHAPTER 4

DISCUSSION

CCND1 regulates cell cycle time of RPCs

Our studies find that without CCND1, the cell cycle time of mutant RPCs is lengthened compared to that of wild type controls and this is probably caused by an increase in G1 phase time. A role for CCND1 and other D-cyclins in controlling the length or time of G1 is supported by studies in other systems as well. Proliferating mouse embryonic fibroblast (MEF) cells from *Ccnd1^{-/-}*, *Ccnd2^{-/-}*, *Ccnd3^{-/-}* triple knockout mice exhibited an increased proportion of cells in G1, and a decreased proportion of cells in Sphase, indicating that cells spend a longer time in G1 (Kozar et al., 2004). Conversely, overexpression of D-cyclins shortened G1 phase time in MEF cells (Quelle et al., 1993). During mouse cortical neurogenesis, *Ccnd1* knockdown in neural progenitors by *in vivo* RNAi resulted in an elongated G1 phase (Lange et al., 2009; Pilaz et al., 2009). Conversely, overexpression of CCND1 in these progenitors led to a shortened G1 (Lange et al., 2009; Pilaz et al., 2009). In cancer models, oncogenes elevate CCND1 levels to reduce G1 phase time, and in the process, increase S-phase entry and proliferation (Westerheide et al., 2001; Yata et al., 2001).

The length of G1 also varies significantly during embryonic development. The cell cycle during early embryonic development in many organisms have short or almost absent G1 phases (Budirahardja and Gonczy, 2009; Ciemerych and Sicinski, 2005). These early cell cycles consist only of an S phase for DNA replication and an M phase for cell division. They lack both gap phases. Later in murine embryonic development, various cell lineages have varying cell cycle kinetics. This variation is caused by divergent G1 lengths (Ciemerych and Sicinski, 2005). For example, during gastrulation in rat embryos, proliferating cells in the embryonic mesoderm exhibited a cell cycle time of

approximately 7 to 7.5 hours. During the same period, proliferating cells in the primitive streak underwent mitosis every 3-3.5 hours, and had dramatically reduced G1 and G2 phases (Mac Auley et al., 1993). Later in development, during organogenesis (for instance, during retina formation), the cell cycle structure is similar to the typical M-G1-S-G2 organization. Further, with the progression of organogenesis, the overall cell cycle is gradually lengthened. This results mainly from an increase in G1 phase, although in the rat retina, an increase in S phase is also responsible (Alexiades and Cepko, 1996; Caviness et al., 1995).

A parallel situation is observed in murine embryonic stem cells (ESCs), where the length of G1 is much shorter than in somatic progenitor cells (Neganova and Lako, 2008; Savatier et al., 1994). As these ESCs differentiate into specific lineages, the length of the G1 phase undergoes a significant increase (White et al., 2005).

The change in G1 length with development/differentiation has a direct correlation with the status of the retinoblastoma (RB) pathway. In mouse pre-implantation embryos, RB expression was initially observed from immature oocytes to the two-cell stage (Iwamori et al., 2002; Moore et al., 1996). Subsequently, RB transcript and protein expression rapidly disappeared. Expression of RB was re-initiated with the onset of differentiation and implantation of the embryo in the late blastocyst stage (Iwamori et al., 2002). It was observed that the period when RB was absent correlated well with a substantially shortened G1 (Moore et al., 1996; Smith and Johnson, 1986).

In ESCs, RB proteins were held inactive by cell cycle independent kinase activity. With subsequent lineage restriction of ESCs, RB functionality was restored (Stead et al., 2002; White et al., 2005). Together, with the above description of cell cycle kinetics in ESCs (Neganova and Lako, 2008), this implies that absence or inactivity of RB correlates with an absent/short G1 phase and that establishment of RB expression or function parallels a substantial/longer G1 phase.

In this light, the mechanism of CCND1 mediated control of G1 phase time becomes clearer. CCND1 is an inhibitor of RB function, and a promoter of G1 to S progression. In rapidly dividing cells, such as mouse ESCs, CCND1 plays no role in cell cycle time maintenance because RB is held inactive by D-cyclin independent mechanisms (Stead et al., 2002) and G1 is almost nonexistent. With subsequent activation of the RB pathway during lineage restriction, a D-cyclin like CCND1 is required to ensure progression into S, and to keep G1 from inappropriately elongating by counteracting RB function. In somatic tissues, the central role of the RB pathway in G1 length/time control was highlighted by the finding that pharmacological inhibition of the CyclinE1/Cdk2 complex, another negative regulator of RB activity, resulted in elongated G1 (Calegari and Huttner, 2003).

It is tempting to speculate that CCND1 mediated cell cycle length control may have a crucial role in regulating the window of retinal histogenesis. In Chapter 3, it was reported that in spite of RPC depletion - due to an increase in their rate of cell cycle exit the period of retinal proliferation and neurogenesis was extended in the *Ccnd1* mutant. An interesting future experiment would be to speed up RPC cell cycle, for instance, by means of CCND1 overexpression, and observe whether retinal histogenesis then terminates earlier. Interestingly, retinas deficient for the CDKI, *p27Kip1*, also had an extended proliferative period (Cunningham et al., 2002; Levine et al., 2000). P27KIP1 acts antagonistically to CCND1 in the retina. Deletion of *p27Kip1* rescued many of the defects observed in *Ccnd1* null retinas (Das et al., 2009; Geng et al., 2001; Tong and Pollard, 2001). Determination of RPC cell cycle kinetics and the period of retinal histogenesis, in *p27kip1* null and *Ccnd1*, *p27Kip1* double null retinas, can reveal the relationship between these two phenomenons.

CCND1 prevents premature cell cycle exit of RPCs

As reported in Chapter 2, *Ccnd1* controls the timing of cell cycle exit in RPCs. Therefore without CCND1, although a majority of RPCs still undergo cell division, a small but significant number of them prematurely withdraw from the cell cycle. This increases the rate of RPC cell cycle exit during embryonic development. Findings in other experimental systems also support the role of CCND1 in preventing cell cycle exit and some of them are briefly described below.

In C2C12 myoblast cell line, a positive mediator of cell growth NF-kb inhibited myogenic differentiation and induced myoblast proliferation through direct transcriptional activation of *Ccnd1*. Inhibition of NF-kb function led to reduced myoblast proliferation and increased cell cycle exit (Guttridge et al., 1999). A protein called JUMONJI (*jmj*) inhibited *Ccnd1* by direct transcriptional repression in both cardiac myocytes and the hindbrain ventricular zone (VZ) during development. Loss of *jmj* led to hyperproliferation of cardiac myocytes and ectopic proliferation in the hindbrain (Takahashi et al., 2007; Toyoda et al., 2003). Deletion of *Ccnd1* rescued the aberrant phenotypes in both scenarios, indicating a role for *Ccnd1* in regulating cell cycle exit downstream of *jmj* (Takahashi et al., 2007; Toyoda et al., 2007; Toyoda et al., 2003). The orphan nuclear receptor *Tlx* is expressed in periventricular neural progenitor cells during embryonic

mouse development. It regulates cell cycle kinetics and exit by acting on *Ccnd1*. In the absence of *Tlx*, CCND1 expression decreased. This resulted in prolonged cell cycle times and increased cell cycle exit in the embryonic brain (Toyoda et al., 2003). It becomes clear from the above examples that CCND1 is critical for preventing cell cycle exit in dividing cells and as discussed in Chapter 2, it likely does so by regulating the Retinoblastoma (RB) pathway.

Although CCND1 is expressed in all RPCs during development, why are only small fractions of them sensitive to *Ccnd1* loss and exit from the cell cycle prematurely? Results from Chapter 3 indicate that this is not due to compensation by *Ccnd3*; CCND3 does not seem to be expressed in *Ccnd1* null RPCs in the early embryonic retina. CCND3 was not expressed in *Ccnd1* null retinas at E14.5 or before (data not shown). Its expression was first observed at E17.5 in the mutant retina. Even at P0 when *Ccnd3* expression was widespread in *Ccnd1*^{-/-} RPCs, it did not seem to affect either cell cycle length or exit (Fig 3.3 and 3.4).

Before E14.5, CCND1 was expressed robustly in both pre-neurogenic and neurogenic RPCs. Although cell cycle kinetics was not directly measured, no apparent proliferation defects were observed in the *Ccnd1* null pre-neurogenic RPC population. After the onset of neurogenesis, premature cell cycle exit of the mutant RPCs led to overproduction of ganglion cells (Chapter 2).

As *Ccnd1* is a major regulator of cell cycle progression in G1 and an important player in the RB pathway, its requirement may be tied to the setting up of RB protein expression and function in retinal cells. Three RB family members, *RB1*, *p107*, and *p130* are expressed in the developing mouse retina in a dynamic pattern (Donovan et al., 2006;

Spencer et al., 2005). An expression study in the mouse retina reported that none of the RB family members were detected by immunohistochemistry in the undifferentiated neuroblast layer of the embryonic retina (Spencer et al., 2005). The specific stage, however, was not reported and needs to be verified. Nevertheless, this strongly suggests that RB factors are not expressed in pre-neurogenic RPCs. This can be a potential explanation for why CCND1 is not required in pre-neurogenic RPCs to prevent premature cell cycle exit. At E14, P107 is the primary RB protein expressed in approximately 60-77% of RPCs (Donovan et al., 2006). These RPCs extinguished P107 expression as they exited from the cell cycle. However, a short period of P107 expression in newly postmitotic precursor was not ruled out from the study (Donovan-Dyer 2004). Therefore, the expression of CCND1 in embryonic RPCs most likely overlaps with P107 expression. CCND1 is probably required to counteract P107 function in cell cycle exit.

It can be argued that P107 expressing RPCs represent too large a population to be the 'limited RPC-subset' that depends on CCND1 to prevent premature cell cycle exit. However, besides marking the above CCND1-dependent limited subset, the P107 expression pattern may also reflect its role in regulating cell cycle rate/length in RPCs. CCND1 expression may also be required in some or all of these P107 expressing RPCs to maintain proper cell cycle kinetics.

In postnatal stages, RB1 is the primary RB protein expressed in RPCs. Its expression persisted in most postmitotic precursors (Spencer et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2004). At P5, RB1 expression was seen in most cells of the retina, including a small band of cell in the INL, which can be late RPCs (Spencer et al., 2005). RB1 expression also persisted in Müller glia cells that arise from the same area in the INL (Spencer et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2004) (Fig 3.2). This pattern of RB expression correlates nicely with CCND1 expression at the same age (Fig 3.1) and provides possible justification for its requirement during postnatal retina development.

Are G1 length and rate of cell cycle exit related?

CCND1 is required in the G1 phase of RPCs to maintain proper cell cycle time and to prevent premature cell cycle exit. Both requirements seem to be linked to its role as a negative regulator of RB activity. Is it possible that these two aspects of RPC behavior, namely the time they spend in G1 and their terminal exit from the cell cycle at G1, are correlated or even causally related? That is, can an increase in G1 time result in an increased rate of cell cycle exit or vice versa? Although our studies (Chapter 2) show that both of these attributes are increased in the *Ccnd1* null retina, a causal relationship between them was not addressed.

Inhibition of *Ccnd1* or *CcnE* in progenitor cells during cortical development led to longer cell cycle times; additionally, it also led to a larger proportion of these progenitors leaving the cell cycle to enhance neurogenesis (Lange et al., 2009; Pilaz et al., 2009). Conversely, siRNA-mediated knockdown of either *Ccnd1*, *Ccnd1-Cdk4* complex, or *CcnE*, led to lengthening of G1and depletion of cortical progenitors through enhanced cell cycle exit, thus causing increased neurogenesis. This phenotype is similar to the *Ccnd1* null retina (Lange et al., 2009; Pilaz et al., 2009) (Chapter 2). Further, treatment of whole mouse embryos in culture with olomoucine (a CDK inhibitor) lengthened the cell cycle and led to premature neurogenesis (Calegari and Huttner, 2003). In general, it appears that 'anti-proliferative' genes or growth factors that slow the cell cycle increase

neurogenesis. Conversely, when such genes are deleted or when growth factors that accelerate the cell cycle are applied, neurogenesis is reduced (Salomoni and Calegari, 2010).

These observations led to the formation of the cell cycle length hypothesis. This hypothesis predicts that G1 length itself is a determinant of proliferation versus neurogenesis/differentiation decisions (Calegari and Huttner, 2003). It proposes that any increase in G1 time opens a longer time window for a cell fate determinant to act and influence the cell to adopt a different available fate (Calegari and Huttner, 2003; Salomoni and Calegari, 2010). Indeed, as seen by the examples cited earlier, a positive correlation between increased G1 length (cell cycle time) and differentiation is also seen in other stem/progenitor cell systems beside neuroepithelial cells. ESCs usually divide rapidly with a very short G1 phase, but with lineage restriction or differentiation, their G1 and overall cell cycle time is increased (Fluckiger et al., 2006; Neganova and Lako, 2008). Even in a rat model of ischemia or stroke, where adult neurogenesis is promoted, the rapidly dividing proliferating cells initially have a short G1 and low rate of neurogenesis. Later, G1 lengthens, neurogenesis levels climb and eventually reaches pre-stroke normal levels (Zhang et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2006).

It is important to remember that G1 'time' is probably a reflection of molecular interaction kinetics between positive and negative regulators of G1 progression like CCND1 and RB. It would require further investigation to prove whether the 'cell cycle length hypothesis' holds true in the retina. In fact, a couple of studies in the retina suggest the opposite. In the zebrafish mutant *disarrayed*, cell cycle time is greatly increased, but neurogenesis is decreased (Baye and Link, 2007a). In some ways, the *disarrayed* mutant

125

is similar to the *Vsx2* mutant mouse: they both have hypocellular retinas, lengthened cell cycle time of RPCs, and reduced or unchanged rate of neurogenesis (Levine E.M, unpublished data). Therefore, it is possible that in the developing retina, the 'cell cycle time hypothesis' does not hold true.

However, both the *disarrayed* and *Vsx2* mutant RPCs experience prodigious increases in cell cycle time. In the *disarrayed* mutant, G1 is increased almost one-andone-half fold, S-phase is increased almost two fold, and overall cell cycle is increased more than two fold (Baye and Link, 2007a). In the Vsx2 mutant, the increase in cell cycle time is equally large, if not more (Levine E. M; unpublished data). In comparison, the overall increase in cell cycle time is a modest ~50% in Ccnd1 null RPCs (Fig 2.2). It can be argued that cell cycle rates in *disarrayed* or *Vsx2* mutant retinas are well beyond normal levels during development. Therefore, a wild type RPC at P0 may have cell cycle times that are close to what a *Ccnd1* null RPC had at E14.5 (Fig 2.2). However, wild type RPCs probably never experiences cell cycle times comparable to the *disarrayed* or the *Vsx2* mutant. In fact, the shortest RPC cell cycle in the *disarrayed* mutant (> 16 hours) is longer than the longest RPC cell cycle in the wild type (14.8 hours) (Baye and Link, 2007a). The possibility that the 'cell cycle length' hypothesis in the retina only holds when cell cycle times are within the usual developmental range cannot be formally ruled out without further studies.

CCND1 and cell fate specification in the retina

In the absence of CCND1, changes in the production and number of retinal precursor cells indicate a cellular fate switch phenomenon. So for instance, the excess of

ganglion cell production observed in the early mutant retina could very well be at the expense of cones or PTF1A expressing horizontal/amacrine cell precursors. In Chapter 2, we propose a model where such apparent fate changes could be an indirect effect of mistimed cell cycle exit in the absence of CCND1 (Fig 2.10). Could CCND1 have a direct effect on cell fate? There is ample evidence that CCND1 has cell cycle independent or CDK binding-independent roles. Among other things, CCND1 can repress the transcription of pro-neural or pro-differentiation genes (Coqueret, 2002; Fu et al., 2004). So for instance, CCND1-CDK complexes can inhibit skeletal muscle differentiation by both RB-dependent and independent pathways (Skapek et al., 1996). In epithelial cells of the small intestine, CCND1 acts in the proliferative crypt compartment to transcriptionally inhibit the BHLH factor BETA2/NEUROD in association with the coactivator p300. NEUROD promoted cell cycle withdrawal of epithelial cells to form the differentiated villus compartment (Naya et al., 1995; Ratineau et al., 2002). In the retina, NEUROD is important for amacrine and photoreceptor cell fate specification (Ohsawa and Kageyama, 2008). Modest levels of NeuroD mRNA and protein upregulation were observed in Ccnd1^{-/-} retinas (Bienvenu et al., 2010; G.D and E.M.L unpublished observations). Whereas *NeuroD* overexpression favored amacrine cell production (Morrow et al., 1999), amacrine cells were selectively reduced in *Ccnd1* mutant retinas (Fig 2.7). However, in both the cases, rod photoreceptor production was enhanced (Morrow et al., 1999). Therefore, it would require careful analysis to determine whether NEUROD actually plays a significant role as a transcriptional target of CCND1 during retina development.

Restricted cellular lineages in the retina

Studies outlined in Chapter 2 convincingly demonstrate that the early increase in ganglion cell production is due to a relative increase in cell cycle exit. However, the loss of other early-born cell types in *Ccnd1* null retinas is harder to explain. It may not be due to increased apoptosis in the mutant retina (Fig 2.12). Two different, not mutually exclusive, possibilities involving roles for CCND1 in cell cycle exit timing and in cell fate was offered (Fig 2.10 and previous section). A third possibility is that horizontal cells and some amacrine cell types arise from lineage-restricted, biased RPCs that are prematurely depleted in the mutant. The situation would be analogous to the loss of cerebellar granule cells or cortical PV⁺, GABAergic interneurons in *Ccnd1^{-/-}* or *Ccnd2^{-/-}* mice (Ciemerych et al., 2002; Glickstein et al., 2007; Huard et al., 1999; Pogoriler et al., 2006). In this scenario, a subset of RPCs with limited cell division and cell fate potential co-exist with the early multipotential RPC population. When these lineage-restricted RPCs prematurely exit the cell cycle, the cell types they were biased to produce are depleted. Further, the complementary branches of multipotential RPC population fail to compensate for the lost cell types.

Existence of such biased or lineage –restricted RPC population, associated with horizontal and amacrine cells, has been shown in multiple species (Alexiades and Cepko, 1997; Godinho et al., 2007; Li et al., 2004; Moody et al., 2000; Rompani and Cepko, 2008). Other studies have shown the presence of rod-committed RPCs that are biased to produce rod photoreceptors (Cayouette et al., 2003; Cohen et al., 2010; Turner and Cepko, 1987; Turner et al., 1990).

Future directions

This work has led to some important questions about the basic mechanisms of retina development and the role of *Ccnd1* in retinal histogenesis. Some potential future directions are briefly discussed below.

Not much is known about cell cycle dynamics during retina development. A relatively simple way to set out in this direction would be to investigate cell cycle kinetics in pre-neurogenic RPCs. Existing literature indicates that these cells express CCND1 (Das et al., 2009) (Fig 1.1) but not RB factors (Spencer et al., 2005). A part of our current hypothesis is that CCND1 is only required in RB expressing RPCs to maintain cell cycle time. Therefore, the prediction would be that the cell cycle time of these RPCs should not change upon deletion of CCND1.

After the onset of neurogenesis, not all RPCs express RB proteins (Donovan et al., 2006; Spencer et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2004). Another part of our current hypothesis is that RB expression also defines a subset of CCND1-dependent RPCs that exit the cell cycle prematurely in the absence of *Ccnd1*.

Put together, we think that RB expression defines sets of RPCs that rely on CCND1 for proper regulation of cell cycle time and cell cycle exit. Our hypothesis posits that at least two major populations of RPCs exist in the developing retina with significant differences in G1/cell cycle time, based on the status of RB expression. We had also proposed in Chapter 3 (Fig 3.7) that the set of RPCs that depend on CCND1 for cell cycle time regulation is larger than the set of RPCs that require CCND1 to prevent exit. It is possible that besides RB expression, which is common to both sets, expression and utilization of other factors further define these subsets. Therefore, CCND1 may be required more globally for cell cycle time regulation, but RPCs can utilize other molecules besides CCND1 to regulate cell cycle exit ((Trimarchi et al., 2008). This explains why some RPCs may not exit from the cell cycle prematurely, but may have longer cell cycle times without CCND1.

Live time-lapse imaging in zebrafish retina revealed a large range of cell cycle times of 4 hours to over 11 hours (Baye and Link, 2007b). Likewise, live imaging of the mouse retina will be a direct approach to analyze cell cycle times during development. Conventional modes of cell cycle measurements in fixed tissue using labeled nucleotide analogs may also be able to identify discrete sets of RPCs based on their cell cycle time. Analysis of appropriate genetic models of cell cycle regulators using the above-stated approaches would provide valuable insights on the workings of progenitor cells in the retina.

What are the molecular mechanisms of CCND1's function in the retina? A recent study used a molecularly tagged version of CCND1 to catalog its binding partners and transcriptional targets in the neonatal mouse retina (Bienvenu et al., 2010). *Notch1* was a prominent transcriptional target validated in this study. Its transcript and proteins levels were reduced in the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} mutant (Bienvenu et al., 2010). Previous studies showed that the *Notch1* deletion phenotype in the retina was somewhat similar to the *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinal phenotype, although the former was much severe than the latter (Das et al., 2009; Jadhav et al., 2006). This indicates that CCND1 mediated regulation of *Notch 1* is somewhat limited. It is probably restricted to a subset of 'exit-prone' RPCs, similar to the CCND1-dependent set described earlier. Additionally, there is plenty of evidence in the literature placing Notch signaling upstream of *Ccnd1* in a wide variety of scenarios ranging from

cancer to development (Campa et al., 2008; Cohen et al., 2009; Ronchini and Capobianco, 2001; Rowan et al., 2008; Tanaka et al., 2009). Therefore, the possibility remains that Notch signaling acts upstream of *Ccnd1* in a cellular context-dependent manner. Understanding of the molecular mechanisms of CCND1 function would require validation of putative binding and transcriptional targets in defined retinal cell populations.

Does CCND1 affect symmetry of division of RPCs? Symmetry of cell division in the retina may play a major role in cell fate and overall histogenesis in the retina (Malicki, 2004). It is not difficult to anticipate a change in symmetry of division without CCND1. Premature cell cycle exit implies that a cell that was destined to stay in the cell cycle now withdraws from it. In the vast majority of cases, this invariably results in a change of division symmetry. A division that would normally produce an RPC and a precursor, in the absence of CCND1, would produce two precursors due to premature cell cycle exit. A recent study combining live imaging of cultured rat RPCs with computational prediction algorithms was able to predict with high accuracy (> 80%) the cellular outcome of RPC division (Cohen et al., 2010). The algorithm 'learned' to associate various visually tracked dynamic characteristics of the pre-mitotic RPC, -like cell shape, size and displacement- with the outcome of division. Ultimately, the algorithm was able to predict the progeny of a live RPC in culture before it divided (Cohen et al., 2010). A similar study with mutant RPCs, lacking CCND1 or other factors, would be able to directly observed progenitor behavior in vitro, or in the future, in vivo.

Finally, and not of the least importance, would be to study the effect of CCND1 loss in specific retinal lineages. Unfortunately, some of the tools required for such

experiments are not available yet. Foremost amongst them is a conditional mouse allele of *Ccnd1* that can facilitate deletion of *Ccnd1*, from specific retinal cell populations by crossing with retinal lineage specific *Cre* mouse lines (Schweers- Dyer 2005). With a conditional deletion, allele of *Ccnd1* specific questions regarding its role in retinal development can be addressed. This would include temporal deletion of CCND1 during mouse development to study its late role in retina development and degeneration (Ma et al., 1998). *Ccnd1*^{-/-} retinas have defects in retinal vasculature (G.D and E.M.L, unpublished observations). Conditional deletion of *Ccnd1* from endothelial cells or in the retina can potentially address the reasons behind these changes.

Conclusions

Studies in this dissertation were aimed at elucidating the role of D-cyclins in retinal progenitor cell proliferation and neuron production. Further, the goal was to understand how D-cyclins influence these processes by regulation of cell cycle parameters like the duration of RPC cell cycle or the timing of exit of RPCs from the cell cycle. The two major functions for CCND1 that emerges from these studies are to prevent inappropriate increase in RPC cell cycle time and to prevent RPCs from prematurely exiting the cell cycle. CCND1 also regulates the composition of retinal cell populations by altering their output during histogenesis.

These studies were important because they offered insights into mechanisms of retinal development and highlighted the importance of cell cycle regulation during this process. Further, they shed light on fundamental cell cycle properties of dividing stem/progenitor cells. Future studies addressing direct mechanistic connections between cell cycle kinetics and retinal proliferation/neurogenesis would be both critical and

interesting. It may provide clues to producing a desired complement of differentiated

cells from a pool of stem/progenitor cells, for specific basic science or therapeutic

applications.

References

Alexiades, M. R. and Cepko, C. (1996). Quantitative analysis of proliferation and cell cycle length during development of the rat retina. *Dev Dyn* **205**, 293-307.

Alexiades, M. R. and Cepko, C. L. (1997). Subsets of retinal progenitors display temporally regulated and distinct biases in the fates of their progeny. *Development* **124**, 1119-1131.

Baye, L. M. and Link, B. A. (2007a). The disarrayed mutation results in cell cycle and neurogenesis defects during retinal development in zebrafish. *BMC Dev Biol* 7, 28.

Baye, L. M. and Link, B. A. (2007b). Interkinetic nuclear migration and the selection of neurogenic cell divisions during vertebrate retinogenesis. *J Neurosci* **27**, 10143-10152.

Bienvenu, F., Jirawatnotai, S., Elias, J. E., Meyer, C. A., Mizeracka, K., Marson, A., Frampton, G. M., Cole, M. F., Odom, D. T., Odajima, J. et al. (2010). Transcriptional role of cyclin D1 in development revealed by a genetic-proteomic screen. *Nature* 463, 374-378.

Budirahardja, Y. and Gonczy, P. (2009). Coupling the cell cycle to development. *Development* 136, 2861-2872.

Calegari, F. and Huttner, W. B. (2003). An inhibition of cyclin-dependent kinases that lengthens, but does not arrest, neuroepithelial cell cycle induces premature neurogenesis. *J Cell Sci* **116**, 4947-4955.

Campa, V. M., Gutierrez-Lanza, R., Cerignoli, F., Diaz-Trelles, R., Nelson, B., Tsuji, T., Barcova, M., Jiang, W. and Mercola, M. (2008). Notch activates cell cycle reentry and progression in quiescent cardiomyocytes. *J Cell Biol* **183**, 129-141.

Caviness, V. S., Jr., Takahashi, T. and Nowakowski, R. S. (1995). Numbers, time and neocortical neuronogenesis: a general developmental and evolutionary model. *Trends Neurosci* 18, 379-383.

Cayouette, M., Barres, B. A. and Raff, M. (2003). Importance of intrinsic mechanisms in cell fate decisions in the developing rat retina. *Neuron* **40**, 897-904.

Ciemerych, M. A. and Sicinski, P. (2005). Cell cycle in mouse development. *Oncogene* 24, 2877-2898.

Ciemerych, M. A., Kenney, A. M., Sicinska, E., Kalaszczynska, I., Bronson, R. T., Rowitch, D. H., Gardner, H. and Sicinski, P. (2002). Development of mice expressing a single D-type cyclin. *Genes Dev* 16, 3277-3289.

Cohen, A. R., Gomes, F. L., Roysam, B. and Cayouette, M. (2010). Computational prediction of neural progenitor cell fates. *Nat Methods* 7, 213-218.

Cohen, B., Shimizu, M., Izrailit, J., Ng, N. F., Buchman, Y., Pan, J. G., Dering, J. and Reedijk, M. (2009). Cyclin D1 is a direct target of JAG1-mediated Notch signaling in breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. DOI 10.1007/s10549-009-0621-9.

Coqueret, O. (2002). Linking cyclins to transcriptional control. Gene 299, 35-55.

Cunningham, J. J., Levine, E. M., Zindy, F., Goloubeva, O., Roussel, M. F. and Smeyne, R. J. (2002). The cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors p19(Ink4d) and p27(Kip1) are coexpressed in select retinal cells and act cooperatively to control cell cycle exit. *Mol Cell Neurosci* **19**, 359-374.

Das, G., Choi, Y., Sicinski, P. and Levine, E. M. (2009). Cyclin D1 fine-tunes the neurogenic output of embryonic retinal progenitor cells. *Neural Dev* 4, 15.

Donovan, S. L., Schweers, B., Martins, R., Johnson, D. and Dyer, M. A. (2006). Compensation by tumor suppressor genes during retinal development in mice and humans. *BMC Biol* **4**, 14.

Fluckiger, A. C., Marcy, G., Marchand, M., Negre, D., Cosset, F. L., Mitalipov, S., Wolf, D., Savatier, P. and Dehay, C. (2006). Cell cycle features of primate embryonic stem cells. *Stem Cells* 24, 547-556.

Fu, M., Wang, C., Li, Z., Sakamaki, T. and Pestell, R. G. (2004). Minireview: Cyclin D1: normal and abnormal functions. *Endocrinology* 145, 5439-5447.

Geng, Y., Yu, Q., Sicinska, E., Das, M., Bronson, R. T. and Sicinski, P. (2001). Deletion of the p27Kip1 gene restores normal development in cyclin D1-deficient mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **98**, 194-199.

Glickstein, S. B., Alexander, S. and Ross, M. E. (2007). Differences in cyclin D2 and D1 protein expression distinguish forebrain progenitor subsets. *Cereb Cortex* 17, 632-642.

Godinho, L., Williams, P. R., Claassen, Y., Provost, E., Leach, S. D., Kamermans, M. and Wong, R. O. (2007). Nonapical symmetric divisions underlie horizontal cell layer formation in the developing retina in vivo. *Neuron* **56**, 597-603.

Guttridge, D. C., Albanese, C., Reuther, J. Y., Pestell, R. G. and Baldwin, A. S., Jr. (1999). NF-kappaB controls cell growth and differentiation through transcriptional regulation of cyclin D1. *Mol Cell Biol* **19**, 5785-5799.

Huard, J. M., Forster, C. C., Carter, M. L., Sicinski, P. and Ross, M. E. (1999). Cerebellar histogenesis is disturbed in mice lacking cyclin D2. *Development* **126**, 1927-1935.

Iwamori, N., Naito, K., Sugiura, K. and Tojo, H. (2002). Preimplantation-embryospecific cell cycle regulation is attributed to the low expression level of retinoblastoma protein. *FEBS Lett* **526**, 119-123.

Jadhav, A. P., Cho, S. H. and Cepko, C. L. (2006). Notch activity permits retinal cells to progress through multiple progenitor states and acquire a stem cell property. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* **103**, 18998-19003.

Kozar, K., Ciemerych, M. A., Rebel, V. I., Shigematsu, H., Zagozdzon, A., Sicinska, E., Geng, Y., Yu, Q., Bhattacharya, S., Bronson, R. T. et al. (2004). Mouse development and cell proliferation in the absence of D-cyclins. *Cell* **118**, 477-491.

Lange, C., Huttner, W. B. and Calegari, F. (2009). Cdk4/cyclinD1 overexpression in neural stem cells shortens G1, delays neurogenesis, and promotes the generation and expansion of basal progenitors. *Cell Stem Cell* 5, 320-331.

Levine, E. M., Close, J., Fero, M., Ostrovsky, A. and Reh, T. A. (2000). p27(Kip1) regulates cell cycle withdrawal of late multipotent progenitor cells in the mammalian retina. *Dev Biol* **219**, 299-314.

Li, S., Mo, Z., Yang, X., Price, S. M., Shen, M. M. and Xiang, M. (2004). Foxn4 controls the genesis of amacrine and horizontal cells by retinal progenitors. *Neuron* 43, 795-807.

Ma, C., Papermaster, D. and Cepko, C. L. (1998). A unique pattern of photoreceptor degeneration in cyclin D1 mutant mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **95**, 9938-9943.

Mac Auley, A., Werb, Z. and Mirkes, P. E. (1993). Characterization of the unusually rapid cell cycles during rat gastrulation. *Development* **117**, 873-883.

Malicki, J. (2004). Cell fate decisions and patterning in the vertebrate retina: the importance of timing, asymmetry, polarity and waves. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* 14, 15-21.

Moody, S. A., Chow, I. and Huang, S. (2000). Intrinsic bias and lineage restriction in the phenotype determination of dopamine and neuropeptide Y amacrine cells. *J Neurosci* **20**, 3244-3253.

Moore, G. D., Ayabe, T., Kopf, G. S. and Schultz, R. M. (1996). Temporal patterns of gene expression of G1-S cyclins and cdks during the first and second mitotic cell cycles in mouse embryos. *Mol Reprod Dev* **45**, 264-275.
Morrow, E. M., Furukawa, T., Lee, J. E. and Cepko, C. L. (1999). NeuroD regulates multiple functions in the developing neural retina in rodent. *Development* **126**, 23-36.

Naya, F. J., Stellrecht, C. M. and Tsai, M. J. (1995). Tissue-specific regulation of the insulin gene by a novel basic helix-loop-helix transcription factor. *Genes Dev* 9, 1009-1019.

Neganova, I. and Lako, M. (2008). G1 to S phase cell cycle transition in somatic and embryonic stem cells. *J Anat* 213, 30-44.

Ohsawa, R. and Kageyama, R. (2008). Regulation of retinal cell fate specification by multiple transcription factors. *Brain Res* **1192**, 90-98.

Pilaz, L. J., Patti, D., Marcy, G., Ollier, E., Pfister, S., Douglas, R. J., Betizeau, M., Gautier, E., Cortay, V., Doerflinger, N. et al. (2009). Forced G1-phase reduction alters mode of division, neuron number, and laminar phenotype in the cerebral cortex. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 21924-21929.

Pogoriler, J., Millen, K., Utset, M. and Du, W. (2006). Loss of cyclin D1 impairs cerebellar development and suppresses medulloblastoma formation. *Development* **133**, 3929-3937.

Quelle, D. E., Ashmun, R. A., Shurtleff, S. A., Kato, J. Y., Bar-Sagi, D., Roussel, M. F. and Sherr, C. J. (1993). Overexpression of mouse D-type cyclins accelerates G1 phase in rodent fibroblasts. *Genes Dev* 7, 1559-1571.

Ratineau, C., Petry, M. W., Mutoh, H. and Leiter, A. B. (2002). Cyclin D1 represses the basic helix-loop-helix transcription factor, BETA2/NeuroD. *J Biol Chem* 277, 8847-8853.

Rompani, S. B. and Cepko, C. L. (2008). Retinal progenitor cells can produce restricted subsets of horizontal cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **105**, 192-197.

Ronchini, C. and Capobianco, A. J. (2001). Induction of cyclin D1 transcription and CDK2 activity by Notch(ic): implication for cell cycle disruption in transformation by Notch(ic). *Mol Cell Biol* **21**, 5925-5934.

Rowan, S., Conley, K. W., Le, T. T., Donner, A. L., Maas, R. L. and Brown, N. L. (2008). Notch signaling regulates growth and differentiation in the mammalian lens. *Dev Biol* **321**, 111-122.

Salomoni, P. and Calegari, F. (2010). Cell cycle control of mammalian neural stem cells: putting a speed limit on G1. *Trends Cell Biol*.

Savatier, P., Huang, S., Szekely, L., Wiman, K. G. and Samarut, J. (1994). Contrasting patterns of retinoblastoma protein expression in mouse embryonic stem cells and embryonic fibroblasts. *Oncogene* **9**, 809-818. Skapek, S. X., Rhee, J., Kim, P. S., Novitch, B. G. and Lassar, A. B. (1996). Cyclinmediated inhibition of muscle gene expression via a mechanism that is independent of pRB hyperphosphorylation. *Mol Cell Biol* **16**, 7043-7053.

Smith, R. K. and Johnson, M. H. (1986). Analysis of the third and fourth cell cycles of mouse early development. *J Reprod Fertil* **76**, 393-399.

Spencer, C., Pajovic, S., Devlin, H., Dinh, Q. D., Corson, T. W. and Gallie, B. L. (2005). Distinct patterns of expression of the RB gene family in mouse and human retina. *Gene Expr Patterns* **5**, 687-694.

Stead, E., White, J., Faast, R., Conn, S., Goldstone, S., Rathjen, J., Dhingra, U., Rathjen, P., Walker, D. and Dalton, S. (2002). Pluripotent cell division cycles are driven by ectopic Cdk2, cyclin A/E and E2F activities. *Oncogene* **21**, 8320-8333.

Takahashi, M., Kojima, M., Nakajima, K., Suzuki-Migishima, R. and Takeuchi, T. (2007). Functions of a jumonji-cyclin D1 pathway in the coordination of cell cycle exit and migration during neurogenesis in the mouse hindbrain. *Dev Biol* **303**, 549-560.

Tanaka, M., Setoguchi, T., Hirotsu, M., Gao, H., Sasaki, H., Matsunoshita, Y. and Komiya, S. (2009). Inhibition of Notch pathway prevents osteosarcoma growth by cell cycle regulation. *Br J Cancer* 100, 1957-1965.

Tong, W. and Pollard, J. W. (2001). Genetic evidence for the interactions of cyclin D1 and p27(Kip1) in mice. *Mol Cell Biol* **21**, 1319-1328.

Toyoda, M., Shirato, H., Nakajima, K., Kojima, M., Takahashi, M., Kubota, M., Suzuki-Migishima, R., Motegi, Y., Yokoyama, M. and Takeuchi, T. (2003). jumonji downregulates cardiac cell proliferation by repressing cyclin D1 expression. *Dev Cell* **5**, 85-97.

Trimarchi, J. M., Stadler, M. B. and Cepko, C. L. (2008). Individual Retinal Progenitor Cells Display Extensive Heterogeneity of Gene Expression. *PLoS ONE* **3**, e1588.

Turner, D. L. and Cepko, C. L. (1987). A common progenitor for neurons and glia persists in rat retina late in development. *Nature* **328**, 131-136.

Turner, D. L., Snyder, E. Y. and Cepko, C. L. (1990). Lineage-independent determination of cell type in the embryonic mouse retina. *Neuron* **4**, 833-845.

Westerheide, S. D., Mayo, M. W., Anest, V., Hanson, J. L. and Baldwin, A. S., Jr. (2001). The putative oncoprotein Bcl-3 induces cyclin D1 to stimulate G(1) transition. *Mol Cell Biol* **21**, 8428-8436.

White, J., Stead, E., Faast, R., Conn, S., Cartwright, P. and Dalton, S. (2005). Developmental activation of the Rb-E2F pathway and establishment of cell cycle-

regulated cyclin-dependent kinase activity during embryonic stem cell differentiation. *Mol Biol Cell* **16**, 2018-2027.

Yata, K., Sadahira, Y., Otsuki, T., Sakaguchi, H., Isozaki, Y., Uno, M., Kurebayashi, J., Fujii, T., Eda, S., Ueki, A. et al. (2001). Cell cycle analysis and expression of cell cycle regulator genes in myeloma cells overexpressing cyclin D1. *Br J Haematol* 114, 591-599.

Zhang, J., Gray, J., Wu, L., Leone, G., Rowan, S., Cepko, C. L., Zhu, X., Craft, C. M. and Dyer, M. A. (2004). Rb regulates proliferation and rod photoreceptor development in the mouse retina. *Nat Genet* **36**, 351-360.

Zhang, R. L., Zhang, Z. G. and Chopp, M. (2008). Ischemic stroke and neurogenesis in the subventricular zone. *Neuropharmacology* **55**, 345-352.

Zhang, R. L., Zhang, Z. G., Lu, M., Wang, Y., Yang, J. J. and Chopp, M. (2006). Reduction of the cell cycle length by decreasing G1 phase and cell cycle reentry expand neuronal progenitor cells in the subventricular zone of adult rat after stroke. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **26**, 857-863.